UNIVERSITY OF BIHAĆ FACULTY OF BIOTECHNICAL SCIENCES

STUDY

Second Cycle Study Programme SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION SYSTEMS

Bihać, May 2020







ERASMUS+ PROJECT STEPS MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems



MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems / STEPS no. 598963-EPP-1-2018-1 AL-EPPKA2- CBHE-JP

Authors:

STEPS team of the University of Bihać and Second Cycle Study Programme Committee SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION SYSTEMS

University of Bihać Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences

Asst Prof. Emir Mujić, PhD Full Prof. Refik Šahinović, PhD Assoc Prof. Suzana Jahić, PhD Assoc Prof. Halid Makić, PhD Assoc Prof. Jasmina Ibrahimpašić, PhD Assoc Prof. Husein Vilić, PhD Asst Prof. Vildana Jogić, PhD Asst Prof. Aida Džaferović, PhD Asst Prof. Melisa Oraščanin, PhD

Students of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences

Adnan Kovačević Amina Selimanović

Ministry of Education, Science and Sport USK

Adnan Kreso

Disclaimer: With the support of the European Commission. This document reflects only the view of its author; the European Commission is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information it contains.

STUDY PROGRAMME SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION SYSTEMS DEPARTMENT SUSTAINABLE FOOD PRODUCTION SYSTEMS PROGRAMME

CONTENTS

INTR	ODUCTION	1
1	BASIC INFORMATION ABOUT THE UNIVERSITY OF BIHAĆ AND THE	
	FACULTY OF BIOTECHNICAL SCIENCES	2
1.1	Founder	2
1.2	About the University	2
1.3	Academic Divisions at the University	3
1.4	About the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences	3
1.5	Needs, Capacities and Strategic Objectives of the University	4
1.5.1	Evaluation Study on the Relevance of the programme to the Public and Private Sectors	5
1.5.2	Study Programme and Current Strategic University Documents	6
1.6	Legislation	7
1.7	Reference Points	8
1.8	Parties Involved in the Implementation of the Second Cycle Study Programme	10
1.8.1	How this Study Programme Compares to Similar Accredited Study Programmes in Bosnia and Herzego	vina
	and the World	11
2	DESCRIPTION AND EXPECTED LENGTH OF STUDY	13
2.1	Study Rank in the University's Structure	14
2.2	Length of Study and Qualifications Awarded	15
3	STUDY PROGRAMME GOALS	15
4	TEACHING METHODS	15
6	GRADING SYSTEM	16
7	STUDENT SUPPORT	16
8	PATHS TO A DEGREE	17
9	QUALITY ASSURANCE	18

10	CAREER POSSIBILITIES AND PERSPECTIVES	
11	GENERAL AND SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR ORGANISATION OF HIG	HER
	EDUCATION	
11.1	Pedagogical Standards and Norms	
11.2	Number of Students	
11.3	Facilities, Equipment, Furniture, Library and Other Standards	
12	SECOND CYCLE STUDY PROGRAMME	21
12.1	Educational Goals and the Second Cycle Study Programme Profile	
12.2	Learning Outcomes of the Second Cycle Study Programme	
12.3	Curriculum	23
12.5	Competency Matrix	20
12.4	A device in the series of the	
12.5		
13	REQUIREMENTS RELATED TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE STU	JDY
	PROGRAMME	
13.1	Staff	
13.2	Facilities	
13.3	Equipment	
14	RELATED QUESTIONS	
15	COURSE SYLLABUS	
	OSPH 101 - Fundamentals of sustainable agri-food systems	
	OSPH 102 - Agricultural and food industry waste management	40
	OSPH 103 - Advanced food science and technology	42
	OSPH 104 - Governance, policy and legislation in the agri-food sector	
	OSPH 105 - Food ethics	
	OSPH I-00 - Research methodologies and tools	
	OSPH I-202 - Animal food technology science	
	OSPH I-203 - Sustainable animal production	54
	OSPH I-204 - Sustainable plant production	56
	OSPH I-205 - Sustainable technology of meat products	58
	OSPH I-206 - Sustainable technology of dairy products	60
	OSPH I-20/ - Low input agriculture	
	OSF II 1-200 - Marketing of sustainable agri-1000 products	
	OSPH I-207 Sustainable fund management in the agri-food sector	

INTRODUCTION

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać prides itself on following cutting edge sciences in order to innovate and broaden its studies. Modern agriculture, production and food distribution trends are increasingly moving towards establishing the relationship and interaction with the natural, social and economic environment. With the aim to provide advanced education to prepare highly qualified experts capable of dealing with challenges, the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences is utilizing new courses which break barriers of current understandings of agriculture and food technology. The department is developing a new study programme presented within this document with sustainable food production systems in the centre of the studies.

The second cycle degree programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" deals with some of the most important challenges humanity faces today - the challenges and uncertainties of food production and food accessibility for the ever-growing population accompanied with scarce resources (due to climate changes, economic and political impact on unjust food distribution, food safety and health). This leads to the question whether and in which degree current food production systems can actually function in long-term.

Sustainable food production systems produce healthy nourishment created in humanely, ecologically, socially and economically fair manner. Such systems provide possibilities for economic gain, creating job opportunities and increasing safety of the food itself. According to the European Commission, there are numerous ideas of what "sustainable" food production systems present and what belongs to the sphere of "sustainability". Sustainability is mainly defined as the ability to use resources that do not surpass the Earth's capability to renew them. Sustainable food production systems can be comprehended as the ones that try to handle the challenges of food supply safety, health, accessibility, quality, strong food industry in terms of job opportunities and growth, and at the same time assure that such activities remain environmentally sustainable in terms of climate changes, biodiversity, water and land quality. The most frequent report of the Brundtland Commission states that "sustainable development is development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs".

With the food production importance in mind (use of natural resources, global commerce, population growth), it is certain that current food production studies should deal with more thorough comprehension of sustainability concepts, and also grasp how to apply already confirmed sustainable approaches into complex and mutually connected agri-food systems. Initiative for the second cycle study programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" implementation is mainly rooted in the Faculty's involvement with the **Erasmus+ project "MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems / STEPS"**. By joining the realisation of the project, the University of Bihać and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences made a commitment to develop, adopt and implement the second cycle study programme in the field of sustainable food production systems.

1 BASIC INFORMATION ABOUT THE UNIVERSITY OF BIHAĆ AND THE FACULTY OF BIOTECHNICAL SCIENCES

1.1 Founder

Higher education in Bihać began in 1970, after an outpost the College of Engineering in Karlovac was founded. Five years later, the Department of Engineering at the College of Engineering was established, followed by 1979 founding of the Department of Textile Technology and the College of Economy. The Academy of Pedagogy was founded in 1993 followed by the Islamic Academy of Education in 1995. On June 30, 1997, a Contract between four Higher Education facilities was signed to form a University (No. 15/1.612-52/97); this Contract created basis for the establishment of the University of Bihać. On a meeting held on July 4, 1997, Government of the USK in Bihać accepted a Socio-economic Equality Study which justified the establishment of the University of Bihać (No. 03-017-279/97) and referred the Conclusion to the USK County Assembly. On July 28, 1997, the Assembly reached their Decision and accepted the Contract which allowed the establishment of the University of Bihać, with the USK County Assembly as the Founder of the University.

1.2 About the University

The University of Bihać is a public institution which organises and conducts academic studies, scientific and expert research, and nurtures scientific, technological and artistic creation. The Head Office of the University of Bihać is located in Papa Ivan Pavlo II 2/2. In 2006/2007, the University of Bihać implemented ECTS – the European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System as a tool for making studies more uniform and in accordance with the European Higher Education Area. Based on the Act on Amendments to the Act of the University of Bihać (Official Gazette of USK 8/06) and Study Rules for the First Cycle Studies (No.10-38-10599-2/06, September 28, 2006), University of Bihać implemented studies according to the principles of Bologna declaration. With the Registration Conclusion of Court Register of 2010, the University of Bihać became a Legal Entity, with unique ID and unique Federal Pension and Disability Insurance number.

Vision of the integrated Universities to reach the highest level of international excellence in terms of lectures, research, art and continuing education. Today, higher education of the University of Bihać is conducted at seven Faculties.

Mission of the University of Bihać is to spread, advance and promote knowledge, learning, skills, and artistic inclinations, nourishing diversity as the basis of richer and fuller life. Prerequisite to a successful realisation, the University cooperates with other similar institutions and subjects from immediate and broader area. The University of Bihać is actively involved in fostering traditional academic values and recognizing basic human rights and fundamental freedoms. The University is inclined toward the public and citizens; it respects humanistic and democratic values in accordance with the European system of values and higher education, which allows students to participate in decision making and management, and assures equal rights to education to all free from discrimination.

1.3 Academic Divisions at the University

Today, the University of Bihać is made of seven academic divisions or faculties:

- Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences
- Faculty of Economy
- Islamic Faculty of Pedagogy
- Faculty of Pedagogy
- Faculty of Law
- Faculty of Technical Sciences
- Faculty of Health Studies

1.4 About the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences was founded in 1998 as organisational unit of the University of Bihać running the process of higher education and scientific research. Studies and scientific research are conducted through the first and second cycle study programmes. Expected length of the first and second cycle study programmes is four years (eight semesters) and one year (two semesters) respectively. The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences comprises of the following departments: Department of Food Technology (Food Technology Programme and Nutrition Programme), Department of Agriculture (General Programme, Farming and Horticulture Programme, Livestock Farming Programme, Organic Agriculture Programme, Fruit and Vineyard Programme, Agro-ecology Programme), Department of Forestry (Forestry Programme), and Department of Ecology (Ecology Engineering Programme). The Faculty is located on 3612 square meters with additional 3 ha of agricultural land being used for training courses. The Faculty offers up-to-date lab practices for certain courses and experimental research for final and master's dissertations. It is located in Luka Marjanović street in Bihać (postal code 77000, Bosnia and Herzegovina).

Mission of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences is to provide extensive range of courses, further develop scientific disciplines and apply obtained knowledge to economy and society. The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences is consistently dedicated to achieving its mission and maintaining high-quality results in the area of scientific research and application. The Faculty follows current economic environmental and social needs, and constantly strives to develop new courses, improve work quality and manage human and material resources in order to achieve the highest academic standards. This way, the Faculty makes sure academic needs of the young generations are met, along with the needs of the expert scientific economy and materialistic needs of employees, and as a part of broader education and scientific system, it poses as advancing force of the societal development.

Vision of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences is to justify the role of equal partner in Europe's unique higher education and scientific research and achieve the highest levels of excellence. The Faculty is oriented towards modern study programmes and quality courses, creating conditions for faster growth and development with realistic comprehension of educational needs and characteristic environment.

In order to achieve its vision and create additional values and competences for the entities involved in the educational system, the Faculty conducts great number of scientific and expert projects and strives to transfer the results directly into economy.

1.5 Needs, Capacities and Strategic Objectives of the University

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences believes that global scientific progress should be followed by expanding and innovating its own studies. Modern agriculture, as well as production and distribution trends are moving towards the relationship and interaction with natural, social and economic environment. With these changes in mind, and with a mission to educate future experts, the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences develops and implements study programmes which surpass narrow views of agriculture and food technology. Our second cycle study programme offers courses that deal with food analysis, and safety and control of food quality. Another reason and the foundation for administration of such studies is the fact that a number of our staff is involved in the realisation of the Erasmus+ project ("MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems / STEPS", 598963-EPP-1-2018-1-AL-EPPKA2- CBHE-JP) which directly deals with further development of the curriculum and creating lab infrastructures ("Food Control Lab" and "ICT Centres for Food Production Management") to implement into the second cycle study programme of Sustainable Food Production Systems. As many other Erasmus+ projects, it is implemented through mutual effort of several Universities from the Western Balkan countries (Bosnia and Herzegovina, Albania and Kosovo) and the European Union partner universities (Greece, Czech Republic, Romania). The final goal of the project is development and functionality of the second cycle study programme which leads to a Master of Science in Sustainable Food Production Systems.

According to the STEPS project plans, the second cycle study programme will be carried out at Universities in Western Balkan countries. The core part of the curriculum (30 ECTS) will be realised at all associated Universities, while the rest of the programme will be realised by each University respectively, either by combining core and elective courses or only elective course (UNBI), or any other types of education (trainings, projects) in accordance with established or anticipated needs. Stakeholder analysis proved to be very effective in former projects carried out by the project consortium. The analysis conducted in Bosnia and Herzegovina by the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać and the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo consisted of online surveys, detailed interviews and round-tables. All parties involved - agriculture and food industry representatives, institutions that were directly or indirectly under agriculture supervision, food production and distribution, researchers and students, and other groups of interest, agreed that this kind of study would be of great value and would lead to transformation of agricultural sector and food production. Such studies would also be valuable to the University and staff/researchers, who would have to start implementing the best research and practical achievements acquired in the developed countries and societies that have already started to carry out courses that deal with the economic, social and ecological sustainability challenges. It is important to understand at this point that throughout the stakeholder analysis, many interest group representatives had no clear idea of the meaning of sustainability concept in general, thereby no idea of the meaning of sustainable food production systems.

With that in mind, staff of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences in Bihać and the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences in Sarajevo elaborated and clarified sustainability concept during the stakeholder analysis. All parties subsequently agreed that there is a need for experts and holistic approach that deal with sustainability in agriculture and food industry, who will also plan and realise production and market verification along with the increased level of social and environmental responsibility. Reason for implementing this study programme is, therefore, the need for experts with master's degree who specialised in sustainability of complex food production systems, but also all the inputs already applied (stakeholder analysis, best practices analysis, similar study programmes analysis) or will be applied by the end of the project implementation (additional lab equipment, establishing modern LMS platform, preparing and promoting teaching materials).

Human resources and infrastructural capacities of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać play major role in organisation and implementation of the second cycle study programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" leading to the Master's degree in the fields of Agri-food Technologies, Food Industry Management and Agriculture. These concepts of sustainable food production and consumption, along with the possible issues that may arise, generate new ideas that focus on the results and elements identified after the stakeholder analysis (efficient and rational use of resources in every phase – from primary agricultural production, processing, economy, marketing, distribution, consumption, land and water management, waste management, to policies and managements in agricultural and food sector).

1.5.1 Evaluation Study on the Relevance of the programme to the Public and Private Sectors

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać recognizes economic and social needs and uses these insights to develop or modernise its study programmes, work quality, human and material resources, all in order to achieve the highest standards of quality and keep up with the demands of potential employers. This relationship between the employers and the Faculty made Agronomic and Food and Technology studies evolve into "life sciences". Such studies move away from traditional narrow subjects towards multidisciplinary field concerned with the holistic engineering approach to create policies and strategies for development, quality control, issues of food and society, resource and environment protection. Furthermore, potential modern employers demand knowledge and skills, but also autonomous research abilities from graduates. Suggested study programme is created to respond to the current demands, but also any future challenges that may arise in the field of food production systems. Current economy and current employers' demands are the basis for analysis of the market and its need for educated experts. These include ongoing shifts in the economy and society which lead to the changing demand of job skills. Few years of studies can actually lead to graduates whose knowledge, skills and competencies do not meet the demands of the ever-changing market. Current agriculture and food laws, strategic division documents and requests on the Application of Bosnia and Herzegovina for Membership of the European Union insist on the reconstruction and modernisation of agriculture and food production. These demands cannot be met without graduates who possess new skills, competencies and knowledge. Bosnia and Herzegovina market analysis continuously reports noticeable number of unemployed agronomists and food technologists, more pronounced in some areas than others. However, more detailed examination of history of education and universities that produce new employees in the field of agri-food sector (or similar jobs) show trust between employers and employees from public universities, especially those that follow research and education trends of developed countries. This will give Sustainable Food Production Systems graduates an advantage point with their Master's Degree awarded by the University with modern study programme which is greatly in accordance with structures and competencies of some of the top European Universities. Basic concept of the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme is presented to number of responsible individuals from the production, research and control sectors, and administrative structures through STEPS stakeholder analysis, with almost 80 stakeholders in Bosnia and Herzegovina. All hold almost undivided opinion that university trained and competent expert in the field of sustainable food production systems will find employment in their business systems, especially in their planning and development teams.

Conducted analysis shows that leading Bosnian and Herzegovinian agri-food industries put sustainability in the centre of their business systems, and accordingly, expect growing demands for employees who understand the concept of sustainability in food chain and who are trained to apply them. Bigger business systems in Bosnian and Herzegovinian agri-food sector emphasise the need for highly educated individuals capable of supervising more than one narrow field of specialty. These industries demand individuals competent in the fields of research and development, production organisation, but also sales and distribution. Besides, agri-food sector companies demand experts that can integrate the principle of sustainability in all their affairs, especially those of international significance they move towards to, and also deal with the growing regulation demands in terms of food safety and quality and preservation and improvement of our environment that can enhance corporate and social responsibility. Suggested study programme is organised and connected to Food Engineering and Agro-Economic Control disciplines, and offers Master of Science graduate competent to meet the needs of employers, who is capable of connecting different company sections and coordinate complex business projects. After detailed examination of the study and stakeholders needs in Bosnia and Herzegovina, we came to a conclusion that new interdisciplinary and well organized postgraduate programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" would be praised as a great opportunity to train future professionals in the area of agrifood sector which currently lacks knowledge, skills, and competences. Stakeholders also agreed that such programme should be organised to accept graduates of different previous study profiles. Among the most important subjects and modules that stakeholders believe belong in the study are food processing, along with "smart" and "eco-friendly" facilities for food processing and technologies, economic issues of financing, management, marketing, planning, analysis, project suggestions, agricultural land and water management, waste management, food packaging-plastics, CO2 emission, policies of agricultural and food sector, food laws and food regulations.

1.5.2 Study Programme and Current Strategic University Documents

Current Strategic Directions for the Development of the University of Bihać (2017-2022) predict transformation and modification of the study programmes from traditional concepts into modern and practical modules that put students and their qualifications into focus.

Such strategies keep the idea of organising knowledge society in mind and create postulates for lifelong learning with students, teachers and the entire community seen as participants in the learning process. This programme will be the much needed shift towards the new concepts predicted by the University's development strategies which are in line with the world that has already seen the necessity for multidisciplinary approach to food production systems, with strong emphasis on "sustainable". University of Bihać points out its vision: "As part of the European higher education and research environment, the University will conduct scientific, artistic and expert research, and use them to provide modern education which is recognized by the European standards in the areas of natural, technical, medical, biotechnical, social and humanistic sciences". Compatibility of the study with the Strategic Directions for the Development of the University is seen through quality policies of the University, which strive to "fortify its position in every aspect of the European higher education environment through quality work". Besides, based on its implementation process, its structure and goals, the study programme is completely in accordance with the strategic goals of the University of Bihać "Strategic Goals 3.1." "Education and Teaching Plans", and strategic tasks 1 and 2 (Revision of the Curriculum and Implementation of Study Programmes based on the Market Needs). Suggested study programme is a step forward towards holistic and multidisciplinary approach of sustainable food production systems examination. Its accordance with the University's strategic goal 3.2.1. "International Cooperation" from the Strategic Directions for the Development 2017-2022, is seen in the fact that this study programme is developed as part of the international Erasmus+ project "STEPS" which includes several universities from the EU countries, and several universities from the Western Balkan countries. Mentioned strategic goal states that "the most important aspect in the development of the University of Bihać is internationalisation which will lead to fulfilling its mission and vision". Internationalisation is acquired through creation of international plan and programme of its studies, international trainings for teaching staff which will be organised and realised by the Faculty and implementation of proven international practices into the study.

1.6 Legislation

Regulations of the University of Bihać were used to create this study programme proposal:

- University of Bihać Statute,
- Regulation on Procedures for Appointing, Adopting, Developing and Monitoring Implementation of Study Programmes at University of Bihać,
- Regulations on Student Examinations at Faculties and Colleges of Higher Education of the University of Bihać for Studies in Accordance with the Bologna Declaration
- Quality Assurance Regulations,
- I Cycle Study Rules,
- II Cycle Study Rules,
- Quality Policies,
- Mobility Rules,
- Strategic Directions for the Development of the University of Bihać 2017-2022,
- Internationalisation Strategies 2018-2023,
- Other specific decree

The following documents were also considered:

- Law on University of Bihać,
- Law on Higher Education of USK,
- Framework Law on Higher Education of USK,
- Rules Detailing the Content of the Official Documents Issued by Higher Education Institutions in USK,
- Standards and Norms for Conducting Higher Education Activities in USK,
- Rulebook on Use of the Academic Titles at Higher Education Institutions in the USK, Accreditation Criteria for Higher Education Institutions in BiH,
- Accreditation Criteria for the First and Second Cycle Study Programmes in BiH
- Recommendations on the Licencing Criteria of the Higher Education Institutions and Study Programmes in BiH
- Standards and Guidelines for the Quality assurance of Higher Education in BiH
- Framework Law on Higher Education Qualifications in BiH,
- Basic Qualification Framework Law in BiH, and
- Specific documents and recommendations of the authorities, agencies, and entities in BiH and abroad, relevant to the Higher Education and First and Second Cycle studies.

1.7 Reference Points

Current laws, rulebooks and regulations in the area of food production that have direct or indirect impact on the study programme are used as reference points:

- Anderson, L. W., Krathwohl, D. R., Airasian, P.W., Cruikshank, K.A., Mayer, R.E., Pintrich, P.R., Raths. J., and Wittrock, M.C. (Eds.). 2001. A Taxonomy for Learning, Teaching, and Assessing: A Revision of Bloom's Taxonomy of Educational Objectives. Allyn & Bacon. Boston, MA (Pearson Education Group),
- 2. World Commission on Environment and Development. 1987. Our Common Future. Oxford University Press. Oxford,
- 3. EASAC (European Academies Science Advisory Council), 2017, Opportunities and challenges for research on food and nutrition security and agriculture in Europe;
- 4. EC FOOD2030 (European Commission, Directorate-General for Research and Innovation), 2018, FOOD2030 Recipe for change,
- 5. EEA (European Environment Agency), 2017, Food in a green light: A systems approach to sustainable food,
- 6. European Commission (2019). Towards a sustainable Europe by 2030. Reflection Paper. doi:10.2775/676251,
- 7. European Commission (2020). Towards a sustainable food system,
- 8. EQF European Qualifications Framework,
- 9. FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations), 2018, The future of food and agriculture: Alternative pathways to 2050,
- 10. FAO (2014). Sustainable food value chain development Guiding principles. Rome. E-ISBN: 978-92-5-108482-3,

- 11. Integrated Development Strategy of USK 2014-2020, Government USK, Development Agency USK, The Institute for Development and International Relations,
- 12. BiH Market Research to Determine how the Education System Compares to Market Needs in 2012, Sarajevo, Labour and Employment Agency of Bosnia and Herzegovina,
- 13. Ordinance on Hygiene, Quality Demands and Quality Control Methods in BiH,
- 14. Ordinance on Plants and Facilities for which Environmental Impact Assessment is Mandatory and Plants and Facilities that can be Created and Put into Operation Only if They Have an Environmental Permit [Official Gazette FBiH, 19/04],
- 15. Report of the World Commission on Environment and Development: Our Common Future
- 16. Medium-term Strategy for the Development of the Agricultural Sector in FBiH for the 2015-2019 Period,
- 17. Standards and Norms for Conducting Higher Education Activities in USK [Official Gazette of USK, XVI/12],
- Strategic Development Documents of the Cities of Bihać and Cazin, and Municipalities of Bosanska Krupa, Bužim, Velika Kladuša, Ključ, Bosanski Petrovac and Sanski Most,
- Study Programme "MSc Sustainable Food Systems" European Joint Degree Master (Ghent University, Aarhus University; ISARA-Lyon, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Fulda University of Applied Sciences, University of Kassel and USAMVCluj, Romania),
- 20. Study Programme "Sustainability in Agriculture, Food production and Food technology in the Danube Region", Joint Degree Master (University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienna (BOKU), Szent István University, Gödöllö, University of Zagreb; University of Novi Sad, Banat University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine of Timisoara (USAMVBT) Slovak Agricultural University Nitra),
- 21. Study Programme "Sustainable Food Systems", Multi-disciplinary Master's programme Swedish University of Agriculture,
- 22. First Cycle Study Programme "Agroecology and Rural Development" at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać,
- 23. First Cycle Study Programme "Food Technology" at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać,
- 24. Food Law [Official Gazette of BiH, 50/04],
- 25. Export and Import on Quality Control of Certain Products Act [Official Gazette of FBiH, 21/97],
- 26. The Agricultural Act [Official Gazette of FBiH, 88/07; 4/10; 7/13],
- 27. The Agricultural, Food and Rural Development of BiH Act [Official Gazette, 50/08],
- 28. The Agricultural Organic Foods Production Act [Official Gazette of FBiH, 72/16],
- 29. Small Economy Stimulation Act [Official Gazette of FBiH, 19/06],
- 30. Waste Management Act [Official Gazette of BiH, No. 33/03],
- Zakon o zaštiti okoliša FBIH (Sl.novine FBIH br.33/03) (Eng. Environment Protection Act FbiH [Official Gazette of FBiH No. 33/03]);
- 32. Consumer Protection Act BiH [Official Gazette of BiH, 25/06],
- 33. Nature Protection Act [Official Gazette of FBiH, 66/13],
- 34. Plant Protection Act BiH [Official Gazette of BiH, 23/03].

1.8 Parties Involved in the Implementation of the Second Cycle Study Programme

Strategic Directions for the Development of the State of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Federation, USK, and cities and municipalities of USK, were used to create the curriculum for the second cycle study programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems". Almost 80 stakeholders were consulted and participated in online surveys, interviews and round-table discussions:

We consulted home and private sectors: Meggle, d.o.o. Bihać, Bihać Brewery d.d., Mavi d.o.o. Travnik, AC food d.o.o. Velika Kladuša, KolMix d.o.o. Velika Kladuša, Milk-San, d.o.o, Sanski Most, Meat Industry d.o.o. "MS Alem", d.o.o, Meat Industry "Karajić" Velika Kladuša, Specialised Beekeeping Company Apimed, Specialised Agricultural Cooperative AgroDar, d.o.o. EE-commerc Bihać, Cattle Farm "Perna-F", Institute "Razvojni centar za hranu Emona RCP" and Animal Feeds Company Jata Emona (Ljubljana, Slovenia), Nestlé Company, Klas d.d. Sarajevo, d.o.o. Akova Impex Sarajevo, d.o.o Sinalco BiH Sarajevo, d.o.o. Sava semberija Bijeljina, d.d. Vitaminka Banja Luka, d.d. Milkos (Sarajevo Dairy), Meat Industry d.o.o. Argeta Sarajevo, d.o.o. Ledo Čitluk, d.o.o. Lactalis BH Gradačac, Zenica Milk Industry d.d. "ZIM", d.o.o. Poljorad Travnik, d.o.o. Mliječna industrija 99 Gradačac, d.d. Sarajevska pivovara, d.o.o. Bosnaplod Brčko, d.d. Vinarija čitluk Čitluk, d.o.o. Hercegovina produkt, Čitluk, d.o.o. Hepok Mostar, Coca-Cola HBC B-H Sarajevo.

We consulted the public directorate and decision-making bodies, services and local communities: Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Relations of BIH, Ministry of Agriculture, Water Management and Forestry of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Ministry of Economy and Finance of Sarajevo (Expansion Bureau), Regional Development Agency-REDAH, Co-operative Alliance of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Federal Institute of Agriculture Sarajevo, Federal Agro-Mediterranean Institute Mostar, Development Agency Žepče-RAŽ, Federal Institute of Agropedology Sarajevo, Ministry of Education, Science and Sport of USK, Development Agency of USK, Ministry of Health and Social Affairs USK, Ministry of Agriculture of USK (Food Business Operations Jurisdiction), Veterinary Service of USK, Agricultural Service of USK, Public Health Service of USK, Municipality of Bihać (Department for Local Economy Development and Project Management), Municipality of Cazin (Agricultural Counselling Service), The Chamber of Commerce and Industry of USK, Regional Commerce Development Agency Sarajevo-SERDA, International Fond for Agricultural Development-IFAD, Public Health Service of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Organic Control "OK" Sarajevo.

We consulted Foreign Academic Community and Academic Community of Bosnia and Herzegovina: first cycle students at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo, Faculty of Technical Sciences at the University of Banja Luka, Faculty of Agriculture at the University of Banja Luka, Faculty of Technical Sciences at the University in Tuzla, University of León (Hygiene and Food Technology Institute, Spain), University of Klagenfurt (Department of Organisation, Human Resources and Service Management), Centro Tecnolóxico da Carne (Centre of Technology, Spain), Faculty of Agriculture at the University of Zagreb, Faculty of Agriculture at the University of Novi Sad, Josip Juraj Strossmayer University in Osijek,"Sanus Futurum" High-School in Sanski Most.

1.8.1 How this Study Programme Compares to Similar Accredited Study Programmes in Bosnia and Herzegovina and the World

The study programme was created as a joint effort of teachers at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences in Bihać and the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences in Sarajevo. Through project activities of the Erasmus+ STEPS project, we reassessed practically every agriculture and food technology study programmes currently being taught at Universities in Bosnia and Herzegovina, region, and Universities around the world. The main goal of this assessment was to evaluate certain representation of the study programme courses that were directly or indirectly related to sustainability in the food production systems. There were only few elective courses in Bosnia and Herzegovina that dealt with the concept of sustainable food production systems (waste treatment from the food industry, green chemistry elements, biofuel production, organic agriculture production, sustainable land management and similar). None of the study programmes specialised in or systematically approached sustainable food production systems. This proved the suggested study programme to be unique in Bosnia and Herzegovina and region.

Sustainable food production systems are relatively new concepts even in the most advanced countries and their respective Universities. The first study programmes to include the sustainability concepts in agriculture and food production were established in 2000s in the United States of America. They appeared somewhat later in the European countries, at Universities that had prevailing agricultural and life science studies (Wageningen in Holland, Hohenheim in Germany, BOKU in Austria, Ghent in Belgium, etc.). European joint degree Master's programme MSc Sustainable Food Systems in Sustainable Food Production Systems is currently open in joint realisation of: Ghent University (Faculty of Bioscience Engineering), Belgium; Aarhus University (Faculty of Science and Technology, Department of Food Science), Denmark; ISARA-Lyon, France; Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, Italy; Fulda University of Applied Sciences (Department of Nutritional, Food and Consumer Sciences), Germany; University of Kassel (Faculty of Organic Agricultural Sciences), Germany, and USAMV Cluj (Faculty of Horticulture), Romania. This two-year study is divided into four semesters; the first semester consists of five or six core courses which deal with sustainability and the most important food production system concepts, policies and food legislations, food industry entrepreneurs, chain-supply elements, etc. The second semester consists of specialised studies of similar subjects (agroeconomics, food technology, nutritionism, sustainable chain supplies) which are organised throughout the Universities involved in the project. The third semester is carried out at the institute in France. Students are involved in practical work and projects with the industry in order to specialise in the fields of entrepreneurship and sustainable food production development, or innovative food technologies and management skills. The fourth semester is anticipated for research and finalisation of Master's thesis.

Considering the fact that more than one university is involved in the study programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" presented within this document, it is possible to find many conceptual and content similarities with aforementioned European joint degree master study programmes of Sustainable Food Systems. One of them is joint degree master studies **Sustainability in agriculture, food production and food technology in the Danube region**.

It is being implemented by six Universities: University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, (BOKU), Austria; Szent István University, Gödöllö, Hungary; University of Zagreb, Croatia; University of Novi Sad, Serbia, Banat University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine of Timisoara, Romania and Slovak Agricultural University Nitra, Slovakia. Main themes of this programme are sustainable development, safety of food, technology and quality of food, sustainable food production and biotechnology and renewable energy sources.

Another interesting master's degree programme, Food Systems, is being implemented by three Universities from Poland (University of Warsaw), Germany (University of Hohenheim) and Spain (Autonomous University of Madrid). This study programme deals with additional subjects important for understanding the concept of sustainability of food production systems (managing food production systems, functional foods and precision nutrition, etc.).

There is also a joint degree study programme in Food Technology which is being implemented by two Belgian Universities (Ghent and Leuven). This programme is characterised by classic food-technology studies of new disciplines (post-harvesting technologies and food preservation).

We also analysed the following study programmes being implemented at European and American Universities: Sustainable Food Systems (Swedish University of Agriculture, Uppsala; interesting combination of natural and social sciences that function as sustainable food production systems), Food Science and Technology (University of Copenhagen; the study deals with several important branches of food technologies and insists on sustainable food production and consumption, as well as production of healthy foods), Sustainable and Resilient Food Systems (University of Wisconsin; the basis of the study is sustainable food production and nutritionism), Engineering in Food Science (Latvia University of Life Sciences and Technologies, Jelgava; deals with regulations of biochemical processes, sensory analysis, functional foods, nutritionism, food packaging, food safety, entrepreneurship and marketing), Food Science and Technology Engineering (Szent Istvan University, Gödöllö; deals with planning of the processes used in food industry, economics of food production, new food products development), Organic Agriculture - Sustainable Food Systems (Wageningen University & Research; basis of the study are social elements of food production systems, globalisation, food production and consumption sustainability), Sustainable Food Systems (University of Leeds; deals with sustainable food production and consumption, sustainable food supply systems, food production in undeveloped countries), Food Science and Safety (Kaunas University of Technology; deals with managing food safety and quality, development of new food products, and food ingredients), Agri-Food Chain (INP ENSAT Toulouse: The Graduate School of Agriculture and Life Sciences of Toulouse; basis of the study is agriculture, agroeconomics, agriculture and ecology, plant and domestic animal genetics, nutritionism).

Our study programme is created with our capacities in mind, and we are willing to accept challenges in order to meet the needs of domestic food industry and other potential employers involved in food production and control. The Faculty did not copy any significant content from the above mentioned study programmes being implemented at European or American Universities. Our study programme has its own internal originality and logic, but it is also open to innovations even immediately after the initial evaluations.

2 DESCRIPTION AND EXPECTED LENGTH OF STUDY

Structure and content of the second cycle study programme "Sustainable Food Production Systems" at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences are based on contemporary scientific and expert knowledge in the area of primary agricultural production and food technology. While creating the study, we accepted the highest standards of modern higher education, based on the Bologna principles. Since the study deals with some of the most important challenges humanity faces today (questions of food, ever-growing population, scarce resources, climate changes, economic and political impact on food distribution, food safety, etc.), its main intention is to provide wide basic knowledge to future MSc on the most important general elements of food production systems, and especially those of domineering challenges such as systems' sustainability, chain supplies, and supply values, food quality and safety, while providing specialisation in the fields of student's personal interests.

The study programme also has a potential to help the market by increasing the number of highly competent experts in the areas of agriculture and food, capable of landing management and food engineering work positions in primary production and food industry and other similar areas that deal with sustainable food production. The study programme consists of carefully chosen courses in the areas of general knowledge, theory and methodology, science and applied science. All courses are defined in such manner to accentuate modern scientific and expert achievements in their respective areas, and are also acceptable and applicable to this level of higher education. "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme is created in accordance with the regulations and subordinate regulations of the higher education in Bosnia and Herzegovina and Una-Sana Canton (USK), as well as the Bologna Declaration. The European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System (ECTS) is also applied. Suggested second cycle study programme at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać equates to 60 ECTS credits. This is equivalent of two semesters of study. The final master's thesis is written in the second semester. Courses are divided into cores and electives. The entire study is constructed as a modular system that combines two groups of courses in the area of sustainable food production systems. The first group consists of courses dealing with food engineering and quality and safety of food, while the second consists of courses dealing with food production systems management. The modular curriculum organisation of the interdisciplinary studies implies more teaching staff is involved in the courses, which will provide more efficient and stronger bond between the teaching materials in order to reach more defined second cycle study programme. Second cycle study programme suggestion is delivered by STEPS consortium of higher education institutions participating in the STEPS Project. Besides being implemented at two Universities in Bosnia and Herzegovina, study programme is also delivered under the same name and partly the same contents at two Universities in Albania, and two Universities in Kosovo. Project teams of all six partner institutions of the STEPS project (STEPS consortium) developed the second cycle study programme which consists of six core courses implemented in the first semester that will be the same at all Universities involved. Those are: Fundamentals of Sustainable Agri-Food Systems, Agriculture and Food Industry Waste Management, Advanced Food Science and Technology, Governance, Policy and Legislation in the Agri-Food Sector, Food Ethics, and Methodology Research and Tools.

Elective courses are created in a way they respect project guidelines and sustainability concepts for each University they are implemented at respectively. They are modelled according to the rules and capacities of the implementing Universities, stakeholder analysis results, and market rules of their respected countries. The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać holds 10 elective courses in the second semester, each from two basic study programme groups (Food Engineering, Food Quality and Safety and Food Production Systems Management). Engineering and management courses from the two aforementioned groups are at the ratio 70 to 30 in favour of engineering courses. Students will choose at least two courses (10 ECTS) from the first group, and at least one from the second group (5 ECTS), corresponding to 15 ECTS credits for the second semester. This governs students towards both engineering and sustainable food production systems disciplines. Elective courses selection process will be conducted as an online survey which will be created by the University info service. Electives that receive the most votes will be implemented in the second semester. Elective courses have been approved by the EU Universities partners of STEPS projects (Engineering disciplines in Athens and Bucharest, and Management in Prague and Athens).

Second cycle study programme is considered completed after students finish and defend their Master's thesis at the end of the programme on the subject they have previously agreed upon with their supervisors in the desired field of research. This requirement is a final step after completing all the necessary courses in the first semester and elective courses in the second semester. Master's thesis presentation and completion will show student's ability to apply knowledge acquired through the programme by creating thematic research project, elaborating case study from industry and food markets, creating models, outlining strategic documents, etc. Students will have to show their ability to cooperate with different sections in different contexts, and on different subjects.

Lectures will be conducted in a fully equipped and spatially adequate classrooms, laboratories, with the support of competent services. Some courses will require practical work that will be conducted at the University's laboratories, representative lots and on polygon. Some practical work will be also realised through study visits to farms, food industries, institutions, etc. We need to point out that during the STEPS project realisation, the Faculty will also implement important additional laboratory and computer equipment which will provide better quality of the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme, especially of those disciplines that deal with development of new products, safety and control of food quality and food production systems management.

2.1 Study Rank in the University's Structure

University of Bihać is a public institution that organises and performs university studies, scientific and expert work, technological and artistic creations. It is made of seven academic divisions or faculties, and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences being one of them. The first cycle studies at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences are organised at the Department of Agriculture - General Programme and Agroecology and Rural Development Programme, Department of Food - Food Technology Programme, Department of Forestry - Forestry Programme, and Department of Ecology - Ecology Engineering Programme.

The second cycle studies are organised at the Department of Forestry - Creating, Managing and Harvesting Forests Programme, and the Department of Sustainable Food Production Systems-the same title programme. In order to minimize further investments, most of the Sustainable Food Production Systems courses will be thought by the University of Bihać teaching staff.

2.2 Length of Study and Qualifications Awarded

The second cycle study programme duration is one year, divided into two semesters. The programme is awarded 60 ECTS credits. Academic year is divided into winter and summer semesters, and the course duration is 15 weeks. Course organisation and duration are defined by the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of Bihać, and the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences. Teaching activities are organised in accordance with the Academic Calendar of the Senate of the University for each year subsequently, and teaching hours which are announced by Vice Dean for The Academic Affairs, and approved by the Academic Council of the Faculty. Programme is awarded academic degree Master of Science in Sustainable Food Production Systems.

3 STUDY PROGRAMME GOALS

The second cycle study programme Sustainable Food Production Systems goal is to upgrade and expand knowledge and skills acquired during the first cycle studies in the areas of agriculture and food. We aim to educate and train future Masters of Science in the areas of food technologies and food and agriculture management, and for the first time, put the focus on sustainability of food production systems. Besides, aim of such programme is to enable critical opinion, improve teamwork and individual skills, and develop affinity towards research which will provide higher level of expert and scientific knowledge in the field, and allow further development. This study programme offers insights into disciplines in the area of food and agricultural engineering, food safety and quality on one hand, and sustainable food production systems based on contemporary teaching methods and interactive involvement of students on the other. This should result in Masters of Science with significant transferable knowledge and skills, newly concluded specialised knowledge and high competence in planning, development, design, and management of complex, economically, socially and environmentally responsible food production systems

4 TEACHING METHODS

Teaching methods for the programme are presented for each course respectively in the syllabus part of the document. Teaching methods include lectures, laboratory, calculus and field practice, study visits and interactive lectures. Interactive methods being implemented are based on individual and teamwork methods of active learning. Special attention is given to discussions, simulation methods, research suggestions and projects. Individual work includes seminars and professional projects which will serve as a foundation to master's thesis. There will be testing throughout the semester for each course, which will include written tests and/or preliminary exams, as well as final written or oral exam.

5 ECTS CREDITS

Implementation of the European Credit Transfer and Accumulation System (ECTS) is adopted by the University of Bihać Statute. European system of credit transfer is used, where 1 ECTS credit equals 25 study hours. The year is worth 60 ECTS, 30 ECTS per semester.

6 GRADING SYSTEM

Teaching organisation, examination and grading of students are set in the University of Bihać Statute and Second Cycle Study Rules. Overall work and knowledge are graded continuously throughout the semester and on final exam. On the very first lecture, teacher is obliged to inform students about the total ECTS credits and grading system for the course taken. ECTS credits are awarded for every individual activity and grade in accordance with the ECTS rules. Activities and testing throughout the semester must be awarded at least 50% of the total ECTS credit points. Test results and gained knowledge are documented into student's profiles (Student Information System) by course teacher.

Upon completion of the course and final exam, teacher calculates final grades for students and total ECTS achieved. Exam results and other workload throughout the semester is awarder with ECTS as follows:

- a) 10 (A) (outstanding performance with only minor errors), 95-100 points;
- b) 9 (B) (above the average standard but with some errors), 85-94 points;
- c) 8 (C) (average work with a number of notable errors), 75-84 points;
- d) 7 (D) (fair but with significant shortcomings), 65-74 points;
- e) 6 (E) (performance meets the minimum criteria), 60-64 points;
- f) 5 (F, FX) (considerable further work is required), bellow 60 points.

Final grade is based on the total amount of points for a course. A failing grade is given if a student does not achieve necessary number of points, and they do not get grade six (6), they do not receive course worth ECTS credits. If a student achieves grade six (6) or higher, they are given the number of course worth ECTS credits. Final grade is recorded in their academic record document (indeks).

7 STUDENT SUPPORT

Lecturers and staff are available to students during consulting hours and online communication info service of the Faculty of the Biotechnical Sciences. Students will receive a support from a supervisor when writing their Master's thesis, and gain access to laboratories, facilities and equipment necessary for conducting practical and theoretical parts of their thesis. They will also have an opportunity to do part of their research outside the Faculty, at the institutions we signed the Agreement with.

8 PATHS TO A DEGREE

Admissions are conducted in accordance with the provisions of the Framework Law on Higher Education in USK, University Legislation and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences Provisions. Second Cycle Study admissions are conducted through tendering process given by the Senate, and on proposition of the Academic Council of the Faculty. Aforementioned Law, Legislation, and Instruments provide transparent selection to the study programme. Tendering and admission procedures at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences are conducted by the Committee appointed by the Academic Council of the Faculty.

Right of admission to the Second Cycle Study programme, upon tender, have all individuals who have successfully completed a relevant First Cycle Study Programme, with verified 240 ECTS credits (four year study). Minimum average grade required is 8 (eight)/3.5 (three point five). Students with average ranging from 7 to 8 can be admitted with letters of recommendation from at least two university professors, one from the same specific field of study and other professor from any course completed during the First Cycle. Students qualified for admission are those who have completed their studies at the faculties of biotechnical and technical sciences, and relevant faculties in Bosnia and Herzegovina or abroad. Foreign citizens have a right of admission to the Second Cycle Study programme under the same conditions as citizens of Bosnia and Herzegovina, with previously validated degree and paid required admission fees. "Sustainable Food Production Systems" Second Cycle Study Programme at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences consists of 60 ECTS credits. It is carried out through two semesters. Courses anticipated in the curriculum are divided into cores and electives. There are 6 core courses in the first semester and 10 elective courses in the second semester. Electives are from two main programme groups - Food Engineering, Food Quality and Safety, and Food Production Systems Management. Student will choose and attend at least 2 courses from the first group (10 ECTS) and at least 1 course from the second group (5 ECTS), which corresponds to 15 ECTS for the second semester. For the admission to the second semester, students have to pass first semester exams and be awarded required ECTS credits.

Completed Master's thesis is awarder 15 ECTS credits, and it is scheduled for the second semester. Student will choose a subject of their thesis with a supervisor teaching a second semester course, after completing the first semester, and before the second semester starts at the latest. With the approval of the supervisor, student will file a written application of the Master's thesis to the Academic Council of the Faculty to be revised for schedule. Theme of the Master's thesis must be clearly defined and represent the actual content of the work; this can be chosen form any field of study covered in the second cycle study programme. Student will be able to publically defend their thesis after completing and passing all the core and elective courses and meeting other responsibilities during the study, and after receiving a passing grade from the Committee in charge of grading and defending Master's thesis. Final thesis must be submitted and defended within 3 years from the day it as approved. After successfully defending their thesis, student will be awarded the MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems degree, which is in accordance with the Framework Law on Higher Education in USK (Official Gazette of USK No. 24) and the Rulebook on Use of the Academic Titles at Higher Education Institutions in the Una-Sana Canton.

After completing suggested study programme, ECTS are added to the previous study cycle, and total to at least 300 ECTS. According to the Basic Qualifications Framework in Bosnia and Herzegovina (Official Gazette of Bosnia and Herzegovina, 31/11), this will result in Masters of Science in Sustainable Food Production Systems which corresponds to the learning outcomes for EQF level 7.

9 QUALITY ASSURANCE

University of Bihać has clearly defined and functional quality management system executed through following boards:

- Committee for Quality Assurance at the University of Bihać,
- Centre for Quality Assurance and Internal Evaluation at the University of Bihać,
- Teams for Quality Assurance of the Organisational Units at the University of Bihać

Quality Assurance bodies active at the University act together in order to maintain competencies of the University. Quality Assurance system at the University of Bihać follows the guidelines of the European Association for Quality Assurance in Higher Education (ENQA Standards and Guidelines). Basic guideline for quality assurance of the study programme is utilisation of internal system of Quality Assurance at the University of Bihać, and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences in particular. This internal assurance guarantees the following competencies: planning, documenting, amending and supplementing, as well as implementation and coherence between teaching goals, learning outcomes, and result evaluation, quality evaluation of the courses, quality evaluation of the study programme, quality evaluation of the academic staff, quality evaluation of available resources and student support system, analysis of students admitted to the academic year, ECTS credits analysis, evaluation of percentage of students passing and taking exams, grading system, teaching process evaluation, practical work analysis, anonymous student surveys, graduated students, external partners of the University, business representatives, coherence between new demands and new challenges and standards of vocations, application of new regulations, scientific advances coherence, regular advances through periodic system analysis, self-evaluation of the study programme, and preparations that meet criteria for accreditation of study programmes, monitoring of relevant Quality Assurance indicators of the Faculty and the study programme, fulfilling learning outcomes etc. Such system of Quality Assurance provides comprehensiveness, representativeness, periodicity, and required anonymity. Quality Assurance activities at the Faculty are carried out in accordance with the current University regulations, especially Ordinance on Quality Assurance and Quality Policy, while emphasising the respect for values defined by the Quality Policy.

10 CAREER POSSIBILITIES AND PERSPECTIVES

Upon successful completion of the study programme, MSc in "Sustainable Food Production Systems" will possess knowledge, skills and competencies, and will require minimum time of adjustment to answer demands for the following job positions:

- team leader for planning and sustainable development of agri-food production systems, and sustainable development jobs in general,
- agri-food technology engineer in complex sustainable production, processing and food distribution systems,
- new food products development engineer,
- quality manager at agri-food industry,
- clerical and consulting positions for government agencies that deal with sustainable development planning,
- project leader, researcher or consultant for research and development projects that deal with sustainability concepts and sustainable development,
- manager or consultant for non-governmental organisations specialized in the field of sustainable development,
- team leader for complex machinery tasks at agri-food industries,
- manager for businesses that deal with sales of raw materials and food equipment for food industries, and those that deal with production and marketing of food additives,
- leader or consultant for businesses that deal with education of consumers regarding food, and food promotion centres,
- at inspection services for food quality control,
- at distribution centres and stores that sell foods, at tourism and catering branches,
- at non-governmental organisations,
- at faculties, scientific institutes and schools as a teacher for expert subjects in agriculture, food technology and ecology.

When we consider local agri-food sector and its services, we have to accentuate regular recommendations they give to the Unemployment Agency in Bosnia and Herzegovina in terms of active measures taken in order to lower unemployment and promote self-employment and employment in the field of agriculture. It is commonly noticed that competitive and development oriented agri-food sector needs university educated experts, capable of responding to current and anticipated challenges. "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme for the first time in this area systematically combines research of sustainability concepts (as the most obvious demand for survival and further advancement of humanity), and modern engineering control technologies, methods and tools for organizing economically justifiable, and at the same time socially and ecologically responsible food production.

11 GENERAL AND SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR ORGANISATION OF HIGHER EDUCATION

Standards and norms to carry out higher education activities in the Una-Sana Canton aim to contribute to quality improvement of education and higher education results as a foundation for simpler and more successful degree which can be compared to the one acquired in Europe or other parts of the world. Standards define general, and norms specific conditions for conducting quality academic process, and artistic process respectively at higher education institutions.

Standards and norms to carry out higher education activities in the Una-Sana Canton determine minimum facility, personnel and other material and technical requirements for conducting teaching, scientific and research processes, and art processes. Academic process is organized in a way it allows for its unrestricted conduct and work with students in accordance with standards and norms, and at the same time implementing determined amount of activities through lectures, practical work, seminars, consulting, and examination during work hours determined by the curriculum, and teacher, assistant and other staff and adequate administrative and technical staff work hours respectively. Higher education institutions ensure European standards and guidelines which deal with internal quality assurance (ENQA Standards and Guidelines) are implemented and minimum requirements for certain higher education activities are based on them.

11.1 Pedagogical Standards and Norms

Standards and norms to carry out higher education activities in the Una-Sana Canton are oriented to contributing to quality improvement of education and higher education results as a foundation for simpler and more successful degree which can be compared to the one acquired in Europe or other parts of the world. For conducting higher education activities in the Una-Sana Canton (Official Gazette, No. 12/012) point 4.1. "Personnel Standards and Norms" of Pedagogical Standards and Norms are used.

11.2 Number of Students

Number of students admitted is regulated by the University of Bihać Statute and Second Cycle Study Rules. It is redefined every year based on the opinion of the Academic Council of the Faculty, proposed by the University Senate to the Ministry of Education, Science and Sports, and Government of USK respectively to adopt.

11.3 Facilities, Equipment, Furniture, Library and Other Standards

Standards and pedagogical norms also define:

- Optimal facilitation for students' needs,
- Disability Access to Facilities,
- Teaching Aids,
- Sanitary Conditions,
- Libraries,
- Computers and Network.

12 SECOND CYCLE STUDY PROGRAMME

12.1 Educational Goals and the Second Cycle Study Programme Profile

Educational goals of the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme are focused to provide students with improved general and specific knowledge, practical knowledge, abilities and skills to manage production, safety and quality of food in production processes of agri-food sector. We also aim to provide teachings and application of methods and techniques necessary for research, and encourage further research in order to solve problems in the area of the sustainable food production systems. The main goal of the study is to create conditions for the candidate to reach profound and specialised knowledge of scientific methods and research techniques in the area of their Master's thesis topic in order to creatively solve problems that may arise in the area of their research and improve further work. We aim to give our students basic knowledge of the most important general elements of food production systems and challenges they face, such as the problem of sustainability, supply chain and value chain, safety and quality of food, in combination with specialised knowledge in the specific areas. Degree awarded is Master of Science, and students will be able to autonomously work in the field of sustainable food production systems after finishing their studies. Knowledge and skills gained during the study will be used to solve problems in this area and contribute to its development.

12.2 Learning Outcomes of the Second Cycle Study Programme

By writing and presenting their final Master's thesis, student will apply acquired knowledge to create thematic research project, an elaboration of case study from the industry or food market, creation of models, strategic document blueprints, etc. By doing this, student will show their cooperation skills with different profiles and in different contexts, with different themes within a company.

"Sustainable Food Production Systems" Second Cycle Study Programme has clearly defined general outcomes for the second (II) cycle study, and upon successful completion of the programme, student will be able to:

- apply knowledge and understandings based on extended and deepen cognition gained during the first cycle study of university education which present basis for the original approach skills towards development or application of ideas in the context of research;
- use knowledge and understandings to solve problems in new, unknown and multidisciplinary surrounding associated to the field of study, and assess complex situations, including those with incomplete or limited information;
- argue and convey information, clearly and unambiguously make conclusions in specialised and layman surroundings (communication), and independently use developed skills and learning habits.

Beside general, "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme has clearly defined specific learning outcomes. Upon successful completion of the study programme, Masters of

Science will be able to:

- interpret, advocate and criticise concept of sustainable food production systems as a complex matrix of values that is directly connected to environment, economy and society;
- determine and functionally adjust all the segments of food production and distribution chains (farm to table), and identify and control factors that endanger sustainability of food production and distribution;
- analyse and critically compare alternative and conventional food production systems from environmental, economic and social sustainability aspects;
- analyse the way agri-food companies function and the role of different divisions (research and development, production, sales, marketing) in solving sustainable food production problems;
- plan and manage food production in agri-food systems, and handle management and quality assurance systems in companies that produce food or deal with foods.

After successfully completing the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme, students will be able to independently propose, prepare and organize realisation of simple expert and research programmes in agri-food sector and agri-food industry management, and prepare reports and present the results of such programmes and projects. Student will prepare themselves for these general competencies throughout the study programme courses, especially during the writing of their Master's thesis.

This way, students will possess competencies to:

- use analytic and synthetic approach to create and use strategies to solve problems in different contexts;
- assess the demands of practice, apply gained knowledge and skills in practice, and deepen knowledge in sustainable food production systems;
- work in teams and independently to assess and apply basic information technologies in the field of study.

General and specific learning outcomes, skills and competencies set out above are in accordance with the fourth (analyse), fifth (assess) and in a part the sixth (create) levels of cognitive abilities based on Bloom's revised taxonomy of Cognitive Skills and Educational Objectives.

12.3 Curriculum

Cada	Samastan Causa	Trues	ECTS	Hours/Semester				
Code	Semester - Course	Гуре	ECIS	Le*	S*	La*	Total	
	1st Seme	ster						
OSPH 101	Fundamentals of Sustainable Agri-Food Systems	Core	5	45	15		60	
OSPH 102	Agricultural and Food Industry Waste Management	Core	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH 103	Advanced Food Science and Technology	Core	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH 104	Governance, Policy and Legislation in the Agri- Food Sector	Core	5	15	15	-	30	
OSPH 105	Food Ethics	Core	5	30	15	-	45	
OSPH 106	Methodology Research and Tools	Core	5	30	15	-	45	
	Total for the 1^{st} semester		30					
	2nd Semester							
	LIST A (Food Engineering, Quality and Safety	of Food)	/ min 10	ECTS	5			
OSPH I-201	Harvesting and Post-Harvesting Technologies	Elective	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH I-202	Animal Food Technology Science	Elective	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH I-203	Sustainable Animal Production	Elective	5	30	15	-	45	
OSPH I-204	Sustainable Plant Production	Elective	5	30	15	-	45	
OSPH I-205	Sustainable Technology of Meat Products	Elective	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH I-206	Sustainable Technology of Dairy Products	Elective	5	30	15	15	60	
OSPH I-207	Low Input Agriculture	Elective	5	30	15	-	60	
	LIST B (Food Production Systems Management	nt) / min 5	ECTS					
OSPH I-208	Marketing of Sustainable Agri-Food Products	Elective	5	30	15	-	45	
OSPH I-209	Sustainable Land Management	Elective	5	30	-	15	45	
OSPH I-210	Total Quality Management in the Agri-Food Sector	Elective	5	30	15	-	45	
OSPH-MT	Master's Thesis	Core	15				30	
	Total for the 2 nd Semester		30					
	Total		60					

Figure 1 Stru	ctured Curriculum	with Workload a	and ECTS p	er Semest	er	

*Le – Lectures; S – Seminars: La – Labs

12.4 Competency Matrix

No.	COURSE	Apply knowledge and understandings based on extended and deepen cognition gained during the first cycle study of university education which present basis for the original approach skills towards development or application of ideas in the context of research.	Use knowledge and understandings to solve problems in new, unknown and multidisciplinary surrounding associated to the field of study, and assess complex situations, including those with incomplete or limited information.	Argue and convey information, clearly and unambiguously make conclusions in specialised and layman surroundings (communication), and independently use developed skills and learning habits.	Interpret, advocate and criticise concept of sustainable food production systems as a complex matrix of values that is directly connected to environment, economy and society.	Determine and functionally adjust all the segments of food production and distribution chains (farm to table), and identify and control factors that endanger sustainability of food production and distribution.	Analyse and critically compare alternative and conventional food production systems from environmental, economic and social sustainability aspects.	Analyse the way agri-food companies function and the role of different divisions (research and development, production, sales, marketing) in solving sustainable food production problems.	Plan and manage food production in agri-food systems, and handle management and quality assurance systems in companies that produce food or deal with foods.	Use analytic and synthetic approach to create and use strategies to solve problems in different contexts.	Assess the demands of practice, apply gained knowledge and skills in practice, and deepen knowledge in sustainable food production systems.	Work in teams and independently to assess and apply basic information technologies in the field of study.
1.	Fundamentals of Sustainable Agri-Food Systems	х	Х		X		x		X		x	
2.	Agricultural and Food Industry Waste Management	х	Х		Х		Х			х	Х	
3.	Advanced Food Science and Technology	х	Х				Х	Х			Х	X
4.	Governance, Policy and Legislation in the Agri-Food Sector		X	X	X	Х			X	x		X
5.	Food Ethics		Х		Х						X	X
6.	Methodology Research and Tools	Х	Х	X						X		X

Figure 2 "Sustainable Food Production Systems" Competencies Matrix

7.	Harvesting and Post-Harvesting Technologies	Х	x	X	X	Х	X	X	X		X	
8.	Animal Food Technology Science	Х	Х		X	Х	X	X	X		X	
9.	Sustainable Animal Production	Х	Х	X	Х	Х	Х				Х	
10.	Sustainable Plant Production	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х				Х	
11.	Sustainable Technology of Meat Products	Х	Х			Х	Х	Х	X		Х	
12.	Sustainable Technology of Dairy Products	X	X			Х	X	Х	X		Х	Х
13.	Low Input Agriculture	Х	X			Х	X			Х	Х	
14.	Marketing of Sustainable Agri-Food Products		Х	X	Х	Х		Х	Х			X
15.	Sustainable Land Management	Х	Х	Х	X					Х	Х	Х
16.	Total Quality Management in the Agri-Food Sector		X	X		Х		X	X	X	X	X
17.	Master's Thesis	Х	Х	Х	Х					Х	Х	Х

12.5 Admission Requirements

Admissions to the study programme are conducted in accordance with the Provisions of the Framework Law on Higher Education in USK, University Legislation and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences Provisions. Second Cycle Study admissions are conducted through tendering process given by the Senate, and on proposition of the Academic Council of the Faculty. Aforementioned Law, Legislation, and Provisions provide transparent selection to the study programme. Tendering and admission procedures at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences are conducted by the Committee appointed by the Academic Council of the Faculty.

Right of admission to the Second Cycle Study programme, upon tender, have all individuals who have successfully completed a relevant First Cycle Study programme, with verified 240 ECTS credits (four year study). Applicants should have a BSc with 240 ECTS of 4 years with a minimum average of 8 (eight)/3.5 (three point five).

Students with average ranging from 7 to 8 can be admitted with letters of recommendation from at least two university professors, one from the same specific field of study and other professor from any course completed during the First Cycle. Students with average below 7 can be admitted with additional verification of the knowledge gained in the specific field of study. Students qualified for admission are those who completed their studies at the faculties of biotechnical sciences, agriculture, technical sciences, and relevant faculties in Bosnia and Herzegovina or abroad. A decision about meeting admission requirements will be made for all students enrolling for the Second Cycle Study Programme. Master's students from similar and related faculties that want to switch studies to the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać will be able to transfer ECTS credits from the previous programme with the Decision of Exam Recognition and potential additional examination reached by the Academic Council of the Faculty based on the Report issued by a three-member Committee for Examination Recognition. The Committee is formed by the Dean of the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences. Exams, ECTS credits and recommendation for admission to the semester are recognized based on transcripts submitted in a form of verified copy or original documentation. Documents needed are as follows: Certificate of passed examinations from the previous programme, validated curriculum from the University, and other papers classified as supporting documents that can be used to reach a decision to recognize previous exams.

International citizens are eligible for admission to the Second Cycle Study Programme under the same conditions as citizens of Bosnia and Herzegovina, after submitting verified diploma and paying study fees as proposed by the Decision about the Study Fees for the Second Cycle Study.

Final Master's thesis can be submitted only after passing all the exams and fulfilling all other requirements foreseen by the study programme. Candidates who fail to defend their Master's thesis in an anticipated deadline provided by the Second Cycle Study Rules, can file a request for extension to the Academic Council of the University.

13 REQUIREMENTS RELATED TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE STUDY PROGRAMME

Number of candidates anticipated for admission to the Second Cycle Study programme is defined in the Decision made by the Academic Council of the Faculty, and cannot be less than 10.

13.1 Staff

University of Bihać and the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences have a capacity for realisation of the curriculum according to the pedagogical standards and norms, which include teachers and associates managing the realisation of teaching process in the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" second cycle study, and according to the modular system with the involvement of number of teachers and associates in the implementation of the syllabus (Figure 3). Suggested study programme has a total of 24 teachers and 3 associates (senior teaching assistants) involved, all of them under permanent employment contract with the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences or the University of Bihać, respectively (Figure 3).

At the same time, teachers presented in the Figure 3 are involved in teaching process at other study departments/programmes of the first and second cycle which are conducted at the University. Employees of the University of Bihać have a week norm of 6 teaching hours (+6 hours), 90/180 per semester, 180/360 per academic year, while the associates have a week norm of 10 hours, 150 per semester, or 300 hours per academic year. "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme consists of 300 contact hours during the first semester for core courses (180Le + 90S + 30La), and minimum of 135 contact hours (depending on the courses elected) during the second semester for elective courses, with different lecture distribution, seminars or exercises, all depending on courses elected.

Considering current teachers' and associates' workload at the University of Bihać, admission policies, planning and creating future workload for them, it is evident that teachers and associates involved in the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme will be able to cover teaching obligations both at other study departments/programmes of the first and second cycle study as well as at the STEPS programme. This is proven by the fact that lectures are organized according to modular principles so teachers and associates are only doing a part of the total fund of hours anticipated for the syllabus, and other part is reserved for external associates. Besides lectures held by teachers and associates from the University of Bihać, students will have lectures during the first semester of every academic year held by external associates from the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo. As part of the project STEPS, all consortium partners have accepted to incorporate elements of certain "Joint Degree" into their study programmes. This means that the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences and the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences in Sarajevo will offer a joint degree at the state level as part of the bilateral agreement. Joint degree elements will be realized through exchange of teaching staff and students during the first semester of the studies, joint mentorships, and committees for Master's thesis defence.

Course	Lecturer	Title/ Field	Teaching Associates	Title/ Field
Fundamentals	Sabahudin Bajramović, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo in the field of Microeconomics of Agriculture and Food Industry	Vildana Jogić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Physical Geography, Agroclimate Course and Farming and Horticulture
Agri-food Systems	Mirsad Veladžić	Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences	Suzana Jahić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks
	PhD	Bihać in the field of Farming and Horticulture	Emir Mujić, PhD	Assistant Professor are the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Livestock

Figure 3 List of teaching staff

Course	Lecturer	Title/ Field	Teaching Associates	Title/ Field
		Associate DesCourse	Ifet Šišić, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Process Engineering
Agricultural and Food Industry Waste	Jasmina Ibrahimpašić, PhD	Associate Professor athe Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of	Fatima Muhamedagić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Interdisciplinary Ecology
Management		Environmental Biotechnologies	Merima Toromanović, MSc	Senior teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Industrial and Environmental Biotechnology
Advanced Food	Melisa Oraščanin, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Piotochylical Sciences	Mejra Bektašević, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Biochemistry
Science and Technology		at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drink	Edina Šertović, PhD	Senior Teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Courses Functional Foods and Additives, and Food Toxicology
Governance, Policy and Legislation in the Agri-Food Sector	Genc Trnavci, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Law at the University of Bihać in the field of Civil Law	Albin Muslić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Law at the University of Bihać in the field of Civil Law
		Associate Professor at	Suzana Jahić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks
Food Ethics	Vildana Alibabić, PhD	the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Food Quality Control	Mejra Bektašević, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Biochemistry
		and Food Science	Edina Šertović, PhD	Senior Teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Courses Functional Foods and Food Toxicology

Course	Lecturer	Title/ Field	Teaching Associates	Title/ Field
		Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of	Suzana Jahić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Biometrics Course
Research Methodologies and Tools	Refik Šahinović, PhD	Bihać, Courses Anatomy and Physiology of Animals, Livestock Farming and Domestic Animals Reproduction	Halid Makić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Biochemistry
		Full Professor at the Faculty of	Zemira Delalić, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Courses General Farming, Fodder Plants and Plant Protection
Post-Harvesting Technologies for Agricultural Products	Mirsad Veladžić, PhD	Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the fields of Farming and Horticulture, and	Azra Skender, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Fruit- growing
		Food and drinks	Vildana Jogić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Farming and Horticulture
			Suzana Jahić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks
Animal Food	Melisa	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of	Mejra Bektašević, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Biochemistry
Technology Science	ogy Oraščanin, a. PhD B F	at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks	Aida Džaferović, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks
			Sebila Rekanović, MSc	Senior Teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Course Process Measurement and Management

Course	Lecturer	Title/ Field	Teaching Associates	Title/ Field
		Associate Professor at	Refik Šahinović, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Courses Anatomy and Physiology of Animals, and Livestock Farming
Sustainable Animal Production	Husein Vilić, PhD	the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Livestock Farming	Nermin Pračić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the fields of Livestock Farming
			Emir Mujić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Livestock Farming
Sustainable Plant	Zemira Delalić, PhD	Full Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Plant Protection	Vildana Jogić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Farming and Horticulture
Production	Azra Skender, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Fruit-growing	Dinko Bećirspahić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Fruit- growing
Sustainable	Suzana Jahić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Bistochuised Sciences	Elvisa Hodžić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Analytical Chemistry
Technology of Meat Products		at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks	Sebila Rekanović, MSc	Senior Teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Course Process Measurement and Management
Sustainable Technology of Dairy Products	Suzana Jahić	Associate Professor at the Faculty of	Nermin Pračić, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Livestock Farming
	PhD at the Biha	at the University of Bihać in the field of Food and Drinks	Edina Šertović, PhD	Senior Teaching Assistant at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać, Courses Functional Foods and Additives

Course	Lecturer	Title/ Field	Teaching Associates	Title/ Field
Low Input	Vildana	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences	Emir Mujić, PhD	Assistant Professor a t the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Livestock Farming
Agriculture	Jogić, PhD	at the University of Bihać in the field of Farming and Horticulture	Dinko Bećirspahić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Fruit- growing
Marketing of Sustainable Agri-Food Products	Arnela Nanić, PhD	Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Law at the University of Bihać in the field of Marketing		
Total Quality Management in the Agri-Food Sector	Halid Makić, PhD	Associate Professor at he Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Biochemistry	Esad Bajramović, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Technical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Quality Assurance
Sustainable Land Management	Mirsad Ičanović, PhD	Associate Professor at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Soil Science	Fatima Muhamedagić, PhD	Associate Professor at he Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać in the field of Interdisciplinary Ecology

13.2 Facilities

First and second cycle studies at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać are conducted at the Faculty's facilities at "Grmeč" campus. Lectures, auditory exercises and seminars are held in classrooms (P1, P2, P3, P4, P5 and Amphitheatre), while practical parts of the study are performed at chemical and biological laboratories for instrumental analysis. The Faculty stretches on 3612 square meters. Amphitheatre, classrooms and biological laboratories offer multimedia equipment (projector, screen, computers and laptops). Laboratories are fitted with modern instrumental equipment (Figure 4) which allows individual or small group practical exercises to be conducted. We offer bus or microbus for field exercises and study visits.

13.3 Equipment

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać has six classrooms with modern equipment and capacity for 20 to 60 students, depending on the classroom, with modern video projectors, computers and blackboards. Besides computer equipment available to teachers and administrative staff, the Faculty owns significant laboratory equipment.

Laboratories are located in a special facility at "Grmeč" campus, and stretch on around410sq. m. There are four bigger laboratories for experimental part of the studies, four smaller facilities with instrumental technology, two foreign service labs, and one laboratory for scientific and research work. There are also two administration and documentation offices, auxiliary facilities for preparation of lab equipment, chemical storage facility and sanitary facilities. We also have to point out that for the purpose of curriculum development and ensuring laboratory conditions through Erasmus+ project 'MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems/STEPS', we will acquire laboratory equipment to organize 'Food Quality Control Laboratories', as well as computer equipment for 'ICT Centres for Food Production Systems Management'. Lab equipment presented in Figure 4 contains significant devices and equipment, and does not contain auxiliary laboratory materials and expendables (chemicals and accessories).

Figure 4 Lab Equipment

No.	Equipment
1.	Amylograph – E, Brabender
2.	Analytical Scale– METTLER TOLEDO AB 204 – S
3.	Analytical Instrument – Automatic Titrator
4.	Moisture Analyzer
5.	EIA/ELISE type A ₃ serial no. 1616 Instrument
6.	Deionized water machine 10L/H. Output water quality 0.2-0.4us/cm. Supply hose included (Termo Scientific)
7.	water distiller - MELAdest (MELAG)
8.	The Perten Falling Number System
9.	Steam Sterilizer - Autoklav, MELAtronic 17
10.	Steam distillation unit Kjeldahl «Pronitro I»
11.	Soxhlet extractor
12.	PerkinElmer A-Analyst 800 Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometer
13.	Autoclave Certoclav CV-EL 12 LGS
14.	Automatic viscometer – Thermo Scientific
15.	Binocular microscope – ZUZI
16.	Binocular microscope - PARALUX
17.	Block digest 6
18.	BPK 5 Block
19.	Centrifuge – BIOCEN
20.	Centrifuge –ALRESA mod.Digicen- E
21.	DNA Analyser – Agilent 2200 Tape Station System
22.	Extensograph – E, Brabender
23.	Farinograph – E, Brabender
24.	FT – IR Spectrometer, BRUKER, Tensor 27
25.	Multifunction Hygrometer - DELTA OHM HD 8901
26.	Incubator – SELECTA
27.	COD 20° C Thermostatic Incubator. Inner socket included. Stir volume of minimum 60L. (VELP
-----	---
	Portable color measurement instrument to measure reflective colors and color differences in a wide
28.	range data processor (microcomputer and printer in one)
29.	Ion chromatograph – 790 IC Personal – Methrom
30	Kjeldahl instruments for determination of proteins in food and animal foods - automatic distillation
31.	photometer for COD, and reaction cuvette kit to determine scopes of $0 - 150$ mg/L, $0 - 1500$ mg/L, $1 - 1500$ mg/L (CR 2200, WTW)
32.	Conductometer – Hanna
33.	Conductometer (OKTAON)
34.	Laboratory Blender - Kika labortehnik HS 501 digital
35.	Laboratory Scale – KERN pes (6 pieces)
36.	Laboratory Scale BL 3100-SARTORIJUS- AG Gottingen
37.	Laboratory Homogenizer Blender LB 20 E / model 38 BL 40
38.	Laboratory Mill – Instrument used for grinding or homogenizing food samples and animal foods
39.	Laboratory Spectrophotometer - ZUZI 4200/2000
40.	Lyophilizer – VaCo 2 Zirbus
41.	Magnetic Blender - AGITADOR MAGNETICO MS-8 BUNSEN
42.	Microtom Instrument DONGWON – Microscope
43.	Micropipette – Sartorius - 100 - 1000 µl (10 pieces),
44.	Micropipette – Sartorius - 100 - 5000 µl (1 piece),
45.	Micropipette – Sartorius - 2 - 20 µl (10 pieces),
46.	Micropipette – Sartorius - 30 - 300 µl (10 pieces),
47.	Microscope with Integrated Camera – Nikon (3 pieces)
48.	Microwave Reactin System, Anton Par
49.	Mini Spray Dryer B-290 – BÜCHI
50.	Noise Analyzer - Fonometer Type PCE 318
51.	Light intensity measurement unit Luksometar Type 1335
52.	Acidity Analyzer - pH meter for soil testing PH 220S
53.	Weather meter - Kestler AVM - 4000 Multifunctional Anemometer
54.	Ozone meter – Ozonometar 1000
55.	Gas meter TETRA for 4 gases CH4; H2S; CO and 02.
56.	Radiation detector - Radiometer Gamma-Scout
57.	Soil moisture meter - Hygrometer – TDR 100
58.	Soil conductivity meter
59.	Oximeter
60.	Muffle Furnace – SELECTA
61.	pH-meter 507 – Crison
62	Portable Multi-parameter single-channel instrument with electrodes for the determination of pH,
	temperature, dissolved oxygen and conductivity. Field kit. (Lovi bond, Senso Direct 150)
63.	Portable field laboratory (OKTAON)

64.	Oil Press Machine – Ölpresse KK100 F / 140 F Universal-KERN&KRAFT,
65.	Rotary evaporator - Rotavapor R-210/215 BÜCHI
66.	Soxtectm 8000 (Soxlet Unit)
67.	Soyushka-2 Soybean Processing Multifunctional System
68.	Spectrophotometer, photoLab 6600 UV-VIS WTW)
69.	Mass Spectrometry System LC/MS/MS
70.	Drying and sterilizing unit SELECTA
71.	Telescopic rod adjustable to 4.5 meters, with bottle holder in PP for 750mL bottles and 750mL bottle for liquid sampling
72.	Trinocular microscope (BestScope)
73.	Turbidimeter – PCE – CM 41
74.	Ultra Centrifugal Mill Retsch ZM 200
75.	Food pH value meter - portable kit
76.	UV – VIS spectrophotometer
77.	VACIOTEM-T, Selecta Vacuum drying oven
78.	BUNSEN BA Water Bath
79.	Vortex blender

14 RELATED QUESTIONS

Five-year student numbers forecast

We accept 10 full-time students in the first admission term. The number of students is determined every year by the Ministry of Education, Science, Culture and Sports USK and USK Government based on the Faculty's and the University of Bihać Senate's proposition. Domestic agri-food sector and their services give regular recommendations to the Bureau of Unemployment of Bosnia and Herzegovina on specific actions in order to lower the unemployment numbers with emphasis on self-employment and employment in the agricultural sector. This highlights the need for competitive and developed agri-food sector academic experts, but with received education that can answer current and realistically anticipated challenges.

It is important to point out that during the implementation of the project "MSc in Sustainable Food Production Systems/STEPS" by the project consortium, an excellent stakeholder analysis was also conducted. Agriculture and food industry representatives in Bosnia and Herzegovina and institutions directly or indirectly connected to agriculture-production, processing and distribution of food, along with students as important interest group, all agreed that such study would be extremely important for agriculture and food production sectors and the inevitable transformation they are facing. Considering all the reasons for implementation of this study, e.g. the need for educated experts - Masters of Sciene" – specialized in the sustainability in complex food production systems, as well as the stakeholder analysis and good-practice analysis results, we aim to educate and qualify 50 experts in the next five years. These experts will be able to provide sustainable food production from farm to table, and improve export of the final products, which we believe justify five-year student number forecast plan as seen in Figure 5.

Year	Number of Students
2020/2021	10
2021/2022	10
2022/2023	10
2023/2024	10
2024/2025	10
Total	50

Figure 5 Student numbers forecast for the next five years

Involvement of students in research activities

Students will be involved in scientific research activities through seminars, projects, scientific conferences and final thesis.

Supervisor-student activities

Based on student's suggestion and supported by a potential supervisor, Master's thesis topic will be defined and analysed in order to confirm its validity. After the supervisor accepts student's proposal, it will be further methodologically profiled, defined, organized and all the required experimental research will be conducted in order to confirm or dismiss the hypothesis. Main and suggested bibliography and all the activities in the selection process and finding other appropriate sources for successful completion of the thesis will be decided. Student will be coordinated with members of committee involved in different stages of the thesis preparation, and this will result in final Master's thesis which will be defended by the student.

Motivating Students to be involved in Scientific Research Activities

Students will be motivated to participate in scientific research conferences and symposiums and present their own research results. Students will be urged to apply to calls for national and international development and research projects in the areas of primary agricultural production and food technology.

About Student Mobility (Planned and Anticipated)

Based on previously signed cooperation Agreements with other Universities, student mobility during the second cycle study is planned. In accordance with the bilateral Agreements with the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Science at the University of Sarajevo, student mobility is planned during the first semester of the studies. When it is not possible to conduct experimental part of the Master's thesis in a laboratory at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences, the same can be conducted in laboratories of the Universities we have signed the Agreement with.

Measures for Plagiarism Prevention

The following measures will be taken to prevent plagiarism:

- 1. Teachers and associates will train students on proper methodologies of academic writing, as well as plagiarism detection techniques. Proven plagiarism in someone's work is not a good example for students;
- 2. Authenticity investigation of scientific work of those recommended for academic career in higher education;
- 3. Necessity of international reviews of researchers' work during the academic ranking process. Work published in serious international publications usually undergoes strict controls and authenticity investigations, which minimises the possibility of plagiarism;
- 4. Master's thesis and other scientific work should be public and available as electronic copies;
- 5. Use of software for search of plagiarism in scientific work of teachers, associates and students. There are several software available that detect significant similarities with online texts and academic data bases. Systematic review and analysis of published scientific research precede plagiarism detection computer programmes in plagiarism detection.

Professional Practices

The Faculty has signed the Agreement with several companies which will allow students to participate in the realisation of their professional practice (Meat Industry d.o.o. "MS Alem", Specialized agricultural cooperative AgroDar, d.o.o. EE-commerc Bihać, Veterinary and Agricultural Service USK).

Guidelines for Master's Thesis

Procedures and methods for the preparation of the Master's thesis are defined in the University of Bihać Statute and Second Cycle Study Rules.

Career Counselling

The Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences will organize final year employment and career fair, where students, representatives of local companies and public sector will have an opportunity to understand the market needs of the primary agricultural production and food processing areas, and will consider possibilities for further improvement and development.

Cost Projection for the Second Cycle Study Programme

Total revenue of University fees for minimum planned number of students (10) will be 24000.00 BAM. Student tuition fees will be 1200.00 BAM for the academic year, which is 600.00 BAM per semester, and 1200.00 BAM for the Master's thesis defence, totalling to 2400.00 BAM per student (University of Bihać Board of Directors Decision no. 01-489/2016, 20 January 2016). Cost of six teachers (external associates) for the core courses in the first semester, who will lecture in the second semester are added to expenses. Teachers are doing modular 5-hour classes for each course (as defined and explained in STEPS project and they are mandatory for the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences at the University of Bihać and the Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo as project partner).

Total revenue for implementation of modular classes (lectures, travel and accommodation) for all 6 external associates (all full professors, gross cost per class 53.15 BAM for 30 classes will be 3094.50 BAM, or 1594.50 BAM for classes and 300.00 BAM for accommodation, and 1200.00 BAM for Sarajevo-Bihać-Sarajevo travel expenses. Realisation of the rest of the classes of each module is reserved for associate teachers who hold permanent contracts with the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences and other organisational units at the University of Bihać (Faculty of Technical Sciences, Faculty of Law and Faculty of Economy). Moreover, part of the cost being financed from total revenue of student fees go to the Master's thesis defence Committee. Committee fees are determined as gross cost as follows: 550.00 BAM for thesis Supervisor, 300.00 BAM for Committee member (there are usually two Committee members, so the cost is multiplied by 2, and add up to 600.00 BAM) and 50.00 BAM for Note taker, amounting to a total cost of 1200.00 BAM (University of Bihać Board of Directors Decision no. 01-489/2016, January 20, 2016). However, if the Supervisor and the Committee members are under a contract with the University, they do not claim the right to benefits (based on current Standards and Norms for Conducting Higher Education Activities in USK (Official Gazette of USK no. 12/12) which brings down the total cost. Considering the study income (fees) and expenditures (teachers and Committees) which will be financed from student fees, it is evident that the implementation of the "Sustainable Food Production Systems" study programme is economically justifiable.

Contracts with Other Institutions

Scientific, expert, business and technical cooperation contracts between the University of Bihać and other Universities, private and public institutions can be found at the Faculty of Biotechnical Sciences Archives:

- Faculty of Agriculture and Food Sciences at the University of Sarajevo,
- Specialised agricultural cooperative AgroDar,
- d.o.o. EE-commerc Bihać.

15 COURSE SYLLABUS

OSPH 101 - FUNDAMENTALS OF SUSTAINABLE AGRI-FOOD SYSTEMS

Full Course Title:	FUNDAMEN	ITALS OF SUS	TAINABLE A	\GRI-FOOD	SYSTEMS					
Course Code:	OSPH 101	DSPH 101								
Study Year:	1st	1st								
Semester:	1st									
ECTS credit value:	5									
	For the wh	ole semeste	er:			•				·
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial/ Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL
	45	-	15	15	-	-	-	48	2	125
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	se subject					
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Sustainable Food Production Systems Department Sustainable Food Production Systems Programme								
Course status:	Core									
Pre-requisites:	-									
Course aims:	Main aim of - Acquire ki resources - Understai - Make pre - Understai	f the course i nowledge an in every asp nd current fa dictions in ou nd new appr	s to: od skills in th ect of produ od producti rder to maxi paches in fo	ne field of s action – fro on systems mise susta od product	ustainable food m primary agric and challenges inability; ion and be able	production syst ultural production they face (sustant to critically ana	ems with on, proce. iinable pr lvse them	the focus on ssing, to distri oduction and (retrieve, ap)	efficient and rat bution and cons consumption); prehend, apply),	ional use of umption;
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Identify - Know ar distribut - Compar - Evaluate supply c - Recogni - Analyse - Explain content	ssful complet and analyse nd classify th tion; e aspects of e and solve p hain, and de ze current in and assess c the overall p and explain	ion of the co factors that e prerequisi conventionc roblems in p scribe and e efficiently us gri-food sys urpose and the purpose	ourse, the s affect the tes for food al and orga orimary agi valuate the sed resourd tems from principles c of the ana	student will be of production and d production and nic farming and riculture produce e environmenta ces in food prod a consumer pen of life cycle asse lytical steps of	ble to: consumption of d supply chain, w know the value tion and food ind l, social and ecor uction, discover rspective; ssment (LCA in th LCA, and underst	food locc vithin prir of agricu dustry rel nomic asp the poten the contex rand the r	Illy and globa mary producti ated to sustai pects of sustai tial of new or t of agri-food esults of the L	lly, today and in on processing ar s within them; nable food produ nable food produ nes; systems, describ .CA analysis.	the future; ad uction and uction; be the
Indicative syllabus content:	Topics: Intro production of at different including pr Structure an agriculture), products fro of resources Agri-food sy assessment products an cycles for th	and consump scales (loca imary produ- ind function o convention co	main featu otion of food al, regional, ction, proce f agri-food s primary ag nal and org agri food sy ood quality ased exercise life-cycle as improve th	res of susto (1); Analysis national sssing, supp systems an inicultural anic produ stems on c and safety es and proj sessment (e company	ainable agri-food of agri-food sy and global); C oly chain, distri- d their correlati production (cor ction; Impact of animal welfare r; Recognition o iects) - collect, c (software-based 's positive impa	d systems (oppo estems based on verview of the bution, consump on with factors of aventional and of agri-food system and health; Basi f consumer's ne malyse and mon d exercises and p ct.	rtunities environn entire su tion and of agricul organic a ns on bio c knowle eds and o itor the s orojects)	and challenge nental, econor istainable ag waste, and ro ture productio griculture), vo diversity, clim dge of food n evaluation of ustainability e - decision-mo	es for the future mic and social su ri-food producti elationships betw on (crop and live. alue of crops ar ate change and o nanufacturing te consumer trend efficiency data op iking, change pu	sustainable istainability on systems ween them; stock based nd livestock exploitation rchnologies; s; Life-cycle company's roducts' life

Learning delivery:	 Theory lectures, j Seminars – all stuccorrections from Discussions (prep Project – all studicorrections from 	presentations and interactive discussions; Idents will present seminars and actively pa the teacher; aring the discussion materials along with tl ents will conduct a research and present gro the teacher.	rticipate in the one recommended output to the output to t	course, with the enhancements d readings and internet source s, with the enhancements, sugg	s, suggestions and s). gestions and					
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled						
		Overall presence and involvement 10 At all times								
Assessment		Seminar 15 Throughout the semester								
methods and		Partial Exam	25	Week 8						
schedule:		Project 10 Weeks 9 and 10								
		Final Exam	40	Examination period	J					
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attend student's grade maximum num students will be suggestions and grade each of the b) Course teacher methodology ra award it with a c) Partial exam with through completed d) Students will a knowledge. The awarded 0-10 E e) Final exam will practical knowl theoretical and the course teac 	 a) Student attendance and overall course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will amount to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Course teacher will define topics of a seminar along with a student involved. It will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 15 ECTS. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Partial exam will be taken in written form in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist of student's theoretical knowledge gained through completed lectures. A minimum of 50% is required for a pass. The exam is awarded 0-25 ECTS. d) Students will autonomously do a project and work on an individual task and demonstrate their ability to apply theoretic knowledge. The project will be carried out in the second half of the semester as a preparation for the final exam, and will be awarded 0-10 ECTS. e) Final exam will be taken orally as summative assessment. Students' assessment will give us insight into their theoretical and practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved. Students will be awarded 0 – 40 credits, depending on the theoretical and practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved. Students will be awarded 0 – 40 credits, depending on the theoretical and practical knowledge on the course subject.								
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: • Grujić, R., Jaš Novi Sad[Sus http://www.i Audiovisual resource • Negutorizova	 the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory readings. Textbooks: Grujić, R., Jašić, M. (2018). Održive Tehnologije u prehrambenoj industriji. Univerzitet u Novom sadu, Tehnološki fakultet Novi Sad[Sustainable Food Industry Technologies, Faculty of Technology at the University of Novi Sad], available at: http://www.tf.uns.ac.rs/tempusIV/documents/files/Book2_Prehrambena_industrija_short.pdf Audiovisual resources: 								
Recommended Readings:	 Textbooks: Mason, J. (20) Academic papers: Charis M. Ga. Elsevier Scient Röös, E., Pate products in a Struik, P. C., I for Sustainabi Reports, official door FAO (2017). T FAO (2018). S Goedkoop, M. https://support Goedkoop, M. sustainability 	03). Sustainable agriculture (Vol. 10). Landl anakis (2018). Sustainable Food Systems fra ces. I, M., Spångberg, J., Carlsson, G., Rydhmer, search for sustainable diets. Food Policy, 58 (uyper, T. W. (2017). Sustainable intensifica le Development, 37(5), 39. uments and legal texts: The Future of Food and Agriculture - Trends iustainable Food Systems - Concept and Fra ., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Meijo prt.simapro.com/articles/Manual/Introduct ., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Meijo com/download/SimaPro8Tutorial.pdf	inks Press. om Agriculture t L. (2016). Limiti 3, 1-13. tion in agricultu and Challenges, mework. er, E. (2016). Int ion-to-LCA er, E. (2016). Sin	ro Industry - Improving Product ing livestock production to pas ure: the richer shade of green. A Rome. roduction to LCA with SimaPro naPro Tutorial PRé, available a	tion and Processing, ture and by- A review. Agronomy . PRé, available at: t: https://www.pre-					
Important Notes:	Some background i	n agriculture engineering, food sciences and	l food chemistry	are recommended.						
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with	the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Univers	ity of Bihać.							

OSPH 102 - AGRICULTURAL AND FOOD INDUSTRY WASTE MANAGEMENT

r											
Full Course Title:	AGRICULTUI	AGRICULTURAL AND FOOD INDUSTRY WASTE MANAGEMENT									
Course Code:	OSPH 102	OSPH 102									
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	1st										
ECTS credit	-	5									
value:	5										
	For the wh	ole semeste	er:	1							
- · · ·		Tutorial /			M/ritton	Oral	Ctudu	Individual			
Student work-	Lectures	, Practical	Seminar	Project	assianment	nresentation	visit	learning	Examination	TOTAL	
load:		training			ussignment	presentation	VISIC	icunnig			
	30	15	15	-	8	5	6	44	2	125	
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wit	th the cour	se subject		•		•		
Host Study											
Programme/	Sustainable	Food Produc	tion System	s Departm	ent						
Department:	Sustainable	FOOd Produc	tion System	s Program	me						
Course status:	Core										
Pre-requisites:	-										
	The aim of t	the course is	to provide s	students w	ith advanced kr	owledge in the	field of a	gri-food waste	e management,	particularly	
	on waste treatment ways. The focal point of the course is based on the importance and role of waste management in the										
	environment within the frame of the sustainable concept aspects, description and classification of by-products in agriculture and food industry sectors and possibilities of their reduction and eventually possible re-use. The food point of the course is to provide										
	a strong background in:										
	- Origin and type of agricultural and food industry waste, waste identification, classification and composition.										
Course aims:	- Treatment and utilisation of agricultural and food industry waste. Impact of waste disposal on environment.										
	- Food Industry waste water treatments.										
	- Utilisation of waste in food industries based on the circular economy.										
	- Recommendations of alternative solutions based on the concept of sustainability in the field of agricultural and food industry waste management:										
	Industry waste management; - Legal and statutory requirements (in ELL and Bosnia and Herzegoving) for waste treatment										
	Upon succes	ssful complet	ion of the co	ourse, the s	student will be a	ble to:					
	- Identify	various wast	e from agric	cultural and	d food industrie.	s and evaluate it	s possible	e impact on th	e environment;		
Learning	- Recomm	nend various	methods of	waste trea	itment and disp	osal;					
outcomes:	- Identify	various by p	roducts fron	n agricultui	ral and food ind	ustry and ways t	o utilize t	hem;			
	- Suggest - Design o	alfferent wa and develop i	ste treatme. 9 functional	nt ana aisp waste treo	iosai metrioas; itment nlan to s	uit the requirem	ents:				
	- Analyse	and apply le	gal aspects	related to a	agricultural and	food waste disp	osal.				
	Agricultural	and Food In	dustry wast	e; Waste ti	reatment in agr	icultural and foc	od industr	y: integral wa	iste managemei	nt based on	
	3R principle	(reducing, re	eusing, recyc	ling); Agrie	cultural waste a	nd by-products r	elated to	specific Proce	ssing: Fruit and	vegetables,	
	grains, lives	tock and po	ultry; Farm	visits; Foo	d Industry wast	e: dairy industry	, oil and	oil seeds ind	ustry, fruits and	vegetables	
Indicative	processing i	industry, mil , treatment	ling industr	y, ferment homical ar	ation (wine and d biological): 9	d beer), fish an Sudaa processin	d meat ii a (condit	ndustry; Use	of water in foc	od industry;	
syllabus	wastewater	and sludae	treatment	from mea	t and fish proc	ressina industrie	s. fruits i	and veaetabl	rgestion, with t Ps processing in	dustry and	
content:	fermentatio	n industry (vine, beer d	nd distilla	tes); Food pack	aging waste: Ha	andling a	nd treatment	: Farm wastes; J	Agricultural	
	waste treat	ment: anaero	obic and aer	obic digest	tion of organic v	vastes, activated	l sludge p	process, biom	ass generation, j	farm waste;	
	Utilisation o	of biomass:	for product	ion of anir	nal feed, comp	ost and bio-gas	; Incinero	ation of solid	agricultural wo	aste and its	
	disposal; Fa	ictory visits;	Introductio	n to legal	and statutory	requirements fo	or food w	vaste handling	g, treatment an	nd disposal:	
	European ar	lectures pro	egislation.	and interac	tive discussions	•					
	- Semina	irs – all stude	ents will pres	sent semin	ars and actively	, participate in th	e course,	with the enho	ancements, suga	estions	
Learning	and cor	rrections froi	n the teache	er;	,		,				
deliverv:	- Autono	mous study	on course to	pics (prep	aring written mo	aterials based on	the reco	mmended rea	dings and interr	net sources	
	that wi	III be used for	r oral díscus. ina the discu	sion) ission mat	erials along with	the recommon	had roadi	nas and inter	pet sources)		
	- Visits to	o farms. fact	ories, and a	gricultural	and food indust	ry waste manaa	ement co	mpanies.	ici sourcesj.		

		Г	1		1
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled	
Assessment		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times	
Assessment		Written assignment	15	Throughout the semester	
methods and		Partial exam	Week 8		
schedule:		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester	
		Labs	10	Week 15	
		Final exam	40	Examination period	
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student atte student's gra maximum nu students will suggestions grade each o b) Written assig and waste pu c) Partial exam d) Seminars and seminar alou teacher will Seminar can presentation student/sem e) Preliminary conducted di f) Final exam v practical kno theoretical a the course te 	Indance and overall course involvement will ade. Number of classes the student attended umber of credits (10) to result in the final so be formed during the course by a class teach and defend fellows' papers during the presen- of them according to their interactive activitie gnments. Students will prepare three written rocessing technologies. Each assignment is aw will be taken in Week 8 of the semester, with d defence are mandatory for courses when grade and assess overall quality and experti- be given back to the student for further a . Course teacher can ask questions within inar. exams (exercises) will be done in written for uring practical (lab) part of the course. It will will be taken orally as summative Assessment powledge and whether teaching goals are act and practical knowledge on the course subject teacher which will be based on course's mando	I be monitored out of the maxi- ore required for her. They will de- nation. Teacher is and knowledg assignments in warded a maxim- h minimum of 9 re defined by th n in accordance ise of the semin- adjustments. Cri- n unlimited disc be awarded wit . Students' Asse- hieved. Students t. Exam will be o atory readings.	by the teacher and it will amour mum number of classes held, will b r the course. Interactive involvemen eliver their seminars and interactive will assess each student's question e on the presented subjects. scope and characteristics of agricul rum of 5 credits. points (60%) out of 15 required for the syllabus. Course teacher will du with the methodology research a ar and award it with a maximum of tical analysis of the seminar takes cussion time, but with suggested consist of teaching materials (labo h 6 to 10 ECTS. ssment will give us insight into their s will be awarded 0 – 40 credits, a rganised through informal and expe	nt to 10% of the e multiplied by a nt: groups of 3-5 ely remark, make and answer and tural/food waste a pass. efine topics of a ind tools. Course of 10% of points. 5 place after the 30 minutes per vratory exercises) or theoretical and depending on the ert dialogue with
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: Hušidić R. Spaho N.). 6.COBISS.I Šubarić, D Osijeku, IS Šubarić, D Sveučilišta Reports, official Zakon o zo Audiovisual reso Ibrahmpa	(2017). Upravljanje otpadnim vodama iz indu Poljoprivredno-prehrambeni fakultet, Univer 3H-ID 24162310. (str.365- 385) . I sur. (2017), Neke mogućnosti iskorištenja r BN: 978-953-7005-51-1 (Odabrana poglavlja, . I sur. (2019), Neke mogućnosti iskorištenja r u Osijeku, ISBN: 978-953-7005-65-8 (Odabra documents and legal texts: rštiti okoliša FBiH (SI.novine FBiH br.33/03), a urces: šić, J. Makić, H. Šišić.I. (2020): Nastavni mater	ustrije sokova:Te rziteta u Sarajev nusproizvoda pre). nusproizvoda pre ana poglavlja). rvailable at:http. rijal (ppt)	ehnologija sokova i nektara (uredile u. Sarajevo, BiH ISBN 978-9958-597 ehrambene industrije, Mononografi ehrambene industrije Knjiga 2, Mon ://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/bi	Akagić A., 7-62- ja Sveučilišta u onografija h130990.pdf
Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: • Arvanitoyo https://bo Academic paper: • Jurgilevich Transition • Liu, S. X., & • Wang, L. H Reports, official • Zakon o u • EU Waste	annis, I. S. (2010). Waste management for the oks.google.com/ 5: 7. A., Birge, T., Kentala-Lehtonen, J., Korhonen towards circular economy in the food system & Liu, S. X. (2007). Food and agricultural wast C., Lo, H. H., Hung, Y. T., & Yapijakis, C. (2005) documents and legal texts: pravljanju otpadom ("Službene novine Federe E Legislation https://ec.europa.eu/environme	e food industries n-Kurki, K., Pietik n. Sustainability, ewater utilizatio n. Waste treatme acije BiH", broj 3 ent/waste/legislo	. Academic Press. Available at: äinen, J., Saikku, L., & Schösler, H. (8(1), 69. on and treatment (Vol. 705). Ames, ent in the food processing industry. 83/03) ation/index.ht	'2016). IA: Blackwell. CRC Press.
Important Notes:	-				
Quality					
Assurance:	In accordance w	ith the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Univer	rsity of Bihać.		

OSPH 103 - ADVANCED FOOD SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Full Course Title:	ADVANCED	FOOD SCIEN	CE AND TEC	HNOLOGY						
Course Code:	OSPH 103									
Study Year:	1st	t								
Semester:	1st	1st								
ECTS credit value:	5									
	For the whole semester:									
Student work- load:	Lectures	Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual Iearning	Examination	TOTAL
	30	15	15	15	-	-	8	40	2	125
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	se subject					
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me					
Course status:	Core									
Pre-requisites:	-									
Course aims:	Aim of the course is to familiarise students with advanced food science and technology with particular aspects of their contribution to sustainable food production development. It will cover the basic inter-relations of food sciences with food chemistry, microbiology and food processing. The course will look at various advanced food packaging, non-thermal process, nanotechnology, food encapsulation, novel and genetically modified food and their contribution to sustainable development									
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Know and - Identify the - Explain rele - Recognise - Apply lab n - Apply advo	ssful completed describe the e impacts of ation betweed and explain methods for j anced techno	ion of the co differences advanced fo en health, no advanced ap food quality logy in food	ourse, the s between a bod science utrition and oproaches and hygien processing	student will be o dvanced and co is and technolo <u>c</u> d nutrients, to food technolo ne control; g.	ible to: nventional food iy on sustainable ogy and food pac	technolog developi kaging,	iy; nent of food i	ndustry;	
Indicative syllabus content:	Lectures: In: on sustainal food process Additives an Advances in aroma, colo Lab: Lab1: Qualit Lab2: Qualit Lab2: Qualit Lab 3: Advan Lab 4: Sensc Study visits:	troduction to ble developm sing; Chemi nd preservat food prese ur, flavour, to tative and qu tative and qu nced technol pry evaluatio Food Indust	Advanced nent; Food s stry of main ions in food rvation; Adv exture; the h cantitative p cantitative c ogy of food n of food pro- ry.	Food Scien sciences aa n food cor industry; I vances in J auman sens hysical anc hemical an processing oducts,	ce and Technolo lvancement and nponents; Reas Nutrition, nutrie food packaging ses; Circular eco alysis of food pro alysis of food pro alysis of food pro spray dray, lyc	ngy, application i I its inter-relatio on for food and ents and functior technology; Ser nomy in food pro oducts. roducts. philisation.	n the agr nship wit nlysis, foc nal food; sory attr oduction o	icultural and h food chemi: nd properties Advances in f ibutes and th and processing	food sectors wit stry, food microl and analytical ood processing t ie way they are g.	h the focus biology and techniques; technology; perceived:
Learning delivery:	 Theory lea Practical I Seminars correction Discussion Project – correction Study visit Case stud 	ctures and p labs; – all student as from the t ns (preparing all students ns from the t ts; ly.	resentations s will preser eacher; g the discuss will conduct eacher;	;; nt seminars ion materi a research	s and actively po als along with t and present gr	articipate in the c he recommended oup assignments	course, wi d reading , with the	ith the enhanc s and internet e enhancemen	ements, suggest sources); ts, suggestions c	tions and and

	1				-						
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled							
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times							
		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester							
Assessment		Seminar presentation	5	Throughout the semester							
methods and		Partial Exam	15 Week 12								
schedule:		Project	10	Throughout the semester							
		Preliminary exams (exercises) 10 Examination period									
		Final Exam	40	Examination period							
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student atterstudent's gramaximum nustudents will suggestions and grade early award it with c) Seminar presentation to the presentation to the presentation by Week 7, a e) Project topic. topic. Project f) Preliminary a conducted du g) Final exam w practical know theoretical a with the cour 	ndance and overall course involvement de. Number of classes the student atter- imber of credits (10) to result in the fin- be formed during the course by a class and defend fellows' papers during the tech of them according to their interactive rer will define topics of a seminar alou- research and tools. Course teacher will a maximum of 10 ECTS. Sentation and defence will be awarded is 10 minutes, due to seminars being gin- tation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be taken in written form and consis and it will be awarded with a maximum of s are assigned at the beginning of the se- is awarded with a maximum of 10 ECTS exam (exercises) will be done in written tring practical (lab) part of the course. It ill be taken orally as summative Assess weldge and whether teaching goals are and practical knowledge on the course is the course is the co	t will be monitored ded out of the max al score required for teacher. They will d presentation. Teach e activities and know ng with a student ill grade and asses d with a maximum yen to the course te vill be conducted aff t of student's theor of 15 ECTS. remester, and will be some and it will will be awarded win ment. Students' Asse e achieved. Students subject. Exam will be e's mandatory read	I by the teacher and it will amo imum number of classes held, will or the course. Interactive involvem eliver their seminars and interacti her will assess each student's que wledge on the presented subjects. involved. It will be written in acc so overall quality and expertise of m of 5 ECTS credits. The maxim acher and other group members (ter the presentation by group men etical knowledge gained through of the handed in a form of research me consist of teaching materials (lab ith 0 to 10 ECTS. essment will give us insight into the ts will be awarded 0 – 40 credits, be organised through informal ar lings.	unt to 10% of the be multiplied by a ent: groups of 3-5 vely remark, make estion and answer cordance with the f the seminar and um length of the 3-5 students) prior obers. completed lectures esults of the given poratory exercises) eir theoretical and depending on the nd expert dialogue						
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: Mujić, I., Al. Biotehnički Omanović-I prehramber Tahmaz, J.	 with the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory readings. Textbooks: Mujić, I., Alibabić, V. (2005). Tehnološki procesi konzerviranja hrane. Univerzitetski udžbenik, Univerzitet u Bihaću, Biotehnički fakultet, Bihać. (Odabrana poglavlja). Omanović-Mikličanin, E., Badnjević, A. (2017). Uvod u nanotehnologiju. Univerzitet u Sarajevu, Poljoprivrednoprehrambeni fakultet. (Odabrana poglavlja). Tahmaz, J. (2019). Enkapsulacijske tehnike u prehrambenom inžinjerstvu. Dobra knjiga Sarajevo. (Odabrana poglavlja) 									
Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: Fellows, P Hui, Y. H., C processing. Jašić, M., Bu Academic papers: Fito, P., LeN processes: Maksimovia Internation Mikkonen, J food mater. Pathakoti, I journal of fu	I. (2009). Food processing technology: p ross, N., Kristinsson, H. G., Lim, M. H., N Food biochemistry and food processing, egić, L. (2008).Biohemija hrane I dio Uvo Maguer, M., Betoret, N., & Fito, P. J. (200 fhe "SAFES" methodology. Journal of Fo f, M., Omanović-Mikličanin, E., & Badnje al Publishing. K. S., Parikka, K., Ghafar, A., & Tenkaner ials. Trends in food science & technology K., Manubolu, M., & Hwang, H. M. (2017 pod and drug analysis, 25(2), 245-253.H ty, applicability, and safety Assessment.	rinciples and praction ip, W. K., Siow, L. F. 1, 12-15. d u biohemijske sas od Engineering, 83(ević, A. (2019). Nano M. (2013). Prospe 1, 34(2), 124-136. Nanostructures: e, X., & Hwang, H. I journal of food and	ce. Elsevier, available at:https://bo , & Stanfield, P. S. (2006). Biochen stojke hrane. Grafički inženjering T process engineering to model real (2), 173-185. ofood and Internet of Nano Things octs of polysaccharide aerogels as i Current uses and future applicatio M. (2016). Nanotechnology in food I drug analysis, 24(4), 671-681.	ooks.google.com/ nistry of seafood Tuzla. foods and . Springer modern advanced ns in food science. I science:						
Important Notes:	-										
Quality Assurance:	In accordance wit	h the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Ur	niversity of Bihać.								

OSPH 104 - GOVERNANCE, POLICY AND LEGISLATION IN THE AGRI-FOOD SECTOR

r											
Full Course Title:	GOVERNAN	GOVERNANCE, POLICY AND LEGISLATION IN THE AGRI-FOOD SECTOR									
Course Code:	OSPH 104										
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	1st										
ECTS credit value:	5										
	For the whole semester:										
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial / Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL	
	15	-	15	15	15	5	-	58	2	125	
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	se subject		I		•		
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me						
Course status:	Core										
Pre-requisites:	-										
Course aims:	The aim of Organization factual impl principles of the teacher, and function overall aim of ensuring the in real life).	The aim of the course is to provide students with knowledge and skills in the field of food legislation in the World Trade Organization (WTO), the European Union (EU), and Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH) at the deeper theoretical level, the level of its factual implementation through real life and case law, through analysis of these facts and findings. In addition to the goals and principles of modern food law, students, through independent work and analysis, under the supervision and in consultation with the teacher, will gain knowledge on the basics of international food regulation, history, development, institutional environment and functioning of food regulation in the WTO, the EU as well as the most important elements of legislation on food in BiH. The overall aim of the course is to train students to access relevant regulations and policy documents related to policy changes, while ensuring their understanding and critical analysis (decisions, sources of law, findings, understandings, and practical applications									
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes Describe, institutior Explicitly of policy and Elaborate regulation Classify an Union and Critically of field of for	ssful complet evaluate and nal environm explain the r d regulation; o and compan ns. nd analyse th d Bosnia and assess the fo od productic	ion of the co d be informa ent and case oles and dor re the goals, he situation- Herzegovin od quality re n and trade	ourse, the s ntively critic e law; mains of w principles relevant fo a. egulations	student will be o cal of the goals, ork and the imp and structures o pod regulation o and participate	ible to: principles and k ortance of leadii of the key acts oj acts, litigation an in the preparatio	ey elemer ng interno f the WTC nd decision on of laws	nts of modern ntional institut n, EU and Bosr n-making with s and regulati	food regulation, tions with impac hia and Herzegov hin the WTO, the ons, and litigatic	its t on food rina food European on in the	
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction environmen its Institutio The Agreem hygiene leg transport of and Herzego of food prod	n - the cou t of modern ns; Legislativ nent of Sanit islation; EU food; The E ovina; Institu luction syste	rse position food regular re acts of the ary and Phy food labell U sectorial c tional envir ms.	ing; The tion; Interr e WTO and vtosanitary ing and co ind themat onment of	history of food national institut. I the European of measures, not onsumer inform tic food regulation food regulation	d regulation; Ti ional environmen Union; Character n-tariff barriers nation regulation ions; Food laws i n in Bosnia and	he goals, nt of food ristics of t to trade; n; Official n Bosnia Herzegov	principles a regulation; T he current EU Regulation (I controls on and Herzegov ina; Regulato	nd elemental i he role of the W food policy and EC) 178/2002; T import, export ina; Food by-law ry impacts on su	nstitutional TO, EU and regulation; he EU food and inland vs in Bosnia Istainability	
Learning delivery:	 Theory Semina and coil Project and enil Discuss that me Autono that withing 	lectures disc ars – all stude rrections fron – autonomo hancements, sion on the to ay arise duri mous study fill be used for	sussions and ents will pres m the teacher ous research suggestion. opic of choic ng the cours on course to r oral discus	presentat. sent semin er; and presen s and corre e: through e, such as opics (prepo- sion)	ions; ars and actively ntation of stude ections from the discussion, stud world/national aring written me	participate in th nts' group assig teacher; lents will be acti problems in the j aterials based or	ne course, nments, v vely invol food legis n the reco	with the enho vith active par ved in underso lation field; mmended rec	ancements, sugg ticipation of all s tanding of certai udings and interr	estions students, n problems net sources	

	Assessment method	%	Scheduled	
	Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times	
Assessment	Seminar	15	Throughout the semester	
methods and	Written assignment on the course topics	10	At all times	
schedule:	Partial exam	10	Week 8	
	Project	15	Weeks 9 and 10	
	Final exam	40	Examination period	
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attendance and overall course involvement will be m student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score reastudents will be formed during the course by a class teacher. The suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation grade each of them according to their interactive activities and b) Course teacher will define topics of a seminar along with a methodology research and tools. Course teacher will grade a award it with a maximum of 15 ECTS. Seminar can be given back of the topic presentation at the latest. One credit is award it will be taken in written form in the Week 8 of the sin the Weeks 2-8. The exam will cover questions on the theoreti exam is awarded 0-10 ECTS. e) Through an expert project, student will autonomously work or theoretic knowledge. The project will be carried out in the secce and will be taken orally as summative Assessment. Stude practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved, theoretical and practical knowledge on the course's mandatory or the section will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory or the course teacher which will be based on course's mandato	onitored b the maxim quired for t ey will deli . Teacher w knowledge student inv nd assess of to the stud r written d ed to innove eemester ar cal knowled n an indivi nd half of students v will be org eadings.	y the teacher and it will amo um number of classes held, wil he course. Interactive involven ver their seminars and interact vill assess each student's questi on the presented subjects. volved. It will be written in ac overall quality and expertise of dent for further adjustments. iscussions to the course teacher ation and provocation of the du and will consist of materials cover dge. A minimum of 50% is requi dual task and demonstrate th the semester as a preparation ment will give us insight into th will be awarded 0 – 40 credits panised through informal and experted.	punt to 10% of the I be multiplied by a ment: groups of 3-5 ively remark, make on and answer and coordance with the of the seminar and er, a day before the socussion materials. Fred during lectures ired for a pass. The eir ability to apply for the final exam, meir theoretical and , depending on the spert dialogue with
Mandatory Readings:	 Textbooks: Blesić, M. (2009). Zakonodavstvo o hrani. Poljoprivredno-preh Grujić, S., M. Blesić. (2007). Propisi o hrani. Tehnološki fakulte 18084-2003 projekta, Banja Luka. (Odabrana poglavlja). Audiovisual resources: Neautorizovani nastavni materijal, ppt[unofficial teaching maginal 	rambeni fa t Univerzite terials, ppt	kultet Univerziteta u Sarajevu i eta u Banjoj Luci – Konzorcijum]	WUS Austria. TEMPUS UM_JEP
Recommended Readings:	 Reports, official documents and legal texts: Codex Alimentarius Commission, available at: https:www.cod EU and EC Regulations: 178/2002; 852/2004; 853/2004; 854/ Food legislation and by-laws in Bosnia and Herzegovina (web available at: http://www.fsa.gov.ba). List of Codex food standards, available at: https://www.fao.costandards/en/; The EU legislative acts on food and agriculture, available at: frade and Food Standards, the FAO and the WTO, 2017; avail WTO, 2010. The WTO Agreement Series – Sanitary and Phytoshttps://www.wto.org/english/res_e/booksp_e/agrmntseries4 Zakon o hrani Bosne i Hercegovine [Food Law of Bosnia and Hercegoving and Hercegoving Is, 421. 	lexalimenta 2004; 2017, portal of th rg/fao-who http://eur- able at: htt sanitary Me _sps_e.pdf erzegovina Drganizatio	arius.org; /625; 1169/2011; ne Food Safety Agency of Bosnic p-codexalimentarius/standards elex.europa.eu); p://www.fao.org/3/a-i7407e.p easures, available at:	a and Herzegovina, /list-of- df Emory Int'l L. Rev.,
Notes:	-			
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of	Bihać.		

OSPH 105 - FOOD ETHICS

Full Course Title:	FOOD ETHIC	CS									
Course Code:	OSPH 105										
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	1st										
ECTS credit value:	5										
Student work- load:	For the wh	ole semeste Tutorial Practical training -	r: Seminar 15	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentati 8	on Study -	Individual learning	Examination	<i>тота</i>	
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	se subiect		I				
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me						
Course status:	Core										
Pre-requisites:	-										
Course aims:	The main aim of the course is to provide the insights into food ethics as a main principle of sustainable agriculture and food consumption. The course analyses the decisions individuals make about food they eat and moral, ethical, gender, religious, industrial, ecological impact on food choices and food values.										
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Project - Define - Know a - Know n	 Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Project new public responsibilities in the domain of agriculture; Define ethical principles in food production and food consumption, Know and explain the connection between food ethics and the politics of nutrition; Know moral, political gender, religious issues and interpret arguments relevant to food choices and policies. 									
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction the obesity battery farr resources; E sovereignty and evaluat	n: Food ethics crisis; Baland ning and an thics and ge as ethical pro- ion.	s in a globa ce between imal dignity netically ma actice in foc	lized worla food prod ı; Hunger, odified foo od marketir	l; sustainable fo uction, nutrition poverty, and ci ds; Ethical anal ng; Consumer et	od systems, n and healtl imate chan ysis of food hics - vegete	The ethical ı n; Food safety ge; Food vers biotechnolog arianism and	natrix as a too v: the ethical o sus fuel: goven ies: an evalua veganism; Stud	ol in political int dimensions; Bio rnance potentia itive framework dent seminars p	terventions: technology, Il for water ; Consumer resentation	
Learning delivery:	 Theory lea Seminars correction Project – correction Discussion that that Case stud 	 Theory lectures through discussions and presentations; Seminars – all students will present seminars and actively participate in the course, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Project – all students will conduct a research and present group assignments, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Discussion on the topic of choice: through discussion, students will be actively involved in understanding of certain problems that that may arise during the course, such as world/national problems in the food ethics field; 									
Assessment methods and schedule:			Overall So	Assessment presence a Semir eminar pre Partial E. Proje Partial e. Final e.	t method Ind involvement har sentation xam 1 ect xam 2 xam	% 10 10 5 15 5 15 40	Sche At al. Throughout Throughout Weeks Weeks Examination	duled I times the semester the semester the semester ek 8 9 and 10 ek 15 tion period			

	a) Student attendance and everal ecure involvement will be received by the textber and it will are not to 1001 of the
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Statem attendance and overal course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will amount to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars and defence are mandatory for courses where defined by the syllabus. Course teacher will define topics of a seminar along with a student involved. It will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 10 ECTS. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Seminar presentation and defence will be awarded with a maximum of 5 ECTS credits. The maximum length of the presentation is 10 minutes, due to seminars being given to the course teacher and other group members (3-5 students) prior to the presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. Course teacher can ask questions and is obliged to stimulate other students to interactively participate. Length of defence and discussion is not limited, but 30 minutes per student/seminar is suggested. d) Through an expert project, student will autonomously work on an individual task and demonstrate their ability to apply theoretic knowledge. The project will be carried out in the second half of the semester as a preparation for the final exam, and will be awarded 0-5 ECTS. e) Partial exams 1 and 2 will be tak
	Textbooks:
Mandatory Readings:	 Goldacre, B. (2010). Loša znanost, Naklada Oceanmore, Zagreb, Hrvatska. (Odabrana poglavlja). Kulier, I. (2013). Što i kako jedemo. Naklada Uliks. (Odabrana poglavlja). Pollan, M. (2013). U obranu hrane, Manifest jelaca. Algoritam, Zagreb, Hrvatska. (Oabrana poglavlja). Audiovizualni resursi:
	Neuronzovani nastavni materijai, ppt. junoj jiciai teaching materiais, ppt j Taxthooks:
	 Garton, L., & Harland, J. (2015). The plant-based plan: reference guide for plant-based nutrition. Lannoo Meulenhoff-Belgium. Gottwald, F. T., Ingensiep, H. W., & Meinhardt, M. (Eds.). (2010). Food ethics. Springer Science & Business Media. Academic papers, available at: https://books.google.com/ Mepham, B. (2000). Food ethics. Taylor-Francis e-Library. Mepham, T. B. (2005). Food ethics. Ethics, law and society, ed. VJ Gunning, and S. Holm, 141-152, available at: https://books.google.com/ Pollan, M. (2006). TheOmnivores' dilemma. ThePenguin Press, U.S.
	Academic papers:
Recommended Readings:	 Binkley, J. K., Eales, J., and Jekanowski, M. (2000). The relation between dietary change and rising US obesity. International journal of obesity, 24 (8), 1032-1039. Carr, S. (2002). Ethical and value-based aspects of the European Commission's precautionary principle. Journal of
	 Agricultural and Environmental Ethics, 15 (1), 31-38. Early, R. (2002). Food ethics: a decision making tool for the food industry?. International journal of food science &
	technology, 37(4), 339-349.
	 Korthuis, M. (2015). Ethics of jood production and consumption. The Oxford Handbook of Food, Politics, and Society, 1-15. Midgley, M. (2000). Biotechnology and monstrosity: why we should pay attention to the "yuk factor". Hastings Center Report, 30 (5), 7-15.
	 Reports, official documents and legal texts: Building trust and ethics in organic farming, available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/233425774_Improving_the_organic_certification_system Recommendations_from_the_CERTCOST_project
Important	-
NOTES: Quality	
Assurance:	In accordance with the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of Bihać.
•	

OSPH 106 - RESEARCH METHODOLOGIES AND TOOLS

Full Course Title:	RESEARCH	METHODO	LOGIES ANI	D TOOLS						
Course Code:	OSPH 106									
Study Year:	1st									
Semester:	1st									
ECTS credit value:	5									
	For the wh	or the whole semester:								
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial / Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation -	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	<i>TOTAL</i>
Course leader:	Togchars an	d associates	involved wit	th the cour	rea subject				2	123
Course leader:	Teachers an	a associates	Involved wit	in the cour	se subject					
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me					
Course status:	Core									
Pre-requisites:	-									
Course aims:	This course This fundan formation of judgement of reports, and	This course aims to guide Master's students towards achieving competence and proficiency in theoretical and practical research. This fundamental aim can be realised through helping these students to develop the subject of their research, encourage the formation of higher level of trained intellectual ability, critical analysis, rigour and independence of thought, foster individual judgement and skill in the application of research theory and methods, and develop skills required for writing research proposals, renorts, and dissertation								
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Define res - Explain cc - Know and collection - Explain a - Apply gai seminar a - Plan an ex - Statistica	 reports, and dissertation. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Define research approaches; Explain conditions necessary for quality scientific work; Know and apply methods and tools in order to complete scientific work (pick subject, methods and techniques of data collection, collect and research literature, data analysis, write the scientific work); Explain and apply parametric and nonparametric statistics; Apply gained theoretical knowledge on how to write a scientific work to seminars (student project) and thesis , and prepare seminar and thesis; Plan an experiment; 								
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction Types of res research; Re perspective; findings, int collection fo scaling: Typ technique: replacemen two-sample variance on conjoint and Report writi oral present and citation research pro will choose Students wi	 Plan an experiment; Statistically analyse data. Introduction: Research methodology - definitions and significance; Research strategies, research problem, literature review; Types of research: exploratory, conclusive modelling, algorithmic, causal, theoretical, empirical, cross-sectional and time series research; Research process: steps, research problems, objectives, characteristics, hypothesis and research in an evolutionary perspective; Research design and data collection: Research design, definitions, types, descriptive and experimental; Validity of findings, internal and external validity, variables of research, types of data: primary and secondary data; Methods of data collection for scientific and business research, experiments, construction and validation of the questionnaire; Measurement and scaling: Types of scale: Thurstone's case V scale model, Osgood's Semantic Differential scale, Likert scale, Q-sort scale; Sampling technique: Sampling methods, probability sampling methods, simple random sampling with replacement and without replacement, stratified sampling, cluster sampling, probability sampling method, convenience sampling, judgment sampling, conjoint analysis, multiple regression and correlation, application of statistical software for data analysis; Ethic in research: Report writing- types of report, writing text, need of summary, importance of language in the preparation of research report, oral presentation; Recording the findings of research, publications, contents to meet the journal standard, impact factor citation and citation index; Policy and academic honesty and integrity, academic cheating and plagiarism; Opportunities to carry out research projects with funding/assistance from government agencies/international agencies; As part of their seminars, students will choose a subject with their teacher that deals with sustainable animal production and present it during the semester 								
Learning delivery:	 Seminars correction Project – enhancen Autonome that will k 	– all student autonomous nents, sugge ous study on be used for o	s will presen eacher; research an stions and co course topic ral discussion	nd presento or presento prections j cs (preparin n)	s and actively po tion of students from the teache ng written mate	rticipate in the c s' group assignm r rials based on th	course, wi ents, with ne recomm	th the enhand active partic nendedreadin	ements, suggest ipation of all stu gs and internet s	tions and dents, and sources

r										
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled						
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times						
		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester						
Assessment		Seminar presentation	5	Throughout the semester						
methods and		Written assignment	10	Throughout the semester						
schedule:		Partial exam	15	Week 8						
		Project	10	Weeks 9 and 10						
		Final exam	40	Examination period						
Assessment Rationale:	 a) student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by of maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminar. Course teacher will define topics of a seminar along with a student involved. It will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 10 ECTS. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Seminar presentation and defence will be awarded 0-5 ECTS credits. The maximum length of the presentation. Critica analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. Course teacher can ask questions and is obliged to stimulate other students to interactively participate and grade them in accordance to article b). Length of defence and discussion is not limited, but 30 minutes per student/seminar is suggested. d) Students' written assignments. Students will hand in finished calculus work for one of the topics they agree with the course teacher seven days after the agreement. Student will autonomously work on an individual task and demonstrate their ability to apply theoretic knowledge. It will be carried out throughout the semester as a preparation for the final exam, and will be awarded with a maximum of 10 ECTS. e) Partial exam is done in written form in the Week 8 of the semester. This way, a continuous students' focus on teaching materials is achieved, and irregular learning habit is avoided. I									
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: • Dizdar, S., Turči mrežnih modulo • Petz, B. (2002): Audiovisual resources • Neautorizovani	lo, L., Rašidović, B.E., Hajdarpašić, L. (20 a. Štamparija Fojnica d.o.o. Fojnica. (Pog Osnovne statističke metode za nematen : nastavni materijal, ppt[unofficial teach)12): Informacij glavlja 3, 4, 5, 7 natičare. Nakla ing materials, p	ska pismenost – smjernice za r i 8) da Slap, Zagreb. (Poglavlja 5, 7 pt]	azvoj inovativnih ', 8, 9, 12, 14 i 20)					
Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: Creswell, J. W., publications. Dytham, C. (200 Oxford.Cohen, I Kumar, R. (2019 https://books.g Teetor, P. (2011 M. (2010). The	& Creswell, J. D. (2017). Research design 03): Choosing and Using Statistics: A Bio L., Manion, L., & Morrison, K. (2002). Res 0). Research methodology: A step-by-ste oogle.com/ 1): R Cookbook. O'Reilly Media, Inc., 100 good research guide: For small-scale soc	n: Qualitative, q logist's guide. E search methods p guide for beg 5 Gravenstein F cial research pro	uantitative, and mixed method lackwell Science, Blackwell Pu 5. 5 th Education. inners. Sage Publications Limita lighway North, Sebastopol, CA bjects (Open UP Study Skills). N	ds approaches. Sage blishing, ed, available at: 95472.Denscombe, AcGraw-Hill.					
Important Notes:	-									
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with th	e Second Cycle Study Rules of the Univer	rsity of Bihać.							

OSPH I-201 - HARVESTING AND POST-HARVESTING TECHNOLOGIES FOR AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTS

Full Course Title:	HARVESTING	HARVESTING AND POST-HARVESTING TECHNOLOGIES FOR AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTS									
Course Code:	OSPH I-201	OSPH I-201									
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	2nd										
ECTS credit value:	5										
	For the wh	ole semeste	er:	1	1	1	1		1		
Student work- load:	Lectures	Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL	
	30	15	15	-	-	-	5	58	2	125	
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cou	rse subject						
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me						
Course status:	Elective										
Pre-requisites:	-										
Course aims:	The main ai maturity de	The main aim of the course is to provide basic knowledge in physiological-biochemical processes, quality, and methods of maturity determination, harvesting, packing, storage and transportation of important fruits, vegetables and field cross									
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Describe quality of - Assess y - Manage - Reduce - Define a - Know th - Plan, ch	 maturity determination, harvesting, packing, storage and transportation of important fruits, vegetables and field crops. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Describe and explain basic harvesting and transportation techniques of fresh crops with an emphasis on maintaining product quality and safety; Assess yield maturity stage and manage quality preservation techniques during harvest; Manage the process of harvest, packaging, storage and transport of fruits, vegetables and other field crops; Reduce risk and analyse post-harvest losses; Define and explain the influence of growing factors on the quality of the fruit, vegetables and grains after harvest; Know the process of storage of fruit, vegetable and field crops 									
Indicative syllabus content:	Theory Lect Types and c post-harves: Harvesting transportati processes in storage; Pac storage; The properties o Seed proces warehouses products for Practical – determining significant c vegetables; (internal); Fi	ures: Introd auses of pos t loss situatio and handlin on, classifico fruit during ckaging and principles of f seed; The ssing (clean pests in wa human cons Laboratory the optimu diseases occo Factors tha arm visits.	uction; Culti st-harvest lo on factors in ag of fruits ation of fruit physiologic of storing fie role of mois ing, classifie rehouses, p sumption; In and calcul m moment urring in fru t influence	vation fac isses - Pre the world in the fi is; Fruit sta and after ha al and mic eld crops; C ture and t cation of rotection r portance ation exer of ripenes. uit wareho the qualit	tors influencing vention and cor and our country reld: determinin orage: fruit mat arvest, factors o robiological dise Organisation of emperature in t seed, protection neasures - regul of preserving ar rcises: Practical s of the fruits b puses; Cultivatio y and length o	quality of fruits torol of post-har y; Harvesting the g the optimal urity, ethylene, a ffecting fruit sto eases occurring work in storage, he storage proce n, packaging), of ations regarding d harvesting veg exercises relate y purpose, classi n before storag f vegetable storag	and othe vest losse harvestin the most orage len on stored preparat ess and the drying of allowed getables; ed to the fication of e and ch age; Eco	er products b es; Current Pro- the quality ar important ph gth; Technolo fruits; Field o ion of storage heir effect on and types o fumigation m Storage meth e harvesting of fruits for ta anges that o logical factor	efore and after oduction, consul ad preservation of ways of harves ysiological and b gy and equipme crop products and products and products and the quality of st f grain dryers, leans for storage ods and conditio and preservation ble consumption ccur during the s (external) and	harvesting; mption and of products; ting fruits, piochemical ent for fruit d types for hysiological cored mass; hygiene in e with grain ons. n of fruits: n, the most storage of d biological	
Learning delivery:	 Theory leages Practical Seminars correction 	work throug and student from the t	yn interactiv h laboratory s will preser eacher;	e presento and calcu nt seminar:	ations and discus lation exercises; s and actively po	ssions;; articipate in the a	course, w	ith the enhand	cements, sugges	tions and	

	 Discussion on the that that may a Study visits. 	ne topic of choice: through discussion, st rise during the course, such as world/na	udents will be actively tional problems in the	v involved in understanding of co e field of study;	ertain problems
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled	
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times	
Assessment		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester	
methods and		Partial exam	20	Week 8	
schedule:		Preliminary exams (exercises)	15	Week 15	
		Final exam	40	Examination period	
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student atten student's grac maximum nur students will b suggestions an grade each of b) Seminars and seminar along teacher will gr Seminar can l presentation. c) Partial exam vi through comp d) Preliminary ex exercises) come e) Final exam wi practical know theoretical an the course tea 	dance and overall course involvement le. Number of classes the student attend mber of credits (10) to result in the fina- be formed during the course by a class to ad defend fellows' papers during the pre- them according to their interactive active defence are mandatory for courses we with a student involved. It will be wr rade and assess overall quality and expe- be given back to the student for further Length of discussion is unlimited, but wi vill be taken in written form in Week 8 of leted lectures during Weeks 2-8. The exe ams (exercises) will be done in written for ducted during practical (lab) part of the ll be taken orally as summative assessm vledge and whether teaching goals are d practical knowledge on the course sub cher which will be based on course's ma	will be monitored by ded out of the maximu al score required for the eacher. They will delive esentation. Teacher we vities and knowledge of vhere defined by the itten in accordance we ertise of the seminar of er adjustments. Critic th suggested 30 minute f the semester. It will am is awarded 0-20 EC orm and it will consist course. It will be awar eent. Students' Assess achieved. Students v ject. Exam will be org undatory readings.	y the teacher and it will amou um number of classes held, will he course. Interactive involvem ver their seminars and interactive ill assess each student's question on the presented subjects. syllabus. Course teacher will with the methodology research and award it with a maximum of al analysis of the seminar take tes per student/seminar. consist of student's theoretical CTS. of teaching materials (laborator rded with 0 to 15 ECTS. ment will give us insight into the will be awarded 0 – 40 credits, anised through informal and ex	unt to 10% of the be multiplied by a ent: groups of 3-5 vely remark, make on and answer and define topics of a and tools. Course of 10 ECTS credits. es place after the knowledge gained ory and calculation eir theoretical and depending on the pert dialogue with
Mandatory Readings:	 Jašić, M hladnjač Ritz, J. (2 i V) Audiovisual resout Neautorizov 	I., Šubarić, D., Odobašić, A., Hadžimus čama s kontroliranom atmosferom. Print 1997). Uskladištavanje ratarskih proizvo rces: rani nastavni materijal, ppt (unofficial teo	sić , V., Toroman, A., Com d.o.o., Grafički ir da. PBI d.o.o., Zagreb. aching materials/	. Alihodžić, D. (2010). Čuvanje nžinjering, Tuzla. (Knjiga I – poglavlje II, Knjiga II	e voća i povrća u I – poglavlje I, II, III
Recommended Readings: Important Notes:	Textbooks: Ilić, Z.,Elaza P.H. Pandey Ramaswam https://boo. Ritz, J. (199 Thompson, https://boo. Academic papers: Pareek, S. (Verma, M., understance 1050/11/3, Reports, official da Empowerin http://ucce Food and A Summary R Internation the United Sciences Poo	r, F., Dardić, M. (2009). Berba, sortiranje (2015). Principles & amp; Practices Of P y, H. S. (2014). Post-harvest technologie ks.google.com/ 7). Uskladištavanje ratarskih proizvoda. A. K. (2008). Fruit and vegetables: harve ks.google.com/ Ed.). (2004). Fresh-cut fruits and vegeta Plaisier, C., van Wagenberg, C., & Achte ling practices, causes, and indicators. Su (579 couments and legal texts: g agriculture: Energy options for horticu .ucdavis.edu/files/datastore/234-1386. griculture Organization of the United No leport. FAO. al Centre for Advanced Mediterranean / Nations. (2016). Zero Waste in the Medi b, available at: http://www.fao.org/3/a-	e, pakovanje i čuvanje ost Harvest Technolog s of fruits & vegetable PBI doo, Zagreb. sting, handling and st bles: technology, phys erbosch, T. (2019). A s stainability, 11(3), 57 stainability, 11(3), 57 df ations. (2013). Food W Agronomic Studies (Cli iterranean, Natural Re bq976e.pdf	povrća. Tampograf, Novi Sad. gy. Kalyani Publishers / Lyall Bk es. DEStech Publications, Inc., av corage. John Wiley & Sons, avail siology, and safety. Science, 71, ystems approach to food loss a 9, available at: https://www.m ncy for international developme /astage Footprint: Impacts on N HEAM) and Food and Agricultur esources, Food and Knowledge,	Depot. vailable at: able at: \$615-\$620. nd solutions: dpi.com/2071- nt, available at: latural Resources: re Organization of Paris: Presses de
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with	h the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Un	iversity of Bihać.		
	<u> </u>				

OSPH I-202 - ANIMAL FOOD TECHNOLOGY SCIENCE

Full Course Title:	ANIMAL FOOD TECHNOLOGY SCIENCE									
Course Code:	OSPH 1-202									
Study Year:	1st									
Semester:	2nd									
ECTS credit value:	5									
	For the whole semester:									
Student work- load:	Lectures Tutorial / Practical training Seminar Project Written assignment Oral presentation Study visit Individual learning Examination TOTAL									
	<u>30 15 15 15 8 40 2 125</u>									
Course leader:	Teachers and associates involved with the course subject									
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Food Production Systems Department Sustainable Food Production Systems Programme									
Course status:	Elective									
Pre-requisites:										
Course aims:	Main aim of the course is to provide students with basic knowledge of animal food production systems, and industrial processes that turn raw milk, meat, fish and eggs into final products. Course content will deal with different production factors influencing processing and utilisation of nutritive (quality) raw animal source foods (milk, meat, eggs and fish). The course will also point out the importance of biochemical, microbiological, and hygienic factors influencing quality of milk, meat and fish, and explain the importance of keeping track of the quality of animal source foods and their final products. Students will know and understand importance of biochemical and bacterial changes that occur during handling, storage, and processing of animal source foods.									
Learning outcomes:	 Importance of biochemical and bacterial changes that occur during handling, storage, and processing of animal source foods. Students will also get to know food legislation and regulations. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Recognize and understand the importance of livestock production (meat and milk) and the egg and fish production, and describe animal food production systems (meat, milk, egg, fish); Understand and indicate the importance of use of animal source foods (meat, milk, egg, fish); Analyse and explain the importance of biochemical, microbiological and hygienic factors for the utilisation and quality of food (milk, meat, fish and eggs) and describe how different production factors influence processing of milk, meat, eggs and fish; Identify and describe physical and biochemical changes occurring during the process of handling, storage and processing, and describe and analyse methods and processes of storing and hygienic aspects of animal source foods; Identify and analyse how different factors can affect the quality of meat, milk, fish and eggs, and describe interaction of such factors; Manage the industrial processes of transformation of raw milk, meat, eggs and fish into ready-to-eat products; 									
Indicative syllabus content:	Lectures: Introduction to Animal Food Technology Science; Current situation in livestock production (meat, milk, eggs and fish) and animal industry at the local, national and global level; Animal food production chains - milk, egg and cattle meat, poultry and fish; Chemical and structural composition of animal food raw materials (meat, milk, fish and egg) and their relationship with food quality; Influences of external factors in production and handling of the chemical composition and structure of animal food raw materials (milk, meat, fish and egg); Microbiological and biochemical changes in raw materials that occur during the process of handling, storage and processing; The most important food-processes for meat, milk, fish products and eggs. Relationships between the composition of the raw material and the eating quality of food; Main processes and storage methods as well as hygienic aspects of animal foods; Preservation of foods; Refrigeration and freezing, thermal processing, dehydration, irradiation, meat curing; Factors affecting meat, milk and egg quality (diet, genotype, gender, environmental factors), and the interactions between them; Quality parameters of food - meat processing and evaluation of quality; Quality parameters of food – Processing and evaluation of poultry quality; Quality parameters of food – Processing and evaluation of egg quality; Quality parameters of food – Processing and evaluation of milk quality; Animal by-products - importance, classification and uses; Legislation, foodstuff labelling, and regulations. Lab Practice: Physical and chemical methods of animal source foods quality analysis (meat, milk, fish and eggs); Evaluation of food freshness and hygiene of animal source foods (meat, milk, fish, eggs).									

Learning delivery:	 Theory lectures through Practical work through Seminars – all student, and corrections from t Project – all students w corrections from the te Study visits to farms and 	Theory lectures through PowerPoint presentation and interactive discussions; Practical work through laboratory exercises; Seminars – all students will present seminars and actively participate in the course, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Project – all students will conduct a research and present group assignments, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher. Study visits to farms and factories.									
			24								
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled							
	Overa	all presence and involvement	10	At all times							
		Seminar	15	Throughout the semester							
Assessment		Partial exam	15	Week 8							
schedule.		Project	10	Weeks 9 and 10							
	Pro	eliminary exam (exercises)	10	Week 15							
		Final exam	40	Examination period							
Assessment Rationale:	 students will be formed suggestions and defer and grade each of ther b) Seminars will be writt seminar with the stud with a maximum of 15 c) Partial exam will be to Weeks 1-8. The exam of Project. In the second topic. Continuous work timeframe, and respon semester as an introdu. e) Preliminary exam (exe conducted during prace f) Final exam will be take practical knowledge a theoretical and practio with the course teacher 	 maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. Partial exam will be taken in written form in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist teaching materials presented during Weeks 1-8. The exam consists of questions that seeks theoretical answers, and it is awarded 0-15 ECTS. Project. In the second half of the semester, students will receive precise instructions on how to write a project on certain timeframe, and responding to corrected versions. Team work is mandatory. It will be carried out in the second half of the semester is mandatory, and will be awarded 0-10 ECTS Preliminary exam (exercises) will be done in written form and it will consist of teaching materials (laboratory exercises) conducted during practical (lab) part of the course. It will be awarded with 0 to 10 ECTS. Final exam will be taken orally as summative assessment. Students' Assessment will give us insight into their theoretical and practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved. Students will be organised through informal and expert dialogue with the course teacher which will be based on course's mandatory readinas. 									
Mandatory Readings:	 Textbooks: Smajić, A. (2004). Pre 10, 23, 25). Tratnik, Lj., Božanić, (Poglavlje 1, 2, 3, 4 i s Audiovisual resources: Neautorizovani nasta 	r which will be based on course's f erada mesa. Sarajevo. Poljoprivred R. (2012). Mlijeko - tehnologija, 5) vni materiial. ppt/unofficial teach	inanaatory readin dno-prehrambeni , biokemija i mik ina materials. pot	rgs. fakultet Univerziteta u Sarajevu. robiologija. Hrvatska mljekarska :/	(Poglavlje 1, 2, 6, udruga, Zagreb.						
Recommended Readings: Important Notes:	 Textbooks: Nollet, L. M., and Tole Nollet, L. M., and Tole Toldrá, F. Mead, G. (E John Wiley & Sons. Warris, P. D. (2010). I Academic papers: Kandeepan, G., Mendreview. Journal of Me Liu, Y. C., Chen, T. H., quality of eggshell cu Wu, L., Pu, H., and Surecent developments 	Irá, F. (2006). Advanced technolog Irá, F. (Eds.). (2016). Safety analys d.). (2004). Poultry meat processi Meat science 2nd edition: An intro- tiratta, S. K., Shukla, V., and Vishn eat Science and Technology, 1(1), (Wu, Y. C., Lee, Y. C., and Tan, F. J. ticle and eggs. Food chemistry, 21 n, D. W. (2019). Novel techniques . Trends in food science & technolo	ies for meat proc is of foods of anir ng and quality. El. ductory text. Wal. 01-11. (2016). Effects of 1, 687-693. for evaluating fre ogy, 83, 259-273.	essing. CRC Press. mal origin. CRC Press. sevier. (Ed.). (2010). Handbook of lingford, UK: CABI Publishing. . Processing characteristics of buf egg washing and storage temper eshness quality attributes of fish: ,	meat processing. 'falo meat-a rature on the A review of						
Quality	In accordance with the C	and Cuple Church . Dula									
Assurance:	in accoraance with the Seco	ona cycle Study kules of the Unive	rsity of Binac.								

OSPH I-203 - SUSTAINABLE ANIMAL PRODUCTION

Full Course Title:	SUSTAINABLE ANIMAL PRODUCTION									
Course Code:	OSPH I-203									
Study Year:	1st									
Semester:	2nd									
ECTS credit	5	5								
value.	For the who	ole semeste	er:							
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial / Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL
	30	-	15	15	-	-	8	55	2	125
Course leader: Host Study Programme/ Department:	Teachers an Sustainable Sustainable	d associates Food Produc Food Produc	involved wit tion System tion System	th the cour s Departm s Program	se subject ent me					
Course status:	Elective									
Pre-requisites:	-									
Course aims:	Basic aim o techniques o understandii forecast pos aims for dee products, as	Basic aim of the course is to provide students with basic knowledge of the sustainable animal production, basic farming techniques and farm management in sustainable animal production. Besides basic aims and principles, we try to provide understanding of the current domestic animals production systems and challenges they face (sustainable production) and forecast possible improvements in order to make domestic animal farming and livestock farms more sustainable. The course aims for deeper understanding of main global questions of animal food production and main consumer tendency towards animal products as well as economic social and anyicommental impacts of sustainable prime production.								
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Kn - Us - Ap - Ex, ag - De - Cri - Ur - Ur - Ex, of	 products, as wen as economic, social and environmental impacts of sustainable animal production. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Know and describe the role of domestic animals and their importance to humans; Use investigative processes to address sustainable animal production challenges; Apply the principles and practices underpinning efficient and sustainable animal raising and production systems; Explain the potential use of environmental indicators from a farm and life cycle perspective and understand the role of agriculture in shaping of the environment; Describe the relationships between agriculture, society and the environment; Critically assess achieved levels of sustainability of modern approaches in sustainable animal production; Understand the requirements and apply principles of LCA; Explain the overall purpose and principles of life cycle Assessment (LCA), describe the content and explain the purpose 								
Indicative syllabus content:	Definition of Domestic an of livestock extensive ra quality and s Knowledge Minimal env sustainable welfare; Env Economic a sustainabilit managemen environment	f sustainabil nimal structu production ngeland pro safe animal p of animal n vironmental animal pro vironment p nd social ir ny; Advancii nt of manui tal impact of	ity; Introduce systems. E. duction syst products - co utrition and losses production; Min cotection an inpacts of s ing sustaina re; Manage f a sustainab	tion to sus tion; Roles xtensive a ems; Anim ontribute to physiolog action, und nimal envi d sustainable ble animal ment of ole animal	stainable anima of domestic an nd intensive live al products and o poverty allevia y used in the der optimal cond ronmental loss ble animal produ l production; Si animal waste; production.	I raising and pro- imals and the in- restock raising s d by-products; F ation of smallhol context of a sy- litions for anima es production, for duction; Managi fuction; Societal ustainability of LCA (Life Cycle	oduction; nportance systems. ood, cloth ders; Sust stems ap il health c under op ng the ec sustainal innovatio s Assessi	Types and di e of their corro Environmento hing, health, o cainable devel proach; Anim and welfare; E timal conditio conomy for er bility and eco ns in agricult ment) as a l	stribution of far elation with hun al impact of int agro-tourism; Pr opment of food al Health and Environment pro ons for animal ovironmental sus onomic animal ural systems; S method of med	m animals; nans; Types ensive and oduction of production; Well-Being; tection and health and stainability; production torage and isuring the
Learning delivery:	- Theory lect - Seminars – corrections f - Project – a corrections f - Study visit.	tures through all students from the teau Il students w from the teau	h interactive will present cher; ill conduct a cher;	presentat seminars research o	ions; and actively par and present gro	ticipate in the co up assignments,	ourse, wit	h the enhance enhancement	ements, suggesti s, suggestions a	ons and nd

			-								
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled							
A +		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times							
Assessment methods and		Seminar	15	Throughout the semester							
schedule:		Partial exam	20	Week 8							
senedule.		Project	15	Weeks 9 and 10							
		Final exam	40	Examination period							
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attent student's grade maximum num students will be suggestions an grade each of t b) Interactive invo course teacher during the pres interactive acti c) Seminars will be seminar with t with a maximu d) Partial exam will Partial exam will timeframe, and semester as an f) Final exam will practical know theoretical and the course teac 	Annue and overall course involvement of e. Number of classes the student attend ber of credits (10) to result in the final e formed during the course by a class te d defend fellows' papers during the pres- hem according to their interactive activi overnent during lectures is awarded 0-1 c. They will deliver their seminars and sentation. Teacher will assess each stud- vities. De written in accordance with the met he student. Course teacher will grade of m of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be giv vill be taken in written form in Week 8 e exam consists of questions that seeks to second half of the semester, students ous work throughout the semester is mod d responding to corrected versions. Teal introduction and preparation for the fin be taken orally as summative assessme ledge and whether teaching goals are practical knowledge on the course subj- ther which will be based on course's mar	will be monitored by ed out of the maximul score required for the acher. They will delive sentation. Teacher will ties and knowledge or 0 ECTS. Groups of 3-5 interactively remark, ent's question and an hodology research an and assess overall que ten back to the studen of the semester. It w heoretical answers, ar will receive precise in andatory, sending cou m work is mandatory al exam, and will be a ent. Students' Assessm achieved. Students wi ect. Exam will be organ adatory readings.	the teacher and it will amony m number of classes held, will e course. Interactive involvem er their seminars and interacti l assess each student's question in the presented subjects. 5 students will be formed duri make suggestions and defen swer and grade each of them d tools. Course teacher will of ality and expertise of the sem t for further adjustments. will consist teaching materials and it is awarded 0-20 ECTS. structions on how to write a rise teacher draft versions of the . It will be carried out in the warded 0-15 ECTS. then will give us insight into the ill be awarded 0 – 40 credits, nised through informal and ex	and to 10% of the be multiplied by a eent: groups of 3-5 vely remark, make on and answer and ing the course by a nd fellows' papers according to their define topic of the inar and award it is presented during project on certain the work in certain second half of the eir theoretical and depending on the spert dialogue with						
Mandatory Readings:	Senčić, Đ., & Senčić, Đ., & Senčić, Đ., A Sveučilište Ja Audiovisual resourd	 xtbooks: Senčić, Đ., & Antunović, Z. (2003). Ekološko stočarstvo. "Katava "doo, Osijek. Senčić, Đ., Antunović, Z., Mijić, P., Baban, M., Puškadija, Z. (2011): Ekološka zootehnika. Poljoprivredni fakultet u Osijeku, Sveučilište Josipa Jurja Strossmayera u Osijeku. Idiovisual resources: 									
	• Neautorizov Textbooks:	ani nastavni materijai, ppt/unojjiciai tec	icning materials, ppt/								
Recommended Readings:	 Mason, J. Ke 10, 24. Pretty, J. (20 agriculture. I Academic papers: Heitschmidt on animal p E. E. (1996). Hellstrand, S 999-1036. McCormack Sustainabiliti Vavra, M. (1 1418-1423. Reports, official do Goedkoop, I https://supp Goedkoop, I https://www 	breab, E., Ominski, K., & Wittenberg, K. 08). Sustainable agriculture and food. Vo Landlinks Press. , R. Nardone, A., Ronchi, B., Lacetera, N. roduction and sustainability of livestock Ecosystems, sustainability, and animal of S. (2013). Animal production in a sustain y. U. M., Curião, T., Buzoianu, S. G., Prieto y - Environmental Impact Of Livestock II. 996). Sustainability of animal production cuments and legal texts: M., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & I vort.simapro.com/articles/Manual/Intro M., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & I v.pre-sustainability.com/download/Sime	(2010). Sustainable Al olume I: History of agi , Ranieri, M. S., and Ba systems. Livestock Sci agriculture. Journal of able agriculture. Envir , M. L., Ryan, T., Varle, Italian, 18, s1. n systems: an ecologic Meijer, E. (2016). Intro duction-to-LCA Meijer, E. (2016). Simo apro8Tutorial.pdf	nimal Production. Animal and riculture and food. Earthscan.(ernabucci, U. (2010). Effects oj ence, 130(1-3), 57-69.K., Shor Animal Science, 74(6), 1395-1 onment, development and sus y, P., and Paganoni, B. (2018). cal perspective. Journal of anir oduction to LCA with SimaPro.	Plant Productivity, (2003). Sustainable f climate changes t, R. E., and Grings, (405. stainability, 15(4), Environmental mal science, 74(6), PRé, available at:						
Important Notes:	-										
Quality	In accordance with	the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Uni	versity of Ribać								
Assurance:		and second eyere study hures of the offi									

OSPH I-204 SUSTAINABLE PLANT PRODUCTION

Full Course Title:	SUSTAINABLE PLANT PRODUCTION										
Course Code:	OSPH I-204										
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	2nd	2nd									
ECTS credit value:	5	5									
	For the wh	ole semeste	er:	-				-		<u> </u>	
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial / Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL	
	30	-	15	15	-	-	8	55	2	125	
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	rse subject						
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Sustainable Food Production Systems Department Sustainable Food Production Systems Programme									
Course status:	Elective										
Pre-requisites:	None										
Course aims:	Main aim of the course is to provide knowledge and skills in the area of economic sustainability in the current evaluation conditions, while preserving resources and our environment. Course also aims to provide knowledge in the area of social sustainability which means acquiring high quality of life for farm employees and their respective communities, while implementing principles of sustainability through managing eco system, complex relationships between soil, water, plants, animals climate and neople. It is also important to integrate these factors into one productive system.										
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Re - De - Id - Pl - Ap - Ap - Ex pr	ssful complete ecognize and efine sustain entify and ap an and mand oply critical a oply sustaina colain generce roduction to	tion of the co use availab able system oply crops w age sustaind and creative able pesticide al purpose a the environi	ourse, the s le resource s character hich are su ble plant p thinking sk e use skills nd principle ment.	student will be c es in sustainable ristics and use th itable for sustai production from kills in farm man es of Life Cycles	ble to: plant production nable plant proc start-up to mark agement organi Assessment (LCA	n; lant agric luction; ket; sations; N) through	ultural produc	tion systems; sustainable food	I	
Indicative syllabus content:	Course cont soil; Fertilit agriculture sustainable Assessment, pesticides; F	ent: Introdu y of soil ar and sustaind crop produc) as a meth Farm and agi	ction; Susta ad fertilizers ability; Suito tion system od of meas ricultural coo	inable agr s; Pest Mo ble crops - social ar suring the operatives	iculture and na anagement; A for sustainable nd economic fec environmental visits.	tural resources; sustainable app plant productio isibility; Ecologi impact of a Su	Plant pro roach; N n; Protec cal viabili stainable	oduction syste Aethods of su ted agro area ity and future Animal Proc	ems; Biodiversity Istainable agric I- Greenhouses; prospects; LCA luction; Sustaine	and living ulture; Eco Benefits of (Life Cycles able use of	
Learning delivery:	- Theory lect - Seminars - corrections j - Project - a corrections j - Autonomo that will be - Study visit.	tures throug - all students from the tea Il students w from the tea us study on o used for oral	h interactive will present cher; vill conduct o cher; course topic discussion),	e presentat t seminars n research s (preparin ;	ions; and actively pai and present gro g written mater	ticipate in the co up assignments, ials based on the	ourse, wit with the e recomm	h the enhance enhancement pended readin	ements, suggesti s, suggestions a gs and internet s	ons and nd sources	

		According to the d	0⁄.	Scheduled]					
		Assessment method	10	At all times						
			10	At un times						
Assessment methods and		Seminar		Inroughout the semester						
schedule:		Partial exam	20	Week 8						
		Project	15							
		Final exam	40	Examination period						
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attend student's grade maximum num students will be suggestions an grade each of t b) Seminars will be seminar with ti with a maximu c) Partial exam with Weeks 1-8. The d) Project (in the topic). Continu- timeframe, and semester as an e) Final exam will practical know theoretical and the course tead 	ance and overall course involvement will e. Number of classes the student attende ber of credits (10) to result in the final s e formed during the course by a class ter d defend fellows' papers during the pres- them according to their interactive activ we written in accordance with the metho- he student. Course teacher will grade an m of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be giv- ill be taken in written form in Week 8 of e exam consists of questions that seek th second half of the semester, students wil- ous work throughout the semester is ma d responding to corrected versions. Team introduction and preparation for the fir be taken orally as summative assessme ledge and whether teaching goals are and practical knowledge on the course subj ther which will be based on course's mar	I be monitored by the dout of the maximus core required for the backer. They will delives the sentation. Teacher wittes and knowledge dology research and d assess overall qualities back to the stude the semester. It will be oretical answers, a fil receive precise instruction, sending count of the send to y, sending count of the semester. It will be ore the semester's and attributes and will be the semester's and will be not. Students' Assession chieved. Students will be org backery readings.	e teacher and it will amount to im number of classes held, will course. Interactive involvemen er their seminars and interactiv ill assess each student's questic on the presented subjects. tools. Course teacher will defin- lity and expertise of the semina ent for further adjustments. consist of teaching materials p nd it is awarded 0-20 ECTS. ructions on how to write a proje- urse teacher draft versions of th I t will be carried out in the seco- awarded 0-15 ECTS. nent will give us insight into the l be awarded 0 – 40 credits, dep anised through informal and ex-	10% of the be multiplied by a t: groups of 3-5 rely remark, make on and answer and e topic of the r and award it resented during ect on certain re work in certain ond half of the rir theoretical and pending on the spert dialogue with					
Mandatory Readings:	 Veladžić, M., Č Veladžić, M., Č Reports, official do Goedkoop, M., https://suppor Goedkoop, M., sustainability. Audiovisual resour Neautorizovan 	 Textbooks: Veladžić, M., Čaklovica, F., Fejzić, N. (2004). Organska proizvodnja hrane. IK "Ljiljan", Štamparija Bemust, Sarajevo. Reports, official documents and legal texts: Goedkoop, M., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Meijer, E. (2016). Introduction to LCA with SimaPro. PRé, available at: https://support.simapro.com/articles/Manual/Introduction-to-LCA Goedkoop, M., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Meijer, E. (2016). SimaPro Tutorial PRé, available at: https://www.pre-sustainability.com/download/SimaPro8Tutorial.pdf Audiovisual resources: Neautorizovani nastavni materijal, ppt [unofficial teaching materials] 								
Recommended Readings:	 Textbooks: Dixon, G. R., & Media. Mason, J. (200) Academic papers: Behe, B. K., Ca sustainable plantsis, T., Doc compare the sist of sen, R. (2003). 394, available Sugár, E., Fodo Production at approximation of the sen sen sen sen sen sen sen sen sen se	Tilston, E. L. (Eds.). (2010). Soil microbio (3). Sustainable agriculture. Landlinks Pro- mpbell, B. L., Hall, C. R., Khachatryan, H. ant production characteristics. HortScien Is.ashs.org/hortsci/view/journals/hortsci uma, C., Giourga, C., Loumou, A., & Poly ustainability level of agricultural plant p. The root-microbe-soil interface: new too at: https://www.actahort.org/books/10 or, N., Sándor, R., Bónis, P., Vida, G., & Ár Low N-Levels. Sustainability, 11(23), 672	ology and sustainable ess. , Dennis, J. H., & Yue ce, 48(2), 200-208, a i/48/2/article-p200.3 chronaki, E. A. (2010 roduction systems. Et ols for sustainable pl 04/1004_2.htm endás, T. (2019). Spe 6, available at: https	e crop production. Springer Scie , C. (2013). Consumer preference wailable at: ml). A methodological approach t cological indicators, 10(2), 256- ant production. The New Phyton It Wheat: An Alternative for Sus ://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/	nce & Business ces for local and o assess and 263. logist, 157(3), 391- stainable Plant (11/23/6726.					
Important Notes:	-									
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with	the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Uni	versity of Bihać.							

OSPH I-205 - SUSTAINABLE TECHNOLOGY OF MEAT PRODUCTS

Full Course Title:	SUSTAINABL	E TECHNOL	OGY OF MEA	AT PRODUC	CTS						
Course Code:	OSPH I-205	OSPH I-205									
Study Year:	1st										
Semester:	2nd	2nd									
ECTS credit	5	5									
value:	J	-									
Student work- load:	For the who Lectures 30	ole semeste Tutorial / Practical training 15	er: Seminar 15	Project -	Written assignment –	Oral presentation 5	Study visit 8	Individual learning 50	Examinatio	n тот , 12:	AL 5
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	rse subject						
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me						
Course status:	Elective										
Pre-requisites:											
Course aims:	Main aim of technologies to possible s products of solutions to independent	Main aim of the course is to introduce students to sustainability and best meat production practices, along with new technologies for sustainable meat processing which will provide high level of meat quality and safety. Special attention is given to possible solutions for improving meat industry productivity and environment protection. Students will solve problems of by-products of meat processing utilisation with the support of their teachers, and deal with possible plant based alternative protein solutions to meat. With knowledge and skills acquired, students will be able to participate, manage and control, but also independently create processes in the area of meat technology and meat products.									
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes processing, Students wil and develop faces.	Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to identify the principles of sustainable meat production and processing, and analyse and independently choose potentially valuable by-products in order to rationalise and use raw material. Students will be able to independently, but as a part of team work, create and plan technological steps of production processes and develop new technologies and approaches which will contribute to general development of meat production and issues it faces.									
Indicative syllabus content:	Theoretical of meat pro societal pro valuable con based alterr meat produc Laboratory meat: deter determine t salting and d	Theoretical lectures: Introduction to basic concepts of sustainable agriculture and meat production and processing; Importance of meat production and processing: recent trends, future prospects; Techno-functional ingredients in meat products; Increasing societal prosperity through sustainable meat production and marketing; By-products of meat industry; Harnessing potentially valuable compounds from meat processing chains; Harnessing the potential of Blood based proteins; Meat substitute: plant based alternatives to meat products; Advances in meat processing and production technology; Advances in meat packaging and meat products; Recent trends in the use of natural antioxidants for meat processing. Laboratory exercises: testing physical properties of meat: colorimetric analysis of meat colour; Testing chemical properties of meat: determining water content in meat, its capacity to retain water, measuring meat pH; Microbiological meat analysis: determine total number of microorganisms, testing coliform bacteria and salmonella; Meat preservation: salting and drying,									
Learning delivery:	- Theory lect - Practical w - Seminars – corrections j - Discussion that that me - Study visit.	tures through ork through all students from the tea on the topic ay arise durin	h PowerPoin laboratory of will present cher; of choice: th ng the cours	nt presenta exercises; t seminars hrough diso e, such as	tion and intera and actively pa cussion, studen world/national	ctive discussions; rticipate in the co ts will be actively problems in the f	ourse, wit involved ïeld of stu	h the enhance in understana ıdy;	ements, sugg ling of certain	estions an n problem	id is
			Assessm	ent metho	d	%		Scheduled			
		Ove	erall presence	e and invo	olvement	10		At all times			
Assessment			Se	minar		10	Throu	ghout the sen	nester		
methods and			Seminar	presentatio	on	5	Throu	gnout the sen	nester		
schedule:			Part	iui exam	rcise	15		Week 14			
			Finitially	al exam		40	Fxo	mination neri	iod		

·····	
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attendance and overall course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will amount to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 10 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Seminar presentation and defence will be awarded 0-5 ECTS credits. The maximum length of the presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. Course teacher can ask questions and is obliged to stimulate other students to interactively participate and grade them in accordance to article b). Length of defence and discussion is not limited, but 30 minutes per student/seminar is suggested. d) Partial exam will be taken in written form in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist of teaching materials (laboratory exercises) conducted during practical (lab) part of the course. It will be awarded 0-15 ECTS. e) Preliminary exam (exercises) will be done in written form and it will consist of teaching materials (laboratory exercises) conducted during practical for the course. It will be awarded 0-15 ECTS. f) Final exam will be taken orally as summative assessment. Stude
Mandatory Readings:	 Textbooks: Teodorović, V., Dimitrijević, M., Karabasil, N., Vasilev, D. (2015). Higijena i tehnologija mesa. Univerzitet u Beogradu, Fakultet veterinarske medicine. Vuković I. (2012). Osnove tehnologije mesa. Veterinarska komora Srbije. (Poglavlja 4, 16 i 17) Audiovisual resources: Neautorizovani nastavni materijal, ppt/unofficial teaching materials, ppt/
Recommended Readings:	 Academic papers: Irshad, A., & Sharma, B. D. (2015). Abattoir by-product utilization for sustainable meat industry: a review. Journal of Animal Production Advances, 5(6), 681-696. Kumar, Y., Yadav, D. N., Ahmad, T., & Narsaiah, K. (2015). Recent trends in the use of natural antioxidants for meat and meat products. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 14(6), 796-812, available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/1541-4337.12156 Mullen, A. M., Álvarez, C., Zeugolis, D. I., Henchion, M., O'Neill, E., Drummond, L. (2017). Alternative uses for co-products: Harnessing the potential of valuable compounds from meat processing chains. Meat science, 132, 90-98. Putnik, P., Lorenzo, J. M., Barba, F. J., Roohinejad, S., Režek Jambrak, A., Granato, D., Bursać Kovačević, D. (2018). Novel food processing and extraction technologies of high-added value compounds from plant materials. Foods, 7(7), 106. Thornton, P. K. (2010). Livestock production: recent trends, future prospects. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 365(1554), 2853-2867. Reports, official documents and legal texts: Blood - based proteins, a market review. Prepared by Dianne Glennn and Corelli Consulting. Published by Meat & Livestock Australia, 2015. Briggs E. (2015). Sustainable Consumption and production, A handbook for policymakers, UNEP. HLPE. 2016. Sustainable Consumption and production, A handbook for policymakers, UNEP. HLPE. 2016. Sustainable Consumption and production of the Committee on World Food Security, Rome. Sustainable agriculture development for food security and nutrition: What roles for livestock. A report by the high level panel of experts of food security and nutrition: What roles for livestock. A report by the high level panel fof experts of food security and nutrition: What roles for livestock. A report by the high level panel fof experts of food securi
Important Notes:	-
Quality Assurance:	In accordance with the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of Bihać.

OSPH I-206 - SUSTAINABLE TECHNOLOGY OF DAIRY PRODUCTS

Full Course Title:	SUSTAINABLE TECHNOLOGY OF DAIRY PRODUCTS											
Course Code:	OSPH 1-206											
Study Year:	1st											
Semester:	2nd											
ECTS credit	5											
value:												
Student work- load:	Lectures	Tutorial / Practical training	seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	<i>TOTAL</i>		
			15			5		50	۷	125		
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	th the cour	rse subject							
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	ns Departm ns Program	ent me							
Course status:	Elective											
Pre-requisites:												
Course aims:	The aim of Introductory greenhouse milk and da order to stru products in solutions to principles.	the course y part of the gasses emis iry products. engthen sus human nut improve pr	is to provid module co ssion and al Main part tainable min rition withir oductivity c	e students vers the co I the neces of the coul k procession the susto during the	with basic kno oncept of susta ssary measures rse deals with t ng technologies inable concept operations in o	weledge in the f inability in milk we need to take he ways of deter , and also to hig . Students, with dairy processing	ield of su productic in order mining ke ghlight th h the help while for	istainable tec on and process to decrease ey problems, t e importance o of their tea llowing the e	hnology of dair sing, emphasisi carbon dioxide f techniques, and and role of mill chers, will be a nvironmental su	y products. ng growing footprint of methods in k and dairy ble to give stainability		
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes production industry in a be able to p them with the products with	ssful comple and process order to low plan and org he aim to im th benefits to	etion of the ing, also au er the emiss ganise techn prove dairy o human heu	module, utonomous sion of neg nological si production alth.	the student win ly find solution ative environme teps in creating n. While respect	I be able to un s of further use ental consequence production pro ing the sustaina	derstand e of anim ces, and i cesses au bility prin	the principle oal food wast ncrease econo tonomously o ciples, studen	s of sustainabili e and by-produ omic benefits. St and in groups, a ts will make fund	ity in dairy octs of milk oudents will and analyse octional milk		
Indicative syllabus content:	Theoretical dairy produ Sustainable products; Ke dairy indust production t Laboratory properties of products, pr coliform bac sensory proj	Lectures: In cts; Greenho production ey technolog ry; Dairy pro technology; Exercise: Pl of milk: usin oving natriu cteria testing perties of fer	troduction buse gas en and market ical operati boduction wo The EU dairy hysical prop g potention m chloride g, Salmonel mented dai	to sustaind nissions fro ing of dair ons in dair nste manag productio perties of r netric titra in dairy. M la testing. ry products	able agriculture on milk and da y products to in y industry, and gement; Innova n sector. milk and dairy: tion method to icrobiological a Functional dair and cheese.	production, wit iry production a crease society p water and energ tive uses of dair colourmetric do determine milk nalysis of milk: a y production: fer	h the em nd mitiga rospects; gy usage; y product eterminat acidity, leterminir rmented o	phasis on pro tion measure New packagi Optimisation is in human r ion of milk o analysing dry ng total numb dairy products	oduction and pro- s for the carbon ng trends in mil, of production p outrition; Advance and dairy colour matter in milk er of microorgan s, cheese. Senso	ocessing of n footprint; k and dairy processes in ces in dairy r; Chemical c and dairy nisms, total ry analysis:		
Learning delivery:	- Theory lect - Practical w - Seminars – corrections j - Discussion that that me - Study visit.	tures throug vork through - all students from the tea on the topic ay arise durin	h PowerPoir laboratory will presen cher; of choice: ta ng the cours	nt presenta exercises; t seminars hrough disc hrough disc	tions and interc and actively par cussion, student world/national	ctive discussions ticipate in the co s will be actively problems in the f	;; ourse, wit involved field of stu	h the enhance in understanc ıdy;	ements, suggesti ling of certain pr	ons and oblems		

				Ι	1						
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled							
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times							
Assessment		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester							
methods and		Seminar presentation	5	Throughout the semester							
schedule:		Partial exam	15	Week 8							
		Preliminary exam (exercises)	15	Week 14							
		Final exam	40	Examination period							
Assessment Rationale:	 a) student ditendance and overal course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will ambuff to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 10 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Seminar presentation and defence will be awarded 0-5 ECTS credits. The maximum length of the presentation is 10 minutes, due to seminars being given to the course teacher and other group members (3-5 students) prior to the presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. Course teacher can ask questions and is obliged to stimulate other students to interactively participate and grade them in accordance to article b). Length of defence and discussion is not limited, but 30 minutes per student/seminar is suggested. d) Partial exam will be taken in written form in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist of teaching materials (laboratory exercises) conducted during practical (lab) part of the course. It will be awarded 0-15 ECTS. e) Preliminary exam (exercises) will be done in written form and it will consist of teaching materials (laboratory exercises) conducted during p										
Mandatory Readings:	 Textbooks: Grujić R., Jašić M. (2013). Održive tehnologije u prehrambenoj industriji. Tehnološki Fakultet Novi Sad. Tratnik, Lj., Božanić, R. (2012). Mlijeko - tehnologija, biokemija i mikrobiologija. Hrvatska mljekarska udruga, Zagreb. (Poglavlje 1, 2, 3 i 9). Audiovisual resources: Nagutorizovani pastavni materijal. ppt (upofficial teaching materijal. ppt) 										
	Texthooks:		5	,							
Recommended Readings:	 Boza-Ménde challenges c De Jong, P. (Academic papers: Brush, A. (20 at:https://ex dos Santos I farmers in ti Subtropics (. Hamann, J. Sedorovich, Meeting (p Ščetar, M., E products. M Reports, official do F.A.O. Food the global d http://www https://www The EU dairy Parliamento http://www 	 Textbooks: Boza-Méndez, E., López-Calvo, R., & Cortés-Muñoz, M. (2012). Innovative dairy products development using probiotics: challenges and limitations. Probiotics, 213-226, available at: https://books.google.com/ De Jong, P. (Ed.). (2013). Sustainable dairy production. John Wiley & Sons, available at: https://books.google.com/ Academic papers: Brush, A. (2012). Energy efficiency improvement and cost saving opportunities for the dairy processing industry, available at: https://secholarship.org/content/qt3pb7n796/qt3pb7n796.pdf dos Santos Neutzling, A., Dossa, L. H., & Schlecht, E. (2017). Production and milk marketing strategies of small-scale dairy farmers in the South of Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil. Journal of Agriculture and Rural Development in the Tropics and Subtropics (JARTS), 118(2), 283-295. Hamann, J. (2018). Sustainability Key Element for Future Dairying. J Dairy Res Tech, 1(001). Sedorovich, D. M., Rotz, C. A., & Richard, T. L. (2007). Greenhouse gas emissions from dairy farms. In 2007 ASAE Annual Meeting (p.1). American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers. Ščetar, M., Barukčić, I., Kurek, M., Jakopović, K. L., Božanić, R., & Galić, K. (2019). Packaging perspective of milk and dairy products. Miljekarstvo/Dairy, 69(1). Reports, official documents and legal texts: F.A.O. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and Global Dairy Platform. (2019). Climate change and the global dairy cattle sector - the role of the dairy sector in a low-carbon future. Rome, available at: http://www.fao.org/3/CA2929EN/ca2929en.pdf. https://www.fao.org/3/CA2929EN/ca2929en.pdf. https://www.circle-economy.com/insights/the-circular-dairy-economy The EU dairy sector Main features, challenges and prospects. Author: Marie-Laure Auaère-Granier, EPRS. European 									
Important	_										
Notes:											
Quality	In accordance with	the Second Cycle Study Rules of the Lin	iversity of Bihać								
Assurance:		and become eyere brudy hures of the Off	. croncy of Binac.								

OSPH I-207 - LOW INPUT AGRICULTURE

Full Course Title:	LOW INPUT AGRICULTURE											
Course Code:	OSPH I-207											
Study Year:	1st											
Semester:	2nd											
ECTS credit	_											
value:	5											
	For the who	ole semeste	er:	1		1	1	1				
Student work- load:	Lectures	Iutorial / Practical training	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL		
	30	-	15	15	-	-	8	55	2	125		
Course leader:	Teachers and	d associates	involved wit	th the cour	se subject							
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable F Sustainable F	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me							
Course status:	Elective											
Pre-requisites:	None											
Course aims:	Main aim of t and Herzego provide stude	the course i ovina. Stude ents with kn	s to provide nts will get owledge an	students v to know d compete	vith knowledge organic, integro nce to follow ar	and skills in the f il and other typ id incorporate bo	field of lov es of agr asic princi	w input agricu icultural low ples of low inj	lture globally an input systems. out agriculture s	nd in Bosnia Course will ystems.		
Learning outcomes:	Upon success - Unde - Defin majou - Apply - Comp - Apply - Descr disea - Know to ma - Ident produ - Expla	sful complet erstand and be the most a r inputs and y knowledge oare differen y methods to ribe integrat uses or tolera y animal pro- aintain pro- aintain pro- aintain pro- aintain and appl	tion of the co explain the p important in timprove the of soil and of agri-food of improve in ted and orgo ant of water oduction in lo luctivity and ly integrated y different to	purse, the s principles, avestments e profitabi water polli systems in put efficie, anic fruit p deficit; pw input sy improve a strategies pols to assi	student will be a standards and i s/expenses of ag lity and environ ution due to the relation to thei ncy of Low input roduction syster ystems (meat, m nimal product a s to improve ani ess life cycle, an	ible to: nnovations of low ricultural manuf mental sustainal use of synthetic r viability for low c Cropping Syster ns, and know an ilk, eggs), and a uality; mal health, prod d analyse and in	w input ag facturers of bility of ag fertilizers i input ag ms; d practico oply meth luct qualiti terpret th	griculture; and apply met gricultural ope ;; riculture; ally use rustic nodologies to f ty and perform he requiremer	hodologies to re rations; varieties, multi-r improve feeding nance in low inp nts of LCA studie:	educe resistant to strategies ut animal s.		
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction inputs/costs of of machinery environmenta minimizing ta synthetic fert at the optim production; C of rustic var Cropping Syst working time strategies to input systems egg productia and animal H Decision - m environmenta	 production; Explain and apply different tools to assess life cycle, and analyse and interpret the requirements of LCA studies. Introduction to low input agriculture; Development and innovation in low input agricultural production systems; Main inputs/costs of agricultural producers (N- and P-fertilizers, water, herbicides and fungicides, fuel, procurement and maintenance of machinery, seed material and labour); Reducing major inputs in agriculture for the purpose of improved profitability and environmental sustainability of agricultural operations; Low Input Agricultural systems - optimizing farm resources and minimizing the purchase of resources outside the farm; Environmental issues - soil and water pollution due to the use of synthetic fertilizers; Low input cropping systems/production - viewed in terms of input efficiency (treatment at the right time and at the optimum dose, possible use of precision agriculture tools); Integrated fruit trees production; Integrated soft fruit production; Low input Cropping Systems - viewed in terms of biological or physical pest control; Use of rustic varieties multi-resistant to diseases or tolerant to water deficit, biological or physical pest control; Low input Cropping Systems - viewed in terms of integrated livestock breeding and management strategies to improve animal health, product quality and performance in low input animal production/low input systems - meat production; Animal production/low input systems - feeding strategies to maintain production/low input systems - feeding strategies to maintain production to LCA methods; Improve and management to animal health and welfare; Life-cycle Assessment (software-basee dexercises and projects); Introduction to LCA methods; 										

Learning delivery:	 Theory lectures through presentations and interactive discussions; Seminars – all students will present seminars and actively participate in the course, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Project – all students will conduct a research and present group assignments, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Study visit to farms. 											
	Ass	sessment method	%	Scheduled	7							
	Overall pr	esence and involvement	10	At all times	-							
Assessment		Seminar	15	Throughout the semester								
methods and		Partial exam	20	Week 8	-							
schedule:		Project	15	Weeks 9 and 10	1							
		Final exam	40	Examination period	1							
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attendance and overall course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will amount to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. The maximum length of seminar presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. (2015 and 10.5 course teacher and other group members (3-5 students) prior to the presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar is suggested. c) Partial exam will be taken in written form in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist of teaching materials presented during Weeks 2-8. The exam consists of questions that seek theoretical answers, and it is awarded 0-20 ECTS. d) Project. In the second half of the semester is mandatory, sending course teacher drift versions of the work in certain topic. Continuous work throughout the semester is mandatory, sending course teacher drift versions of the work in certain timeframe, and responding to corrected versions. Team work is mandatory. It will be carried out in the second half of the semester is mandatory, sending course teacher drift versions of the work											
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks:	ooljoprivreda. Sveučilište u Zagr 03). Načela integralne proizvoc materijal, ppt [unofficial teachi	ebu. Inje jabučastog v ng materials, ppt	oća. DEZA GTZ, Gradačac. J								
Recommended Readings:	 Textbooks: Čengić-Džomba, S., P. Dr University of Monte Neg Reports, official documents and Baumann, H., and Tillma Bestman, M. (2014). Ma www.lowinputbreeds.or. Butler, G., & Stergiadis, S www.lowinputbreeds.or. Goedkoop, M., & Oele, N. Amersfoort. Goedkoop, M., Oele, M., https://support.simapro Goedkoop, M., Oele, M., https://www.pre-sustair Hoste, H., Heckendorn, F sheep and goat producti Hoste, H., Heckendorn, F Breeds Technical Note. L 	rkenda, M. Đikić, D. Gadžo, N. L no, Biotechnical faculty Podgor d legal texts: an, A. M. (2004). The hitch hike maging free range laying hens. g 1-7. S. Feeding for milk fat quality. I g 1-4. M. (2001). Introduction into LCA Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Me com/articles/Manual/Introduc Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Me nability.com/download/SimaPr T., Werne, S., Sotiraki, S. (2014) Download at www.lowinputbre	atinović, N. Mire ica, ISBN 978-99 's guide to LCA. , Low Input Breed ow Input Breeds Methodology ar ijer, E. (2016). Int ction-to-LCA ijer, E. (2016). Sir o8Tutorial.pdf Alternative cont note. Download Sainfoin, a Natu eds.org 1-3.	cki, S. Mirecki (2014). Organic ag 40-606-07-7. Articles / Viewpoints s Technical Note. Download at Technical note. Download at nd practice with SimaPro 5. PRe C troduction to LCA with SimaPro. F maPro Tutorial PRé, available at: trol of gastro intestinal nematode at www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-3. ural Anthelmintic for Small Rumin	riculture. Consultants, PRé, available at: 25 in low-input ants. Low Input							

	• Leenstra, F. (2013). Raising cockerels from free range egg production. Low Input Breeds Technical Note. Download at
	www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-3.
	Leenstra, F., & Sambeek, F. (2014). Breeding of Laying Hens. Low Input Breeds Technical note. Download at
	www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-3.
	 Luciano, G. (2014). Impact of grazing manage-ment on lamb meat quality. Low Input Breeds Technical note. Download at unum lowing utbreeds are 1.4.
	www.iowinputbreeds.org 1-4. Prache S (2014) Issues and challenges for lamb meat quality from organic and argssland based systems. Low lanut
	 Fridine, S. (2014). Issues and channels for home mean quarky from organic and grassiand based systems. Low input Breeds Technical note Download at www. Jowinputhreeds ora 1-4
	 Siminar H & Bieber A (2014) Genomic breeding programmes-a large step forward for low-input dairy cattle
	breeding?, Low Input Breeds Technical note. Download at www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-4.
	• Solaaro, (2007). Low Input Farming Systems : An Umbrella Concept for Sustainable Agriculture in Europe. 4p.
	• Tzanidakis, N., Stefanakis, A., & Sotiraki, S. (2014). Dairy sheep breeding. Low Input Breeds Technical note. Download at
	www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-4.
	• Vaarst, M., Zaralis, K., Padel, S. (2016). Low-input antibiotic strategies: improving animal health & welfare. Technical
	Note. Download at www.solidairy.eu
	• Van Krimpen M. (2014). Regional high protein feeds for poultry diets. Low Input Breeds Technical Note. Download at
	WWW.IOWINDUTDREEds.org 1-4.
	• Van Niekerk, I. (2014). Egg quanty. Low input Breeds Technical Note: Download at www.howinputpreeds.org 1-3.
	• Voluzionakis, N., Solinaki, S., & Siejanakis, A. (2014). Impacts of the due to sheep mik quality under Meanerranean
	conditions. Low input breeds reclinical note. Download at www.lowinputbreeds.org 1-4.
	Academic papers:
	Biala, K., Terres, J. M., Pointereau, P., & Paracchini, M. L. (2007). Low Input Farming Systems: an opportunity to develop
	sustainable agriculture. Proceedings of the JRC Summer University Ranco, 2-5.
	• Giuliano, S., Ryan, M. R., Véricel, G., Rametti, G., Perdrieux, F., Justes, E., & Alletto, L. (2016). Low-input cropping systems
	to reduce input dependency and environmental impacts in maize production: A multi-criteria Assessment. European
	Journal of Agronomy, 76, 160-175.
	 Kirchner, M. K., Ferris, C., Abecia, L., Yanez-Ruiz, D. R., POp, S., Voicu, I., Winckler, C. (2014). Weifare state of aairy cows in three European low-input and organic systems. Organic gasciouticus, 4(4):200–211.
	Lach K (2012) Assessing the sustainability of Ell grannic and low input dainy farms. Organic Research Centre
	Bulletin, K. (2012). Assessing the sustainability of 20 organic and low input daily jamis. Organic Research Centre
	 Leifeld, J. (2013). Low-input farmina: a way towards climate-friendly agriculture. Carbon Management, 4(1), 31-41.
	• Sroufe, R. (2013). Life cycle Assessment within MBA courses: a tool for integrating sustainability. Oper Manag Educ Rev, 7,
	95-130.
	• Zollitsch, W., Ferris, C., Sairanen, A., Rinne, M., Steinwidder, A., Horn, M., Vestergaard, M. (2014). Adapted vs.
	conventional cattle genotypes: sustainability for organic and low input dairy production systems. Building Organic
	Bridges, 1, 25-28.
Important	
Notes:	
Ouality	
Accurance	In accordance with the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of Bihać.
Assurance:	

OSPH I-208 - MARKETING OF SUSTAINABLE AGRI-FOOD PRODUCTS

Full Course Title:	MARKETING OF SUSTAINABLE AGRI-FOOD PRODUCTS												
Course Code:	ОЅРН I-208												
Study Year:	1st												
Semester:	2nd												
ECTS credit value:	5	5											
Student work- load:	For the wh	For the whole semester: Tutorial Tutorial Vertice Written Oral Study Individual Examination TOTAL Lectures Practical Seminar Project Written Oral Study Individual Examination TOTAL 20 15 15 9 55 2 125											
Course leader:	Teachers an	d associates	involved wi	ith the cou	rse subject	<u> </u>							
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	as Departm as Program	ient me								
Course status:	Elective												
Pre-requisites:													
Course aims:	The course market cha changes. De business phi between qu of social res elements oj business pla	The course aims to provide students with specific management skills and develop special skills necessary to understand current market changes ignited by global problems, society changes (especially consumers' habits), and technical and technological changes. Development of IoT, environmental crisis, and competitive strength all demand a special approach based on modern business philosophy, with the focus on sustainability. Upon completion of the course, students will be able to identify connections between quality of life of urban and rural areas and current food supply and consumption (food networks), with special overview of social responsibility as an important element for the future growth and development. After fully understanding topics on elements of sustainability, students will be ready to use acquired knowledge in greening practices through marketing and											
Learning outcomes:	Upon succes - Apply - Describ - Recogn - Describ and mo conscio - Describ - Recogn - Identify	 business plan. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Apply the methodological tools for analysing the specificities of agriculture and agri-food sectors; Describe the goals, principles and key elements of marketing of sustainable agri-food products; Recognise and use marketing strategies for small and medium-sized companies in agri-food industry; Describe the connection between global problems, alternative food networks, sustainable agri-food products (green design) and modern business philosophy (social responsibility and ethics) and new types of consumers (socially and environmentally conscious); Describe and apply new services offered by sustainable and alternative agri-food networks Recognise new consumer trends; 											
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction environmen (green and a quality of lij products) oj alternative and green o agriculture, orientation;	n to basic con tal crisis; Mc smart); Socia fe and agricu f the agri-foo ways of food consumers; I etc. (case Marketing b tures throug	ncepts of mo odern busine al responsib- ulture and f od sector; U production Aarketing o study/proje- pusiness pla h PowerPoi	arket, infor ess policy, g ility of agro ood netwo Inderstand of sustainal (t); Eco-effec of sustainal ct); Works n presenta	mation asymme global problems o-business and i orks - Sustainab ing socially resp tive product de ble agri-food pr hop: Driving fo tion.	etry, marketing c and marketing of marketing strate le products – its consible consume sign; Workshop: coducts and alter proces and psych	and marke concepts gy/instru added vo er deman New type rnative fo ological	eting strategy as a function of ments; Conne alue, driving fo d and behavio e of consumer bod production changes of g	in the era of IoT of quality and su ctions between orces and new s our as driving fo s, the appearan n systems – org reen consumers	and global stainability urban/rural ervices (by- rces behind ce of young anic, urban s and their			
Learning delivery:	– Different o – Seminars correction	case studies – all student is from the te	lectures; s will preser eacher;	nt seminars	and actively pa	irticipate in the c	ourse, wi	th the enhanc	ements, suggest	ions and			

	 Project – all studen and corrections from 	ts will conduct autonomous research n the teacher;	and present group a	ssignments, with the enhancem	nents, suggestions					
	– Discussion on the to	ppic of choice: through discussion, stu	idents will be actively	v involved in understanding of c	ertain problems					
	that that may arise	during the course, such as world/nat	cional problems in the	e field of study.	1					
		Assessment method	70	At all times	-					
Assessment		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester	-					
methods and		Seminar presentation	10	Throughout the semester	-					
schedule:		Project	25	Weeks 9 and 10	-					
		Final exam	40	Examination period						
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Status variables of the second barrent with the monitored by the traditional to the multiplied by a student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Seminar presentation and defence will be awarded 0-10 ECTS credits. The maximum length of the presentation. Critical analysis of the seminar will be conducted after the presentation by group members. Course teacher can ask questions and is obliged to stimulate other students to interactively participate and grade them in accordance to article b). Length of defence and discussion is not limited, but 30 minutes per student/seminar is suggested. d) Project (in the second half of the semester, students will receive precise instructions on how to write a project on certain timeframe, and responding to corrected versions. Team work is mandatory, it will be carried out in the second half of the semester is mandatory, sending course teacher draft versions of the work in certain timeframe, and preparation for the final exam, and will be awarded 0-25 ECTS. e) Final exam will be taken orally as summative assessment. Students' Assessment will give us									
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: • Milićević, M., Z Audiovisual resources • Neautorizovan	akić, Z., Rakita, B., Stanković, M. K., & :: i nastavni materijal, ppt [unofficial tea	& Jokić, L. (2014). Ma aching materials, ppt	rketing prehrambenih proizvod	а.					
Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: Armbruster, W Springer Scient Baker, M. J., & Barkley, A. (20 https://newpru Crawford, I. M United Nations Norton, G. W., resource use. I Academic papers: Adams, R., Jea review. Interno Cecchini, L., To through expert Ulvenblad, P. O food productio	2 J., & Knutson, R. D. (Eds.). (2012). U. ce & Business Media, available at: ht Baker, M. J. (Eds.). (2003). The marke 19). The Economics of Food and Agric airiepress.org/ebooks/28/ . (1997). Agricultural and food marke 5. Alwang, J., & Masters, W. A. (2014). Routledge. Inrenaud, S., Bessant, J., Denyer, D., 8 ational Journal of Management Revie rquati, B., & Chiorri, M. (2018). Susta imental economics. Agricultural Econ D., Ulvenblad, P., & Tell, J. (2019). An o m. Journal of Integrative Environmen	S programmes affect tps://books.google.c eting book (Vol. 195). cultural Markets. New ting management. R Economics of agricul & Overy, P. (2016). Su ws, 18(2), 180-205. inable agri-food pro- omics, 64(12), 554-5 overview of sustainal tal Sciences, 16(1), 1	ing food and agricultural marke om/ Oxford: Butterworth-Heineman w Prairie Press. available at: Tome: Food and Agriculture Org tural development: world food s stainability-oriented innovation. ducts: A review of consumer pre 65. ole business models for innovati -22.	eting (Vol. 38). nn. anization of the systems and : A systematic eference studies ion in Swedish agri-					
Notes:	-									
Quality	In	- Conned Cuel- Church D. J. Cul	in analthin - f Dill - 1							
Assurance:	in accoraance with th	e secona cycle study Rules of the Un	iversity of Bihac.							

OSPH I-209 - SUSTAINABLE LAND MANAGEMENT

Full Course	SUSTAINABLE LAND MANAGEMENT												
Title:	OSPH I-209												
Study Year	1st												
Semester:	2nd												
ECTS credit													
value:	5												
	For the whole semester:												
Student work- load:	Lectures	Practical	Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual Iearning	Examination	TOTAL			
	30	15	15	-		8	-	55	2	125			
Course leader:	Teachers ar	nd associates	involved wi	th the cour	se subject	I	.1	1		JJ			
Host Study													
Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	ction System ction System	s Departm s Programi	ent me								
Course status:	Elective												
Pre-requisites:	None												
Course aims:	Main aim of the course is to provide students with basic knowledge of soil functions in natural ecosystem, which is especially important for its sustainable management, food production and ecosystem protection. Upper layers of soil are responsible for vegetation growth, converting sunlight into biomass. This includes food for people and animals, while preserving energy in wood and coal and sustaining aerobic atmosphere. Organic matter that comes into contact with soil easily degrades, changes and establishes a connection with different soil components, humus and clay minerals in particular. This allows organic matter to circulate and act as a water filter and sustains ecosystem. There are more microorganisms in a handful of soil than people living on Earth. They are responsible for organic matter cycling. Number of plant and animal species living in soil sustain biological and genetic diversity in nature that surrounds us. This means knowing soil properties and processes is extremely important in order to address healthy and quality food production. Without healthy soils, there is no clean water, quality foods, or raw materials to												
Learning outcomes:	 be used in agriculture industries. Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Define principles of land management, recognise soil resources and explain challenges of sustainable land management; Know and describe components of soil and important land degradation processes (erosion, nutrient depletion); Identify problems in sustainable agriculture caused by the intensive agriculture production and use tools and methods to solve land degradation problems; Know and describe land values and how they change depending on different factors; Identify land cover changes in urban and rural areas in terms of land use planning; Explain the relationship between sustainable land management and water quality and analyse and explain forms of erosion, sedimentation processes and different types of erosion models; Apply chemical land analysis methods and interpret the results; Apply methods required for conducting and planning a GIS-based land use in a professional manner; 												
Indicative syllabus content:	Theoretical degradation land challer managemen land related land manage maximum of managemen Exercises: S Chemistry of Soil as a for production climate and agriculture situation.	Lectures: In and restora nges; The pain of factors; Lar gement tools nt practices daily loads an nt, problems Soil Manager of the liquid p actor of agra planning, ag d economic based on ec	troduction ation; Intens aticipatory S and funct a and metho and metho and mutrients facing irrigo ment - soil hase of soil, p-ecological rotechnical market con onomic sust	to Sustaind ive farming ustainable ionality of and use chu of EU pol of EU pol ;; Water fo uted cropla testing; Cl colloidal p zoning - o and agrom ditions; So ainability,	able Land Man g systems and p land managem land and prope anges in urban uce land degrad licies on agricu for agriculture, q nd, erosion proo hemical proper properties of soi application of o heliorative mean il quality and environment qu	agement; Basic roblems for agri ent, land use plo rty data; Land vo and rural areas, dation and enc lture and the en uestions and re resses and mode ties of soil (hun l, soil buffering c GIS in agro-ecol sures application functions based uality and social	definition cultural s anning ap alues and general µ ourage su nvironmen gulations illing. nus found apacity, µ ogical zo n – decidi on LCA safety; L	ns and princi, ustainability; proach; Defin how they cha process of lan- ustainable lan nt; Proper nu on water qu on water qu d in soil, ads pH reaction an ning; Applica ng on crop bo method; Fino and policy ar	bles of land ma Land use, actual itions and conce inge depending of d use planning; and management trient managem ality, agricultura orption propert d its importance tion of GIS in: ased on soil cha al thoughts on ad its influence of	anagement, and future epts of land on different Sustainable ; best land hent - total al irrigation ies of soil); e for plants; agricultural racteristics, sustainable on the land			

Learning	- Theory lectures w - Seminars – all stu	ith interactive presentations and discussions; dents will present seminars and actively participa	ite in the c	ourse, with the enhancements, su	uggestions and							
delivery:	corrections from th	ne teacher; Iv on course topics (preparina written materials b	ased on th	e recommended readinas and int	ernet sources							
	that will be used fo	or oral discussion)										
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled								
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times								
		Seminar	10	Throughout the semester								
Assessment methods and		Partial test 1	15	Week 8								
schedule:		Preliminary exam	10	Week 14								
		Partial test 2	15	Week 15								
		Final exam	40	Examination period								
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student attendance and overall course involvement will be monitored by the teacher and it will amount to 10% of the student's grade. Number of classes the student attended out of the maximum number of classes held, will be multiplied by a maximum number of credits (10) to result in the final score required for the course. Interactive involvement: groups of 3-5 students will be formed during the course by a class teacher. They will deliver their seminars and interactively remark, make suggestions and defend fellows' papers during the presentation. Teacher will assess each student's question and answer and grade each of them according to their interactive activities and knowledge on the presented subjects. b) Seminars will be written in accordance with the methodology research and tools. Course teacher will define topic of the seminar with the student. Course teacher will grade and assess overall quality and expertise of the seminar and award it with a maximum of 10 ECTS credits. Seminar can be given back to the student for further adjustments. c) Partial exam 1. It will be taken in Week 8 of the semester. It will consist of teaching materials presented during Weeks 1-8. The exam consists of questions that seek theoretical answers, and it is awarded 0-15 ECTS. d) Preliminary exam. It will be taken in Week 15 of the semester after finishing lectures. It will consist of teaching materials presented during materials presented during weeks 9-14. The exam consists of questions that seek theoretical answers, and it is awarded 0-15 ECTS. f) Final exam will be taken orally as summative assessment. Students' Assessment will give us insight into their theoretical and practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved. Students' Assessment will give us insight into their theoretical and practical knowledge and whether teaching goals are achieved. Students will be organised through informal and expert dialogue 											
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks:	 Textbooks: Čustović, H., Ljuša, M., Schlingloff S. Održivo upravljanje zemljištem - pristupi i prakse u Bosni i Hercegovini. Resulović, H., Čustović, H. (2002) Pedologija, Univerzitet u Sarajevu. (Odabrana poglavlja). Audiovisual resources:										
Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: Kapur, S., Es Springer Sci Liniger, H., I Centre for D GmbH–UFZ. Academic papers: Alemu, M. M Pereira, P., E Processes M managemen Ulvenblad, I food produce Reports, official do Goedkoop, I https://supp Goedkoop, I https://supp	 waran, H., & Blum, W. E. (Eds.). (2010). Sustainable ence & Business Media. Mekdaschi, R., Moll, P., & Zander, U. (2017). Makin Development and Environment (CDE), University of Strevik, E. C., Muñoz-Rojas, M., Miller, B. A., Smeta Iodeling for Sustainable Land Management. In Sont (pp. 29-60). Elsevier. P. O., Ulvenblad, P., & Tell, J. (2019). An overview of tion. Journal of Integrative Environmental Science cuments and legal texts: M., Oele, M., Leijting, J., Ponsioen, T., & Meijer, E. Sont., Simapro.com/articles/Manual/Introduction-text. ty.com/download/SimaPro8Tutorial.pdf 	le land mo of sense o f Bern and of Enviror nova, A., L il mapping of sustaina es, 16(1), 1 (2016). Into o-LCA (2016). Sii	anagement: learning from the pas f research for sustainable land mo Helmholtz-Centre for Environmen Depellegrin, D., Cerdà, A. (2017). S and process modeling for sustain ble business models for innovatio -22. troduction to LCA with SimaPro. P maPro Tutorial PRé, available at:	st for the future. anagement. Intal Research Soil Mapping and nable land use In in Swedish agri- PRé, available at: https://www.pre-							
Notes:	-											
Quality	In accordance with	the Second Cycle Study Rules of the University of	Bihać.									
Assurance:												
OSPH I-210 - TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN THE AGRI-FOOD SECTOR

Full Course Title:	TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT IN THE AGRI-FOOD SECTOR									
Course Code:	OSPH I-210									
Study Year:	1st									
Semester:	2nd									
ECTS credit value:	5									
Student work- load:	For the who	ole semeste Tutorial / Practical training	er: Seminar	Project	Written assignment	Oral presentation	Study visit	Individual learning	Examination	TOTAL
	30	-	15	15	-	-	8	55	2	125
Course leader:	Teachers and	d associates	involved wit	th the cour	se subject			4	4	dd
Host Study Programme/ Department:	Sustainable Sustainable	Food Produc Food Produc	tion System tion System	s Departm s Program	ent me					
Course status:	Elective	Elective								
Pre-requisites:										
Course aims:	The main aim of the module is to provide a strong background in total quality management, economic and technological knowledge and how to apply them in the agri-food sector in order to solve problems of adjusting the quality of food to the consumer needs (legislator) and how to assure quality and consistency of products on the market. This module deals with quality as a foundation for achieving and sustaining competitive strength based on market differentiation and efficiency advancement of business in general. This will be achieved by improving levels of organisation, information flow and reduction of all kinds of waste (including waste of time). "Outer" quality characteristics (efficiency of production process, marketing and environmental impact) usually ianored in practices, will be covered by this course and applied for faster sector development.									
Learning outcomes:	 Upon successful completion of the course, the student will be able to: Explain the role of total quality management in product quality, safety and environmental care; Analyse various approaches to total quality management; Select and apply tools for managing quality and statistical methods for quality control; Examine and apply various total quality management systems and standards; Define quality policy Plans decision in the agri-food sector. 									
Indicative syllabus content:	Introduction to basic concepts - Quality, TQM; Quality theories (Deming, Juran, Crosby, Feigenbaum, Taguchi etc.); Cost of quality and quality awards; Quality control tools (histograms, Pareto chart, scatter diagram etc.) and methods (six sigma, house of quality etc.); Statistical methods for quality control; Product and plant manufacturing audits; Continuous improvement process; Standardisation, certification, accreditation; Quality management standards in the agri-food sector (ISO 22000, HACCP, etc.); Intercompany quality management (ingredient specifications and partners requirements); Financial recovery regulatory framework; Case studies; Study visits to companies.									
Learning delivery:	 Theory lectures through PowerPoint presentations and interactive discussions; Different study cases lectures; Seminars – all students will present seminars and actively participate in the course, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Project – all students will conduct autonomous research and present group assignments, with the enhancements, suggestions and corrections from the teacher; Study visit. 									

	[
		Assessment method	%	Scheduled
		Overall presence and involvement	10	At all times
Assessment		Seminar	15	Throughout the semester
methods and		Seminar presentation	10	Throughout the semester
schedule:		Project	25	Weeks 9 and 10
		Final exam	40	Examination period
Assessment Rationale:	 a) Student atter student's grad maximum nui students will i suggestions a grade each of b) Seminars will seminar with with a maxim c) Seminar prese due to semina analysis of the obliged to stir and discussion d) Project. In the topic. Continu- timeframe, an semester as a e) Final exam win practical know theoretical and 	dance and overall course involvement de. Number of classes the student attend mber of credits (10) to result in the fina be formed during the course by a class te ind defend fellows' papers during the pre- them according to their interactive activ be written in accordance with the met the student. Course teacher will grade um of 15 ECTS credits. Seminar can be gi entation and defence will be awarded 0-2 ars being given to the course teacher and e seminar will be conducted after the pre- mulate other students to interactively pa n is not limited, but 30 minutes per stude e second half of the semester, students ious work throughout the semester is m in troduction and preparation for the fi- ill be taken orally as summative assess weldge and whether teaching goals are ad practical knowledge on the course sub	will be monitored by led out of the maximul l score required for the eacher. They will delive sentation. Teacher wil ities and knowledge of thodology research and and assess overall que ven back to the studen to ECTS credits. The mo l other group members esentation by group me rticipate and grade the nt/seminar is suggeste will receive precise in andatory, sending cou um work is mandatory nal exam, and will be o ent. Students' Assessm achieved. Students wi ject. Exam will be orga	the teacher and it will amour m number of classes held, will b e course. Interactive involvement er their seminars and interactive l assess each student's question in the presented subjects. d tools. Course teacher will de ality and expertise of the semin t for further adjustments. eximum length of the presentation (3-5 students) prior to the presentation (3-5 students) prior (3-5 students) prior (3-5 s
	the course tec Textbooks:	acher which will be based on course's ma	ndatory readings.	
	Textbooks: • Sorak, M, Olg	acher which will be based on course's ma a Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru	ndatory readings. ujić (2003). Upravljanje	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri
Mandatory	Textbooks: Sorak, M, Olg prehrambent	acher which will be based on course's ma na Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru i industriju", Tehnološki fakultet, Banja Lu	ndatory readings. ıjić (2003). Upravljanje ıka.	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri
Mandatory Readings:	Textbooks: • Sorak, M, Olg prehrambenu Audiovisual resou • Negutorizoga	acher which will be based on course's ma ja Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru i industriju", Tehnološki fakultet, Banja Lu rces: ini nastavni materijal, pot (unofficial teaci	ndatory readings. ıjić (2003). Upravljanje ıka. hina materials, pat l	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri
Mandatory Readings: Recommended Readings:	the course tee Textbooks: Sorak, M, Olg prehrambenu Audiovisual resou Neautorizova Textbooks: Clute, M. (200 Dale, B. G., B. Wiley & Sons Kiran, D. R. (2 Luning, P.A. a Wageningen: Petersen, B., Wageningen Van Heerden, in the food in Academic papers: Abdul Halii review and Dora, M., H factors of I Dora, M., H Assessmen 607-616. Kafetzopou Benchmarl Maistry, K., on perform 437.	acher which will be based on course's ma na Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru i industriju", Tehnološki fakultet, Banja Lu rces: ini nastavni materijal, ppt [unofficial teach 08). Food industry quality control systems amford, D., & Van der Wiele, T. (Eds.). (20 2016). Total quality management: Key con ind Marcelis, W.J. (2009). Food Quality M Wageningen Academic Publishers. Nüssel, M. and Hamer, M. (eds.) (2014). (20 Academic Publishers. M. A., & Jooste, J. L. (2018). A guide for dustry. South African Journal of Industria m Lim, S. Antony, J. & Albliwi, S. (2014). S I future research agenda. Trends in Food Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A ean manufacturing in European food pro Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A et strategies and a feasibility study for Euro king: An International Journal, 20(4), 463 , Hurreeram, D. K., & Ramessur, V. (2017), nance of agricultural R&D organisations.	ndatory readings. ujić (2003). Upravljanje ika. hing materials, ppt / S. CRC press. D16). Managing quality incepts and case studies anagement, technolog Quality and risk manag integrating total qualit l Engineering, 29(4), 1: tatistical Process Conti Science & Technology, 3 , & Gellynck, X. (2013) ropean food small and 3). Quality systems and -483. 1. Total quality manage International Journal o	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri Sistemom kvaliteta korak napri An essential guide and resourd Butterworth-Heinemann. Ical and managerial principles of Tement in agri-food chains. Wag Y management and physical ass S5-170. S7(2), 137-151. Operational performance and n food science & technology, 31 Food quality management sys medium-sized enterprises. Food a competitive performance of fo ment and innovation: Relations f Quality & Reliability Managen
Mandatory Readings: Recommended Readings:	Textbooks: Sorak, M, Olg prehrambenu Audiovisual resou Neautorizova Textbooks: Clute, M. (200 Dale, B. G., B. Wiley & Sons Kiran, D. R. (2 Luning, P.A. a Wageningen: Petersen, B., Wageningen Van Heerden, in the food in Academic papers: Abdul Halin review and Dora, M., M factors of I Dora, M., M Assessmen 607-616. Kafetzopou Benchmarl Maistry, K. on perform 437.	acher which will be based on course's ma na Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru i industriju", Tehnološki fakultet, Banja Lu rces: ini nastavni materijal, ppt [unofficial teach 08). Food industry quality control systems amford, D., & Van der Wiele, T. (Eds.). (20 2016). Total quality management: Key con nd Marcelis, W.J. (2009). Food Quality M Wageningen Academic Publishers. Nüssel, M. and Hamer, M. (eds.) (2014). (Academic Publishers. M. A., & Jooste, J. L. (2018). A guide for dustry. South African Journal of Industria m Lim, S. Antony, J. & Albliwi, S. (2014). S I future research agenda. Trends in Food Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A ean manufacturing in European food pro Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A t strategies and a feasibility study for Eur llos, D., Gotzamani, K. & Psomas, E. (2017, hance of agricultural R&D organisations.	ndatory readings. ijić (2003). Upravljanje ika. hing materials, ppt/ s. CRC press. D16). Managing quality ncepts and case studies anagement, technolog Quality and risk manag integrating total qualit I Engineering, 29(4), 1: tatistical Process Contri Science & Technology, 3: ., & Gellynck, X. (2013) cessing SMEs. Trends i ., & Gellynck, X. (2013) ropean food small and 3). Quality systems and -483. 1. Total quality manage International Journal c	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri An essential guide and resourd Butterworth-Heinemann. An anagerial principles of the ment in agri-food chains. Wag angement and physical ass 55-170. Tol (SPC) in the food industry – A 87(2), 137-151. Operational performance and n food science & technology, 31 Food quality management sys medium-sized enterprises. Food a competitive performance of fo ment and innovation: Relations f Quality & Reliability Managen
Mandatory Readings: Recommended Readings: Important Notes: Quality	the course tee Textbooks: Sorak, M, Olg prehrambenu Audiovisual resou Neautorizova Textbooks: Clute, M. (200 Dale, B. G., B. Wiley & Sons Kiran, D. R. (2 Luning, P.A. a Wageningen: Petersen, B., I Wageningen Van Heerden, in the food in Academic papers: Abdul Halii review and Dora, M., H factors of I Dora, M., H Assessmen 607-616. Kafetzopou Benchmart Maistry, K., on perform 437.	acher which will be based on course's ma na Belloso, Aleksandra Nikolić, Slavica Gru i industriju", Tehnološki fakultet, Banja Lu rces: ini nastavni materijal, ppt [unofficial teach 08). Food industry quality control systems amford, D., & Van der Wiele, T. (Eds.). (20 2016). Total quality management: Key con Marcelis, W.J. (2009). Food Quality M Wageningen Academic Publishers. Nüssel, M. and Hamer, M. (eds.) (2014). (Academic Publishers. M. A., & Jooste, J. L. (2018). A guide for dustry. South African Journal of Industria future research agenda. Trends in Food Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A ean manufacturing in European food pro Kumar, M., Van Goubergen, D., Molnar, A t strategies and a feasibility study for Eur king: An International Journal, 20(4), 463 , Hurreeram, D. K., & Ramessur, V. (2017, nance of agricultural R&D organisations.	ndatory readings. ujić (2003). Upravljanje ika. hing materials, ppt / S. CRC press. D16). Managing quality incepts and case studies anagement, technolog Quality and risk manag integrating total qualit I Engineering, 29(4), 1: itatistical Process Contri Science & Technology,3 ., & Gellynck, X. (2013) ropean food small and 3). Quality systems and -483. D. Total quality manage International Journal contribution iversity of Bihać.	sistemom kvaliteta korak napri An essential guide and resourd Butterworth-Heinemann. Ical and managerial principles of Tement in agri-food chains. Wag Y management and physical as: 55-170. Tol (SPC) in the food industry – A 77(2), 137-151. Operational performance and n food science & technology, 31 Food quality management sys medium-sized enterprises. Food a competitive performance of for ment and innovation: Relations f Quality & Reliability Managen